Stony Brook University



OFFICIAL COPY

The official electronic file of this thesis or dissertation is maintained by the University Libraries on behalf of The Graduate School at Stony Brook University.

© All Rights Reserved by Author.

On the moduli space of quintic surfaces

A Dissertation Presented

by

Patricio Gallardo

 to

The Graduate School

in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

 in

Mathematics

Stony Brook University

May 2014

Stony Brook University

The Graduate School

Patricio Gallardo

We, the dissertation committee for the above candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy degree, hereby recommend acceptance of this dissertation.

> Radu Laza – Dissertation Advisor Professor, Department of Mathematics

Robert Lazarsfeld – Chairperson of Defense Professor, Department of Mathematics

Samuel Grushevsky Professor, Department of Mathematics

David Jensen, Professor, Department of Mathematics, University of Kentucky

This dissertation is accepted by the Graduate School.

Charles Taber Dean of the Graduate School Abstract of the Dissertation

On the moduli space of quintic surfaces

by

Patricio Gallardo

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Mathematics

Stony Brook University

2014

We describe the GIT compactification for the moduli space of smooth quintic surfaces in projective space. This GIT quotient is used along with the stable replacement for studying the geometry of another special compactification which was developed by Kollár, Shepherd-Barron and Alexeev. In particular, we discuss the interplay between GIT stable quintic surfaces with minimal elliptic singularities and boundary divisors in the KSBA space. $A\ vosotros,\ los\ que\ me\ han\ llevado\ en\ el\ corazon.\ Gracias.$

Contents

| | Ack | nowledgements | vi | | | | |
|----------|---|--|----|--|--|--|--|
| 1 | Intr | atroduction | | | | | |
| | 1.1 | Motivation from the Moduli of Curves | 2 | | | | |
| | 1.2 | Moduli of Surfaces of General Type | 3 | | | | |
| | 1.3 | Main Results | 5 | | | | |
| | 1.4 | Future work | 8 | | | | |
| | 1.5 | Related work | 8 | | | | |
| | 1.6 | Notation | 8 | | | | |
| 2 | GIT for Quintic Surfaces. | | | | | | |
| | 2.1 | Geometric Invariant Theory Analysis | 10 | | | | |
| | 2.2 | Minimal Orbits of the GIT compactification | 20 | | | | |
| | 2.3 | Stable Isolated Singularities | 31 | | | | |
| | 2.4 | Stability and non Isolated Singularities | 40 | | | | |
| 3 | KSBA Stable Replacement of Selected Surface Singularities | | | | | | |
| | 3.1 | Preliminaries on Singularities | 51 | | | | |
| | 3.2 | On the smoothing of surface singularities | 54 | | | | |
| | 3.3 | Smoothing associated to the singularities | 58 | | | | |
| | 3.4 | Type I Quasihomogeneous Singularities | 59 | | | | |
| | 3.5 | Unimodal Singularities | 62 | | | | |
| | 3.6 | Singularities with Higher modality | 73 | | | | |
| | 3.7 | Further Examples | 75 | | | | |
| 4 | Application to the moduli of quintics | | | | | | |
| | 4.1 | Preliminary | 78 | | | | |
| | 4.2 | Boundary divisors | 82 | | | | |
| | 4.3 | Birational Geometry of Quintic Surfaces | 86 | | | | |

Acknowledgements

I am grateful to my advisor, Radu Laza, for his guidance and help. He has been always supportive and generous with his time and ideas. I greatly benefited from the algebraic geometry group at Stony Brook, and from discussions with D. Jensen, J. Rana, J. Tevelev, E. Rosu, K. Ascher, B. Hassett, N. Durgin, A. Sharland, and I. Dolgachev. I am also grateful for the CIE and the Mathematics department at Stony Brook University for their support. In particular, through a RTG and W. Burghardt Turner Fellowship. I also own thanks to my family, friends and colleagues for their love, friendship and encouragement.

Chapter 1 Introduction

To construct a geometric compactification for the moduli space of surfaces of general type is a central problem in algebraic geometry. Work of Gieseker [20] shows that the coarse moduli space \mathcal{M}^s of smooth projective surfaces of general type with fixed numerical invariants p_g , q, and c_1^2 is a quasiprojective variety. A geometric compactification of \mathcal{M}^s , called KSBA, was given by the works of Kollár, Shepherd-Barron [39] and Alexeev [1]. However, this compactification is difficult to understand (see Section 4.1), and there is not a description of it for even relatively simple examples such as the quintic surfaces. An alternative approach is to describe a more accessible compactification of \mathcal{M}^s , such as the one provided by geometric invariant theory (GIT) and to use this GIT quotient for obtaining information about the KSBA space.

Specifically, here we consider the GIT compactification for quintic surfaces in the projective space, and we discuss the KSBA replacement for some stable GIT surfaces that do not have semi log canonical singularities. Particularly, we related minimal elliptic singularities with boundary divisors in the KSBA space. In our case the GIT compactification $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ is well suited for being explicitly calculated. It contains an open set, \mathcal{M}^{stb} , called the stable locus which has a modular interpretation and it parametrizes a large array of singular surfaces with worse than semi log canonical singularities.

Our geometric quotient is of particular relevance. Indeed, it is a weakly modular compactification of the moduli space of canonical surfaces of general type with invariants $p_g = 4$, q = 0 and $c_1^2 = 5$, for which the canonical line bundle is base point free (see Horikawa [27]). The birational geometry associated to singular quintic surfaces is rather rich, and the GIT quotient parametrizes a wealth of surfaces of general type (see Section 4.3). Moreover, It is expected that the GIT compactification for quintic surfaces plays an important role in the birational geometry of the moduli space of surfaces with those invariants. Specifically, we expect a situation similar to the Hassett-Keel program for curves of genus three: The GIT compactification of plane quartics $\overline{M}_{d=4}^{GIT}$ is the log canonical model of the Deligne-Mumford compactification \overline{M}_3 (see [29]).

1.1 Motivation from the Moduli of Curves

The curves with ample canonical bundle are classified by an invariant g called genus of the curve that satisfies the inequality $g \ge 2$. For a fixed value of the genus, there is a quasiprojective variety M_g that parametrizes the smooth curves of genus g. In particular, the curves of genus g = 3 are divided into two families.

1. A six dimensional family of curves for which the canonical bundle K_C defines an embedding:

$$\phi_{K_C}: C \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}(H^0(C, K_C)) \cong \mathbb{P}^2$$

whose image is a smooth quartic plane curve. These curves are called *non hyperelliptic ones.*

2. A five dimensional family of curves for which the canonical bundle K_C does not induces an embedding into \mathbb{P}^2 . In this case, the image of C under the associated map ϕ_{K_C} is a nonreduced conic.

In fact, the moduli space of smooth non hyperelliptic curves of genus three M_3^{nh} is identified with the moduli space of smooth quartic plane curves in \mathbb{P}^2 . This is a six dimensional moduli space which have at least two possible compactifications:

- 1. The Deligne-Mumford compactification M_3 (see [9]) which is a modular compactification of M_3^{nh} . This compactification is obtained from considering all curves of genus g = 3 with ample canonical bundle, and with at worst log canonical singularities (N.B for curves, they are nodal singularities)
- 2. A weakly modular compactification obtained from taking the GIT quotient

$$\overline{M}_{3}^{GIT} = \mathbb{P}\Big(Sym^{4}\big(H^{0}\left(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{2}}(1)\right)\big)\Big)^{ss} /\!\!/ SL(3, \mathbb{C})$$

Hyeon and Lee showed that $\overline{M}_{g=3}^{GIT}$ is the log canonical model of \overline{M}_3 ([29]), and they described the relationship between these two alternative compactifi-

cations.



We currently understand:

- 1. The curves of genus three parametrized by \overline{M}_3 . In particular, there is a boundary divisor $\Gamma \subset \overline{M}_3 \setminus M_3^{nh}$ parametrizing the union of a curve of genus 2 and an elliptic one intersecting at a point. These stable curves are called elliptic tails.
- 2. The quartic plane curves parametrized by $\overline{M}_3^{\scriptscriptstyle GIT}.$
- 3. The map $\pi : \overline{M}_3 \dashrightarrow \overline{M}_3^{GIT}$. In particular, the generic quartic plane curve parametrized by the loci $\pi(\Gamma)$.

Moreover, we have a procedure, known as stable replacement, that allow us to study the fibers of the $\pi : \overline{M}_3 \dashrightarrow \overline{M}_3^{GIT}$. The stable replacement for toric and quasitoric plane curve singularities was studied by Hassett [26]. A generalization of his work plays a central role in our results.

1.2 Moduli of Surfaces of General Type

Surfaces with ample canonical bundle are classified by three invariants: The geometric genus $p_g = H^0(S, K_S)$, the irregularity $q = H^1(S, K_S)$, and K_S^2 . Those invariants satisfy inequalities such as $K_S > 0$ and $K_S^2 \ge 2p_g - 4$. Gieseker [20] showed that if we fixed these invariants, there is a quasiprojective variety parametrizing those surfaces with at worst ordinary double point singularities. In particular, we are interested in the numerical quintic surfaces which have invariants $p_g = 4$, q = 0, and $K_S^2 = 5$. These surfaces are, in some way, similar to the curves of genus three (see [27]). Indeed, numerical quintic surfaces are divided into three families:

1. A 40 dimensional family of surfaces for which the canonical bundle K_S defines an embedding

$$\phi_{K_S}: S \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}(H^0(S, K_S)) \cong \mathbb{P}^3$$

whose image is a quintic surface with at worst ordinary double point singularities. These surfaces are called *type I numerical quintics*.

2. A 39 and a 40 dimensional family of surfaces for which the canonical bundle is ample but with a base point. After solving the base locus of K_S , the induced image of S is a nonreduced quintic surface.

We are interested in the moduli space M_5 of numerical quintic surfaces of type I which we can identify with the moduli space of quintics surfaces in \mathbb{P}^3 with at worst DuVal singularities. This is 40 dimensional moduli space with at least two possible compactifications:

- 1. The Kollar-Shepherd-Barron-Alexeev (KSBA) compactification \overline{M}_5^{KSBA} ([39], [1],[36]) which is a generalization of the Deligne-Mumford construction, but for surfaces of general type. This compactification is obtained by considering numerical quintic surfaces with ample canonical bundle and at worst semi log canonical singularities.
- 2. A weakly modular compactification obtained from taking the GIT quotient for quintic surfaces

$$\overline{M}_{5}^{GIT} = \mathbb{P}\Big(Sym^{5}\big(H^{0}\left(\mathbb{P}^{3}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{3}}(1)\right)\big)\Big)^{ss} /\!\!/ SL(4, \mathbb{C})$$

Unfortunately, we do not know if the compactification \overline{M}_{5}^{KSBA} is divisorial. We do not know which are the surfaces parametrized by \overline{M}_{5}^{KSBA} or \overline{M}_{5}^{GIT} , and we do not understand the diagram:



In this thesis, we address the following questions.

- 1. Are there divisors Γ_i on \overline{M}_5^{KSBA} that generalizes the behavior of the elliptic tail divisor on \overline{M}_3 ?
- 2. What are the GIT stable quintic surfaces?
- 3. Can we describe the generic surface parametrized by the image $\pi(\Gamma_i)$ in the GIT quotient?

Recent work by J. Rana [58], proves the existence of a divisor on $\overline{M}_5^{\scriptscriptstyle KSBA}$ by considering the deformation of surfaces with a $\frac{1}{4}(1,1)$ quotient singularity. Furthermore, J. Rana and J. Tevelev conjectured and partially proved the existence of 22 divisors on $\overline{M}_5^{\scriptscriptstyle KSBA}$ associated to Fucshian singularities. We prove the existence 21 of these divisors by different methods.

1.3 Main Results

Theorem. (see Thm 4.2.4) There are at least 21 boundary divisors $\Gamma_i \subset \overline{M}_5^{KSBA}$ which are contracted by the map:

$$\pi:\overline{M}_5^{{\scriptscriptstyle KSBA}}\dashrightarrow\overline{M}_5^{{\scriptscriptstyle GII}}$$

for those divisors it holds:

- 1. The generic surface parametrizes by Γ_i is the union of a K3 surface S_T and a surface of general type S_1 with $p_g = 3$, q = 0 and $K_X^2 \in \{4, 3, 2\}$.
- 2. The surface S_1 and S_T intersect along a rational curve which support at most five cyclic quotient singularities.



The generic surface parametrized by $\pi(\Gamma_i)$ is a quintic surface S_0 with one of the following minimal elliptic singularities:

| E_{12} | E_{13} | E_{14} | Z_{11} | Z_{12} | Z_{13} | S_{11} |
|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|
| W_{12} | W_{13} | Q_{10} | Q_{11} | Q_{12} | U_{12} | S_{12} |
| Z_{15} | Q_{14} | U_{14} | W_{15} | S_{14} | V_{15} | N_{16} |

Remark 1.3.1. The previous theorem generalizes behavior observed in the moduli of curves:

- 1. The minimal elliptic singularities are the two dimensional equivalent of the cusp plane curve singularity.
- 2. The divisors Γ_i generalize the elliptic tail divisors in \overline{M}_3 . In our case, a K3 surface plays the role of an elliptic curve.

Sketch of proof: We generalize a construction used by Hassett for the case of plane curves singularities [26]. Let $S_0 := (f(x, y, z) = 0)$ be a surface singularity with a \mathbb{C}^* -action. We start with a generic smoothing (f(x, y, z) + t = 0) of S_0 . After a base change, $t^a \to t$, induced by the monodromy of the surface singularity, we arrive at a smoothing X of S_0 with a strictly log canonical threefold singularity. The canonical modification \tilde{X} of X is obtained by a weighted blow up. We show that the central fiber $S_1 + S_T$ of \tilde{X} has at worst semi log canonical singularities, and we explicitly check the ampleness of the canonical bundle on our surface $S_1 + S_T$. This procedure generates



Figure 1.3.1.1: KSBA stable replacement of S_0 into $S_1 + S_T$

KSBA stable surfaces in the central fiber of $\tilde{X} \to \Delta$. Finally, we count the moduli associated to the surface S_1 , to the exceptional surface S_T , and to the intersection $S_1 \cap S_T$.

We also have a good understanding of the quintic surfaces parametrized by the GIT quotient.

Theorem. (see Section 2) Let S be a quintic surface with at worst one of the following singularities

- 1. Minimal elliptic singularities
- 2. Isolated singularities with Milnor number small than 21 or modality smaller than 5
- 3. Isolated double points or isolated triple points with reduced tangent cone

Then S is stable. On other hand, suppose that the quintic surface has one of the following singularities

- 1. a triple line
- 2. a double plane

3. a point of multiplicity four

Then S is GIT unstable. The GIT boundary has four irreducible disjoint components of dimension 6, 1, 0, and 1, and the maximal stabilizer of a semistable quintic surface is SL(2, C).



Figure 1.3.1.2: GIT quotient of Quintic Surfaces

Remark 1.3.2. The GIT quotient of quintic surfaces has some similarities with the GIT quotient of quartic plane curves:

- 1. There is only one non reduced semistable scheme parametrized by the GIT quotient. In the case of quartic plane curves, we have the double conic. In the case of quintic surfaces, we have the union of a double smooth quadratic surface and a transversal hyperplane.
- 2. All the minimal elliptic singularities are stable. For quartic plane curves the analogous statement is the stability of the cusp singularity.

Sketch of Proof: The GIT construction has three parts: First a combinatorial one based on the Hilbert-Mumford numerical criterion. From this analysis, we obtain a list of critical one parameter subgroups λ_k . Each critical λ_k induces a generic surface $(F_{\lambda_k}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ constructed by generic linear combinations of the monomials

$$M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k) = \left\{ x_0^{i_0} x_1^{i_1} x_2^{i_2} x_3^{i_3} \mid a_0 i_0 + \dots + a_3 i_3 \ge 0, \quad i_0 + i_1 + i_2 + i_3 = 5, \quad i_k \ge 0 \right\}$$

The second part of the analysis is to describe the surfaces parametrized by the stable loci. Our approach is to use invariants associated to the singularities and the classifications that they induced. In particular, we use the Milnor number, the modality, the log canonical threshold, and the geometric genus of a singularity because they are semicontinuous. The final part of the analysis is to describe the GIT boundary Λ_i . This description is done by using Luna's Theorem.

1.4 Future work

There are several questions that we wish to address in our future work:

- 1. In the case of plane quartic curves, we can blow up the GIT quotient for obtaining a moduli space that includes the hyperelliptic curves. Can we do something similar for the GIT quotient of quintic surfaces? In particular, can we related the Kirwan blow up to the Horikawa divisor parametrizing numerical quintics of type II_b ?
- 2. Quintic surfaces are related to the construction of Enrique and Godeaux surfaces. Can we use the GIT quotient for constructing compactifications of the moduli spaces of those surfaces?
- 3. Can we generalize the results on quasihomogeneous singularities for constructing KSBA stable surfaces at the boundary of other moduli spaces of surfaces of general type?

1.5 Related work

This work fits in a series of related GIT constructions including Shah [61], Laza [44], Yokoyama [72], Lakhani [41]. For analyzing the singularities, we benefited from the work of Laufer [42], Reid [59], Wall [68] and Prokhorov [57]. The moduli of numerical quintic surfaces was studied first by Horikawa [27], and J. Rana [58] has recently studied its KSBA compactification. On the stable replacement, we follows closely Wahl [67] and Hassett [26]. We use Macaulay [21], Singular [8] for producing examples, and verifying some calculations.

1.6 Notation

The homogeneous coordinates are given by $[x_0 : x_1 : x_2 : x_3]$, we denote as p_i the point $(x_j = x_k = x_l = 0)$ with $i \neq j, k, l$; and we denote as L_{ij} the line $(x_k = x_l = 0)$ with $i, j \neq k, l$. The homogenous polynomials of degree d are denoted $f_d(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$. We work over the complex numbers. Otherwise indicated, whenever a polynomial occurs in an example or calculation, we suppose it has generic coefficients. However, we write it without non-zero

coefficients. For example $c_i x_i^2 + c_k x_k^2$ will be written as $x_i^2 + x_k^2$. Moreover, if we work at the completion of the local ring of a singularity, we do not write the coefficients whenever they are invertible elements. For example $u(x, y, z)x^2 +$ $v(x, y, z)y^2$ will be simply written as $x^2 + y^3$ if u(x, y, z) and v(x, y, z) are invertible power series. Finally, let $X = (F_X = 0)$ be a hypersurface with equation $F_X(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ with respect a given coordinate system, we denote as Ξ_X its set of non zero monomials. Our computational framework follows the one in Mukai [53, sec 7.2].

Chapter 2

GIT for Quintic Surfaces.

2.1 Geometric Invariant Theory Analysis

Geometric invariant theory gives a standard way to compactify some moduli spaces. In particular, the moduli of smooth quintic surfaces, \mathcal{M}^s , is an open quasiprojective subset of the GIT compactification $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ which is given by the quotient

$$\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{^{GIT}} = \mathbb{P}\Big(Sym^5\big(H^0\left(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1)\right)\Big)\Big)^{ss} /\!\!/ SL(4, \mathbb{C})$$

As usual, the stability of a given surface X is decided by means of the Hilbert-Mumford Numerical Criterion: A quintic surface is stable (resp. semistable) if and only if for all the one parameter subgroup $\lambda(t) : \mathbb{G}_m \to SL(4, \mathbb{C})$, it holds $\mu(\lambda, X) < 0$ (resp. ≤ 0). We assume that the one parameter subgroups (or 1-PS) are diagonal and their weights are normalized to:

$$\lambda = diag(t^{a_0}, ..., t^{a_3})$$
 with $a_0 \ge ... \ge a_3$ and $a_0 + ... + a_3 = 0$

then on our coordinate system, the numerical function can be written as

$$\mu(\lambda, X) = \min\{\lambda . m_k \mid m_k \in \Xi_X\}$$

$$= \min\{a_0 i_0 + a_1 i_1 + a_2 i_2 + a_3 i_3 \mid x_0^{i_0} x_1^{i_1} x_2^{i_2} x_3^{i_3} \in \Xi_X\}$$
(2.1.1)

The normalized one parameter subgroups induce a partial order among the monomials. Indeed, given two monomials m, m'. Then $m \ge m'$ if and only if $\lambda.m \ge \lambda.m'$ for all normalized 1-PS (see [53, Lemma 7.18]). From the definition of the numerical criterion, the minimal monomials in a configuration Ξ_X are the ones that determine the value of $\mu(\lambda, X)$.

An alternative formulation of the numerical criterion is: X is not a stable

surface if and only if there exist a coordinate system and at least one normalized parameter subgroup $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ such that $X := (F_X = 0)$ and its associated set of monomials Ξ_{F_X} is contained in

$$M^{\oplus}(\lambda) = \left\{ x_0^{i_0} x_1^{i_1} x_2^{i_2} x_3^{i_3} \mid a_0 i_0 + \ldots + a_3 i_3 \ge 0, \quad i_0 + i_1 + i_2 + i_3 = 5, \quad i_k \ge 0 \right\}$$

For the analysis of the stability, it suffices to consider the maximal sets $M^{\oplus}(\lambda)$ with respect the inclusion. We call them *maximal non stable configurations*; and they are determined by a finite list of 1-PS that we call *critical one parameter subgroups*.

Proposition 2.1.2 (Critical one parameter subgroups). A quintic surface X is non GIT stable if and only if for a suitable choice of a coordinate system such that $X := (F_X = 0)$, and the monomial configuration Ξ_{F_X} is contained in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for one of the following 1-PS:

| $\lambda_1 = (1, 0, 0, -1)$ | $\lambda_2 = (2, 1, -1, -2)$ | $\lambda_3 = (4, 2, -1, -5)$ |
|----------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|
| $\lambda_4 = (2, 1, 0, -3)$ | $\lambda_5 = (3, 0, -1, -2)$ | $\lambda_6 = (5, 1, -2, -4)$ |
| $\lambda_7 = (2, 1, 1, -4)$ | $\lambda_8 = (2, 2, -1, -3)$ | $\lambda_9 = (7, 1, -4, -4)$ |
| $\lambda_{10} = (8, -1, -2, -5)$ | | |

Furthermore, if for a suitable choice of coordinates $\Xi_{F_X} \subseteq M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for i > 6. Then, X is unstable (see Table 2.1.2.1).

Proof. Since there exist finitely many configurations of monomials; only finitely many configurations are relevant for the GIT analysis. To find them, with aid of a computer program, we list all the configurations and we identify the maximal ones. In fact, the computation complexity is greatly reduced by using two basic observations: First, it suffices to consider the configurations associated to $M^{\oplus}(\lambda)$ where λ is such that there exist monomials m_1, m_2 satisfying $\lambda m_1 = \lambda m_2 = \lambda . 0_d = 0$, where 0_d denotes the centroid in the simplex of monomials. Second, a configuration is characterized by its set of minimal monomials with respect the previously defined partial order.

Moreover, we can also check that our list of critical 1-PS is complete. Indeed, by examining the equations of a hyperplane containing m_1 , m_2 and 0_d , it is clear that any $\rho = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ satisfies $|a_i| < 3(5)^3$ with $a_i \in \mathbb{Z}$. By using criterion [53, Prop. 7.19], we can confirm that $M^{\rho}(\rho) \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$. Our implementation follows similar cases in the literature (e.g. [44],[41], [72]).

Remark 2.1.3. Let $\overline{F}_{\lambda_i} := \overline{F}_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ be the equation obtained from a generic linear combination of the monomials stabilized by λ_i . The unstability

| 1-PS | Associated Geometric Characteristics | | | |
|--|---|--|--|--|
| $\lambda_1,\lambda_3,\lambda_4$ | Isolated triple point singularity with non-reduced tangent | | | |
| | cone | | | |
| λ_7 | λ_7 Isolated ordinary quadruple point singularity | | | |
| $\lambda_2, \lambda_6, \lambda_8$ | $\lambda_2, \lambda_6, \lambda_8$ Double line of singularities supporting a non isolated triple | | | |
| | point | | | |
| λ_5, λ_9 | Double line of singularities with a distinguished double point | | | |
| λ_{10} The union of a quartic surface and a hyperplane | | | | |

Table 2.1.2.1: Singularities associated to Critical 1-PS(See Proposition 2.1.2)

of $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for i > 6 is related to bad geometric properties of $V(\overline{F}_i)$. Indeed, we find that the zero set of $\overline{F}_{\lambda_7} = x_3 p_4(x_1, x_2)$ has a quadruple line, the zero set of $\overline{F}_{\lambda_8} = x_3^2 p_3(x_0, x_2)$ has a double plane, the zero set of $\overline{F}_{\lambda_9} = x_1^4 l(x_2, x_3)$ has a quadruple plane and the zero set of $\overline{F}_{\lambda_{10}} = x_0 x_1^3 x_3 + x_0 x_2^4$ contains a line of multiplicity three and a point of multiplicity four.

To start the GIT analysis, we interpret the geometric characteristics of the zero set associated to the equation $F_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ which is obtained from a generic linear combination of the monomials on $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$. Our goal is to interpret intrinsically the statement: There exist a coordinate system such that the surface $X := (F_X = 0)$ satisfies $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$

Kempf showed, [34, Thm 3.4], that a non stable point in the GIT quotient always defines a canonical worst one parameter subgroup. From this worst 1-PS, we can relate the failure of stability with geometric properties of our non stable surface. Specifically, each 1-PS λ acts on the vector space $W := H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1))$ determining a weight decomposition $W = \bigoplus_k W_k$. This decomposition induces a (partial) flag of subspaces $(F_n)_m := \bigoplus_{k \leq m} W_k \subset W$ which determines a (partial) flag $(F_n)_{\lambda} := p_{\lambda} \subset L_{\lambda} \subset H_{\lambda} \subset \mathbb{P}^3$. For instance, in a coordinate system such that the normalized λ has different weights a_i . The flag $(F_n)_{\lambda}$ is:

$$(p_{\lambda} := [0:0:0:1]) \in (L_{\lambda} := V(x_0, x_1)) \subset (H_{\lambda} := V(x_0))$$

We say that $(F_n)_{\lambda}$ is a *bad flag* for the surface X, if the associated one parameter subgroup λ satisfies $\mu(\lambda, X) \geq 0$. Typically, the geometric properties of X leading to failure of stability can be expressed in terms of a bad singularity which is singled out by a bad flag in \mathbb{P}^3 . We call this singularity a destabilizing one, and it is clearly supported at p_{λ} . Similarly, the other terms of the bad flag impose additional geometric conditions on our surface. For example, the line L_{λ} usually singles a bad direction or a curve of singularities in X. Given the surfaces $(F_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}^3$, our first step is to describe the singularities singled out by their bad flag.

Proposition 2.1.4 (Semistable surfaces). Let X be a quintic surface, and let Δ be its singular locus. If X is a strictly semistable quintic surface with isolated singularities. Then:

- 1. Δ contains a triple point singularity $p \in X$ whose tangent cone is the union of a double plane H^2 and another one. The intersection multiplicity of the surface with any line in H containing the triple point is five.
- 2. Δ contains a triple point singularity $p \in X$ whose tangent cone is the union of a double plane H^2 and another one intersecting along a line L which is contained in X. The intersection of the hyperplane H with the surface X is the union of a double line L^2 and a nodal cubic plane curve such that the double line is tangent to the cubic curve at the node.
- 3. Δ contains a triple singularity $p \in X$ whose tangent cone is a triple plane H^3 . The quintic plane curve obtained from the intersection of the surface X with H has a quadruple point which tangent cone contains a triple line.

If X is an irreducible strictly semistable quintic surfaces with non isolated singularities, Then:

4. Δ contains a double line L^2 supporting a special double point whose tangent cone is H^2 . At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the double point has the form

$$x^2 + xy^3 + xy^2z + xyz^3 + y^5$$

The intersection of X with H is a quintuple line supported on L.

5. Δ contains a double line L^2 supporting a special triple point $p \in X$. The tangent cone of the triple point is the union of three planes intersecting along L. At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the triple point has the form:

$$xf_2(x,y) + y^3z + y^4 + x^2z^2 + xyz^3$$

The intersection of the surface with one of the hyperplanes H is the union of a conic and a transversal triple line supported on L.

6. Δ contains a double line L^2 supporting a special triple point whose tangent cone is the union of a double plane H^2 and another one. At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the triple point has the form:

$$x^{2}y + x^{4} + y^{4} + x^{3}z + x^{2}z^{2} + xy^{3} + xy^{2}z + xyz^{3}$$

The intersection of the surface with the hyperplane H is the union of a quadruple line supported on L and another line.

Remark 2.1.5. A converse result will require an individual analysis which is carried out in the following sections. For an analogous result in quartic surfaces see [61, Thm 2.4]

Proof. We suppose the quintic surface is strictly semistable. Then, by Proposition 2.1.2, we only need to find the geometric characterization of the zero set associated to the equations $F_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ for $1 \leq k \leq 6$. Our proposition describes the main geometric features of these surfaces. In particular, the intersection of the corresponding generic surface $(F_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ with its bad flag $p_{\lambda_k} \in L_{\lambda_k} \subset H_{\lambda_k}$ which singles out the destabilizing singularity. The first case correspond to the quintic surface associated to the equation

$$F_{\lambda_1}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0 f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

The equation associated to the quintic surface described in the second case is:

$$F_{\lambda_3}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1) + x_3(x_0^2 x_2^2 + x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + f_4(x_0, x_1)) + x_1^2 f_3(x_1, x_2) + x_0 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

The equation associated to the quintic surface described in the third case is :

$$F_{\lambda_4}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 x_0^3 + x_3 x_1^3 f_1(x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0^3 h_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0^2 f_2(x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0 x_1 g_2(x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

The strictly semistable quintic surfaces with non isolated singularities are destabilized by the one parameter subgroups λ_5 , λ_2 , λ_6 . The fourth case corresponds to the quintic surface defined by the equation

$$F_{\lambda_5}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^3 x_0^2 + x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0^2 f_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0 x_1^2 f_1(x_1, x_2) + x_0^2 f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 x_1 g_3(x_1, x_2) + a_1 x_1^5$$

The equation associated to the fifth case is given by

$$F_{\lambda_2}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 x_0 f_2(x_0, x_1) + x_3 x_1^3 f_1(x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0 x_1^2 h_1(x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_0^2 g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0^2 f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 x_1 g_3(x_1, x_2) + x_1^3 h_2(x_1, x_2)$$

The equation associated to the last case is

$$F_{\lambda_6}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 (x_0^2 f_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 x_1^2 h_1(x_1, x_2)) + x_3 a_2 x_1^4 + x_1^4 g_1(x_1, x_2) + x_0 x_1 f_3(x_1, x_2) + x_0^2 g_3(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

To find the local equation of the singularities we use the convention described at Section 1.6. $\hfill \Box$

Some of the maximal 1-PS induce unstable configurations (Remark 2.1.3). Next, we describe their main geometric characteristics.

Proposition 2.1.6 (Unstable surfaces). Let X be a quintic surface and let Δ be its singular locus. If for a coordinate system $\Xi_X \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ for k > 6. Then, it holds

- 1. Δ contains an ordinary quadruple point.
- 2. Δ contains a double line supporting a special triple point $p \in X$ whose tangent cone is the union of three concurrent hyperplanes intersecting along a line L. At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the triple point has the form:

$$f_3(x,y) + y^2 z^3 + xy z^3 + x^2 z^3$$

The intersection of the surface with one of the hyperplanes is the union of a cubic curve and a tangential double line supported at L.

3. Δ contains a double line supporting a special double point whose tangent cone is H^2 . At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the double point has the form:

$$x^2 + xy^2 + y^4 + zy^4 + y^5$$

The intersection of the surface with H is the union of a quadruple line supported on L and another line.

4. X is the union of a smooth quartic surface and a hyperplane.

- 4.1. The intersection of the hyperplane with the quartic surface is a quartic plane curve with a triple point which tangent cone has a triple line L^3 .
- 4.2. The intersection of the quartic surface with this line L is a quadruple point.

and X is an unstable quintic surface.

Proof. A quintic surface with an isolated quadruple point singularity is destabilized by λ_7 . Conversely, the generic equation associated to λ_7 is

$$F_{\lambda_7}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3 f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$$

The equation associated to the second case is given by

$$F_{\lambda_8}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + x_3(x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + f_4(x_0, x_1)) + x_2^3 f_2(x_0, x_1) + x_2^2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + x_2 f_4(x_0, x_1) + f_5(x_0, x_1)$$

The equation associated to the third case is given by

$$\begin{aligned} F_{\lambda_9}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) &= x_3^3 x_0^2 + x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3^2 x_0 x_1^2 + x_3 x_2^2 x_0^2 \\ &+ x_3 x_2 x_0 f_2(x_0, x_1) + x_3 f_4(x_0, x_1) + x_2^3 x_0^2 + x_2^2 x_0 f_2(x_0, x_1) \\ &+ x_2 f_4(x_0, x_1) + f_5(x_0, x_1) \end{aligned}$$

The reducible unstable quintic surface is destabilized by λ_{10} , and its associated equation is given by

$$F_{\lambda_{10}} = x_0 \left(x_3^3 x_0 + x_3^2 x_0 l(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 x_2 x_0 f_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 f_3(x_0, x_1) \right) + x_0 f_4(x_1, x_2, x_0)$$

This proposition follows from computations similar to the previous one, and it is left to the reader. $\hfill\square$

Next, we discuss some stability results that appear as consequences of the previous propositions.

Corollary 2.1.7. Let X be a normal quintic surface with a triple point singularity whose tangent cone contains a double plane. Let $\tilde{X} \to X$ be its monomial transformation with center at the triple point. Then, \tilde{X} is not normal if and only if there is a coordinate system such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset \Xi_{F_{\lambda_1}}$.

Proof. It is clear that if $\Xi_{F_X} \subset \Xi_{F_{\lambda_1}}$ then \tilde{X} is not normal. Conversely assume X has the geometric properties stated in the Corollary. Then, we can select

a coordinate system such that the triple point is supported at p_3 and the tangent cone is supported at $(x_0 = 0)$. The statement follows from the fact that the singularities of \tilde{X} happens along the intersection of $(x_0 = 0)$ with $(f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) = 0)$. See [71, Prop. 4.2] or the proof of [71, Prop. 4.5]. \Box

Corollary 2.1.8. Let X be a normal quintic surface with at worst an isolated double point singularity or an isolated triple point singularity whose tangent cone is reduced. Then X is stable.

Proof. Let X be such a quintic surface and assume that X is not stable. Then Ξ_X is contained in one of the $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ associated to the critical 1-PS of Proposition 2.1.2. It is immediate to check that for every case the corresponding singular point has multiplicity larger than or equal to 3 with non reduced tangent cone, or $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ has a curve of singularities.

Corollary 2.1.9. Let X be a quintic surface containing a line, L, of singularities such that $mult_p(X) = 3$ for all $p \in L \subset X$. Then X is unstable.

Proof. Let X be such a quintic surface. We can suppose that, in our coordinate system, the triple line is supported on $(x_0 = x_1 = 0)$. Then, the equation associated to X can be written as:

 $x_0^3 f_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) + x_0^2 x_1 g_2(x_1, x_2, x_3) + x_0 x_1^2 h_2(x_0, x_2, x_3) + x_1^3 p_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$

Now, we apply the numerical criterion with respect λ_8 we find that $\mu(\lambda_8, X) \geq 0$ which implies X is unstable by Proposition 2.1.2.

Corollary 2.1.10. Let X be a quintic surface with a singularity of multiplicity larger or equal to four. Then X is unstable.

Proof. The equation obtained from a generic linear combination of the monomials in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_7)$ determines a quintic surface with an ordinary quadruple point. Conversely, a quintic surface with a singularity of multiplicity larger or equal to four can be written as $x_3f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$ which monomials are contained in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_7)$.

Corollary 2.1.11. Let X be an irreducible quintic surface with a curve of singularities $C \subset Sing(X)$. Suppose the genus of C_{red} is larger than one, and C_{red} does not contain any line. Then X is stable.

Proof. The Lemma 2.4.2 and our hypothesis on the genus of C imply the quintic surface has not triple point singularities. If X is non-stable, there exist a coordinate system such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$. The singularities at X and the geometry associated to the critical 1-PS (see Table 2.1.2.1) imply that i = 5

or i = 9. Isolated double points are stable by Corollary 2.1.8. Therefore, the singularity singled out by the bad flag must be a non isolated double point. From the GIT analysis, we know that those singularities must be supported on a line. By hypothesis, this is not our case. Then, the surface is stable. \Box

Corollary 2.1.12. A nonreduced quintic surface X is semistable if and only if X = 2Q + H where Q is a smooth quadratic surface, and H is a hyperplane intersecting Q along a smooth conic.

Proof. First, we claim that if X decomposes as the union of a double plane and another cubic surface; then X is unstable. Indeed, we can select a coordinate system such that the double plane is supported on $(x_0 = 0)$. The equation associated to this quintic surface can be written as $(x_0^2p_3(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ which is destabilized by λ_{10} . By degree considerations, it remains to consider whenever X is the union of a double quadratic surface Q^2 and a hyperplane H. If the quadratic surface is singular, it contains a quadruple point which implies it is unstable by Corollary 2.1.10. By Lemma 2.1.15, if the quadratic surface is smooth, the quintic surface is unstable if and only if $Q \cap H$ is singular. \Box

To decide the semistability of a quintic surface with $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ stabilizer, we make use of its symmetry to reduce the number of 1-PS for which we have to check the numerical criterion (for a similar argument see [2, Prop. 2.4])

Lemma 2.1.13. Let X be a quintic surface that decomposes in the union of quartic surface and a hyperplane. Suppose there is a $SL(2, \mathbb{C}) \subset Aut(X)$ action that fixes a smooth conic, C, on X. Then, there is a coordinate system $\{x_i\}$ such that the equation associated to X has the form

$$x_1(f_2(x_0, x_2, x_3)^k + x_1g_3(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3))$$

where $(x_1 = f_2(x_0, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ defines the invariant conic. Moreover, the quintic surface X is semistable if and only if it is semistable with respect every 1-PS acting diagonally on $\{x_i\}$ and of the form $\lambda = diag(a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ with $a_1 \ge a_2 \ge a_3$.

Proof. Let $V \cong H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(1))$ be the standard two dimensional representation of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$. The embedding $C \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$ induces a decomposition

$$W := H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1)) \cong Sym^2(V) \oplus Sym^0(V)$$

where $\mathbb{P}(Sym^2(V))$ is the plane containing the invariant conic C. We say that a basis $\{x_i\}$ of $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1))$ is compatible with a reductive group G_x^0 if given a G_x^0 -equivariant decomposition of W, the equivariant subspaces are spanned by a subset of the variables $\{x_i\}$. Next, we select a distinguished coordinate system $\{x_i\}$ compatible with our $G_x^0 \cong SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ representation. In particular, $\mathbb{P}(Sym^2(V)) = (x_1 = 0).$

If X is unstable, there is a destabilizing 1-PS ρ with an associated filtration $(F_{\rho})_n$ and a parabolic group P_{ρ} that preserves it. By Kempf results, [34, Cor 3.5.b], it holds $G_x^0 \subset P_{\lambda}$ which implies we can write each term of the flag $(F_{\rho})_n$ as a direct sum of G_x^0 -invariant subspaces induced by $C \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$. Let T_{max} be a maximal torus compatible with the $\{x_i\}$. By our choice of the coordinate system, it is clear that T_{max} fixes the flag associated to ρ . Therefore, $T_{max} \subset P_{\rho}$, and the generic equation associated to X is:

$$x_1(f_2(x_0, x_2, x_3)^k + x_1g_3(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3))$$
(2.1.14)

where the invariant conic is given by $(x_1 = f_2(x_0, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ and $1 \le k \le 2$. Moreover, in this coordinate system all the one parameter subgroups $\lambda \subset T_{max}$ can be written as $\lambda = diag(a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ with $a_0 \ge a_2 \ge a_3$; where this last condition is achieved by relabelling. Finally, by Kempf [34, Thm 3.4 (c)(4)], every maximal torus T_{max} contains a destabilizing 1-PS. Therefore, the existence of a destabilizing ρ can be decided by the existence of a destabilizing one parameter subgroup $\lambda \subset T_{max}$.

Proposition 2.1.15. Let X be a quintic surface that decomposes as the union of a double smooth quadratic surface Q and a hyperplane H. Then X is semistable if and only if $Q \cap H$ is smooth

Proof. If the intersection $Q \cap H$ is singular, the equation associated to the quintic surface can be written as

$$x_1 \left(x_0^2 + x_0 x_2 + x_1^2 + x_1 x_3 \right)^2$$

which is destabilized by $\lambda = (2, 2, -1, -3)$. Next, suppose that the conic $Q \cap H$ is smooth and X is unstable. By Lemma 2.1.13, we can suppose our 1-PS have the form $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ with $a_0 \geq a_2 \geq a_3$. In fact, we can take, by relabelling, λ to be a normalized 1-PS. Although, in that case, the hyperplane's equation may be given by any of the variables $(x_i = 0)$. In this coordinate system the equation of the quintic surface is

$$x_i (f_2(x_j, x_k, x_l) + x_i l(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3))^2$$

The smoothness of the conic implies the equation $f_2(x_k, x_j, x_l)$ has at least one monomial $x_k x_{s_k}$ for each variable x_k . Therefore, the numerical criterion satisfies

$$\mu(X,\lambda) \le \min\{a_i + 2a_j + 2a_{s_i}, a_i + 2a_k + 2a_{s_k}, a_i + 2a_l + 2a_{s_l}, 3a_i + 2a_k\}$$

for $j, k, l, s_r \neq i$ plus additional conditions that ensure both the conic and the surface Q are smooth. There is a finite number of normalized 1-PS that determine the stability of a quintic surface (see proof of Proposition 2.1.2). With the help of a computer, we checked that the above numerical function is non-negative for all the normalized 1-PS.

2.2 Minimal Orbits of the GIT compactification

In this section, we describe the boundary components that compactify the stable locus on the GIT quotient. Our main result is Theorem 2.2.1 which describes the semistable quintic surfaces with minimal closed orbits.

Theorem 2.2.1. The GIT quotient of quintic surfaces is compactified by adding four irreducible boundary components Λ_1 , Λ_2 , Λ_3 and Λ_4 of dimensions 6, 1, 0, 1 respectively. These boundary components are disjoint (see Figure 1.3.1.2), and the largest stabilizer associated to a closed orbit is $SL(2,\mathbb{C})$. Let X_i be a generic quintic surface parametrized by the component Λ_i . Then, X_i has the following geometric properties (see Figure 2.2.1.1)

1. The surface X_1 is normal; it contains two isolated triple point singularities of geometric genus 3, modality 7, and Milnor number 24. At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the singularity is

$$x^2y + xz^3 + f_5(y,z)$$

which label as V_{24}^* on [15, Table II] (see also [12, Table 5]).

2. The surface X_2 is singular along three lines that support two non isolated triple points singularities. At the completion of the local ring, the equation associated to the triple points can be written, for $t \neq 0$, as

$$x^2y + y^2z^2 + xyz^3 + tx^3z$$

3. The surface X_3 has a triple point isolated singularity of geometric genus 2, modality 5, and Milnor number 24. At the completion of the local ring

the equation associated to the singularity has the form

$$x^2y + y^3z + xz^4$$

Additionally, the surface X_3 is also singular along a line supporting a distinguished triple point of the form

$$x^2y + xy^2z + z^4$$

which after normalization, it becomes a rational triple point of type $C_{1,0}$.

4. The surface X_4 has an isolated triple point singularity of geometric genus 2, modality 5, and Milnor number 22. At the completion of the local ring the equation associated to the singularity has the form

$$x^3 + y^3 z + xyz^2 + z^5$$

which is label as V'_{22} on [64, pg 244]. Furthermore, the surface X_4 is also singular along a line supporting a distinguished non isolated double point of the form

$$x^2 + xy^3z + txyz^2 + z^5$$

The boundary component Λ_1 is associated to the 1-PS $\lambda_1, \Lambda_2 \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ is associated to λ_2, Λ_3 is associated to λ_3 and $\lambda_6, \Lambda_4 \cong \mathbb{P}(3:5)$ is associated to λ_4 and λ_5 .



Figure 2.2.1.1: Generic boundary surfaces X_i . The bold lines represent the singular locus of X_i .

Proof. The main theoretical tool for the analysis of the minimal orbits is the Luna's criterion (see [48]): Let W be an affine variety with an G action and let $x \in W$ be a point stabilized by a reductive subgroup $G_x \subset G$. Then the orbit $G \cdot x$ is closed in W if and only if the orbit $N_G(G_x) \cdot x$ is closed in W^{G_x} where $W^{G_x} \subset W$ denotes the invariant set under the G_x action. We use the Luna's criterion for the affine space $W = H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(5))$, the group $G = SL(4, \mathbb{C})$, and the connected component G_x of the stabilizer of a general quintic surface on the $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ families. Note also that in our case $N_G(G_x) = G_x \cdot C_G(G_x)$ where $C_G(G_x)$ is the centralizer of G_x in G. Therefore, we can study the quotient of $V^{G_x} /\!\!/ C_G(G_x)$ because G_x acts trivially on V^{G_x} (see also discussion at Section 2.2.1).

We start by describing the first boundary component. The boundary stratum associated to λ_1 parametrizes surfaces which associated equation can be written as

$$x_3^2 x_0^2 x_1 + x_3 x_0 f_3(x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_1, x_2)$$
(2.2.2)

and it satisfies conditions described below The generic surface parametrized by this stratum has two isolated singular points analytically isomorphic to the one induced by $x^2y + xz^3 + g_5(y, z)$. The stabilizer is $G_x = (1, 0, 0, -1)$ and the centralizer is given by

$$C_G(G_x) = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & A & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{a \det A} \end{pmatrix} : A \in GL(2, \mathbb{C}) \right\}$$

We select a coordinate system such that the one parameter subgroups of $C_G(G_x)$ are given by

$$\lambda = diag(1, t^{b+c}, t^{b-c}, t^{-2b})$$

where we can take $c \ge 0$ so our one parameter subgroups are normalized. The Hilbert-Mumford numerical criterion implies we must look configurations of monomials Ξ_{F_X} such that the centroid is inside the convex hull of Ξ_{F_X} . This condition translates into: The term $x_3^2 x_0^2 x_1$ must be different to zero. The term $f_3(x_1, x_2)$ has a root of degree smaller than two at $(x_1 = 0)$. The term $f_5(x_1, x_2)$ has a root of degree smaller than three at $(x_1 = 0)$. Therefore, under an appropriate change of coordinates the equations associated to the unstable degeneration of X_1 can be written as either

$$(x_0x_3f_3(x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_1, x_2) = 0)$$

which generically describes a quintic surface with a quadruple point singularity, or

$$\left(x_1\left(x_0^2 x_3^2 + x_0 x_3 x_1 l(x_1, x_2) + x_1 c(x_1, x_2)\right) = 0\right)$$

which is the equation associated to the first unstable case on Remark 2.2.6, or

$$\left(x_0^2 x_3^2 x_1 + x_0 x_3 x_2^2 l(x_1, x_2) + x_2^4 l_1(x_1, x_2) = 0\right)$$

which also induces a surface with a quadruple point. The dimension of Λ_1 is

equal to the dimensions of the quotient

$$(W^{\lambda_1})^{ss} / (C_G(\lambda_1)/\lambda_1)$$

where the parameter space W^{λ_1} is ten dimensional, and $\dim(C_G(G_x)/G_x) = 4$.

The proofs for the other cases are similar, so we omit some details. The boundary stratum Λ_2 associated to λ_2 is one dimensional and it parametrizes surfaces which associated equation can be taken as:

$$x_3^2 x_0 x_1^2 + x_3 x_0^2 x_2^2 + a_1 x_3 x_2 x_1^3 + a_2 x_0 x_1 x_2^3 \quad \text{where } [a_1 : a_2] \in \mathbb{P}^1$$
(2.2.3)

The generic surface parametrized by this stratum is singular along the lines L_{01} , L_{03} and $L_{2,3}$. Those singular curves support two triple points at p_0 and p_3 . The quintic surfaces induced by the semistable degeneration associated to $[a_1 : a_2] = [0 : 1]$ and $[a_1 : a_2] = [1 : 0]$ are projectively equivalent. Moreover, if $a_1 = a_2$ the parametrized surface decomposes as

$$(x_3x_0 + x_1x_2)(x_1^3 + x_0x_2^2)$$

The boundary stratum Λ_3 associated associated to λ_3 and λ_6 is zero dimensional and it parametrizes a surface X_3 which associated equation can be taken as:

$$x_3^2 x_0^2 x_1 + x_3 x_1^3 x_2 + x_0 x_2^4 (2.2.4)$$

The generic surface parametrized by this stratum has an isolated singularity at p_3 , and it is singular along the line L_{01} which support a triple point at p_0 . We use Singular [8] to find the normalization of it. A study of the syzygies of the normalization implies by Hilbert-Burch theorem than the singularity is determinantal in \mathbb{C}^4 . The normal form of a rational triple point $C_{1,0}$ can be found after algebraic manipulations. To prove the GIT stability on the associated maximal torus we need to show that

$$0_d \in \text{ConvexHull}(x_3^2 x_0^2 x_1, x_3 x_1^3 x_2, x_0 x_2^4)$$

which is deduced from: 2(2, 1, 0, 2) + (0, 3, 1, 1) + (1, 0, 4, 0) = (5, 5, 5, 5). The stratum Λ_4 associated to λ_4 and λ_5 is one dimensional and it parametrizes surfaces which associated equation can be taken as:

$$x_0^3 x_3^2 + x_3 x_2 x_1^3 + a_1 x_0 x_1 x_2^2 x_3 + a_2 x_2^5$$
 where $[a_1 : a_2] \in \mathbb{P}(5:3) \cong \mathbb{P}^1$. (2.2.5)

The generic surface parametrized by this stratum has an isolated singularity at p_3 and it is also singular along the line L_{01} which supports a distinguish double point at p_0 . The GIT stability follows from the equalities:

$$(5,5,5,5) = (3,0,0,2) + (0,3,1,1) + 2(1,1,2,1)$$
$$(15,15,15,15) = 5(3,0,0,2) + 5(0,3,1,1) + 2(0,0,5,0)$$

In particular, we require the monomials $x_0^3 x_3^2$ and $x_3 x_2 x_1^3$ plus either $x_0 x_1 x_2^2 x_3$ or x_2^5 to have non zero coefficients. Given $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ acting on the generic surface X_4 , the conditions $3a_0 + 2a_3 = 0$, and $3a_1 + a_2 + a_3 = 0$ imply that the action on the space of parameters is:

$$(a_1, a_2) \to (t^{a_0 + a_1 + 2a_2 + a_3}a_1, t^{5a_2}a_2) = (t^{\frac{5}{3}a_2}a_1, t^{a_2}a_2)$$

so $(V^{\lambda_4})^{ss} /\!\!/ (N_G(\lambda_4)) \cong \mathbb{P}(3:5)$. Proposition 2.2.7 determines the dimension of the maximal stabilizer of a semistable quintic surface.

Remark 2.2.6. We describe non generic surfaces parametrized by Λ_i for $i \neq 1$.

- 1. The points [0 : 1] and [1 : 0] in Λ_2 parametrize a reducible quintic surface as described on the second case of Theorem 2.4.4. The point [1:1] parametrizes a quintic surfaces that decomposes as the union of a non normal cubic surface and a smooth quadratic one.
- 2. The $[0:1] \in \Lambda_4$ parametrizes a surface as described on the third case of Theorem 2.4.4.

For all surfaces parametrized by $\Lambda_{i\neq 1}$ the points p_0 and p_3 support singularities that are either a triple point or a distinguish double point one. For $i \neq 1$, the point p_1 is always singular as well as the line L_{01} Moreover, a generic point pin a curves of singularities at X_i with $i \neq 1$ is formally of the form $x^2 + y^2$ (see Example 2.3.8) Among the unstable degeneration of a surface parametrized by Λ_1 we find:

- 1. The union of a hyperplane and a quartic surface Y such that the quartic surface has two \tilde{E}_7 singularities, and a line $L \subset Y$ joining them. The intersection of the hyperplane with the tangent cone of one of the \tilde{E}_7 singularities is supported on L (compare with the first case on Proposition 2.4.4)
- 2. The union of a smooth double quadratic surface Q^2 , and a hyperplane H such that $Q \cap H$ is a degenerate conic.

Proposition 2.2.7. Let G_x^0 be the stabilizer associated to the closed orbit of a strictly semistable point. Then $rank(G_x^0) = 1$, and up to isogeny, the largest stabilizer for a semistable quintic surface are $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ and \mathbb{G}_m .

Proof. By Lemma 2.2.8, we know that $\Lambda_i \cap \Lambda_j = \emptyset$, and that there is not a surface with a $(\mathbb{C}^*)^2$ stabilizer. Then, the statement follows from the Matsushima's criterion: If G_x^0 is the stabilizer of a closed orbit. Then, G_x^0 is a reductive group, and the classification of reductive groups of rank one in a field of characteristic zero. An example of a strictly semistable surface with a $SL(2,\mathbb{C})$ stabilizer is given by the union of a double smooth quadratic surface with a transversal hyperplane.

Lemma 2.2.8. Let Λ_i and Λ_j be the GIT boundary associated to two different one parameter subgroups. Then $\Lambda_i \cap \Lambda_j = \emptyset$ for every *i* and *j*. Moreover, for any semistable surface the largest rank of its stabilizer group G_x^0 is one.

Proof. Let X_{ij} be a semistable surface parametrized by an open orbit associated to $\Lambda_i \cap \Lambda_j$. Then, its stabilizer $G_{X_{ij}}$ contains two distinct one parameter subgroups λ_i and λ_j which can commute between them or not. We reach a contradiction by studying each case separately.

If λ_i and λ_j commute, they can be simultaneously diagonalized. Then, we can select a coordinate system such that λ_i and λ_j are two of the 1-PS on Proposition 2.1.2 with $i, j \leq 6$. In that case, the configuration of monomials, $\Xi_{X_{ij}}$ is stabilized by λ_i and λ_j . This is impossible because the equation $\lambda_i.m =$ $\lambda_j.m = 0$ is satisfied by only one monomial in all but the two following cases: The equation $a_0x_0x_1^2x_2x_3 + a_1x_1^5$ is invariant under the action of λ_1 and λ_5 , but destabilized by λ_4 . The equation $a_0x_0x_1x_2x_3 + a_1x_2^2$ invariant under the action of λ_1 , λ_4 , but destabilized by λ_7 . This argument also implies there are not semistable surface with a two dimensional torus stabilizer.

Suppose that λ_i and λ_j do not commute, we will show there is a $g \in P_{\lambda_i}$ such that $g \cdot \lambda_i = \lambda_j$. Therefore, Hilbert-Mumford numerical function is the same for both of them

$$\mu(\cdot,\lambda_i) = \mu(\cdot,g\cdot\lambda_i)$$

This will implies our result by the uniqueness of the worst one parameter subgroup [34, Thm 3.4.c]. By the properties of a good quotient, we can take, without loss of generality, X_{ij} to be parametrized by a closed orbit. We choose $i \neq 1$, and we will work in a coordinate system where λ_i (but not λ_j) is a normalized 1-PS. We claim that the fixed locus of λ_i and λ_j includes most of the coordinate points. Recall that the equivariant decomposition induced by λ_i :

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{3}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{3}}(1)) = \bigoplus_{a_{i}} V_{i} \quad \text{where} \quad V_{i} := \{ v \mid \lambda_{i} \cdot v = t^{a_{i}} v \}$$
(2.2.9)

induces the fixed locus of the action λ_i . For example, in our coordinate system we have: $p_i := \mathbb{P}(V_i)$ and $L_{ij} := \mathbb{P}(V_k \oplus V_l)$. From Remark 2.2.6, we know every surface parametrized by Λ_i with $i \neq 1$ have distinguished singularities at p_0 and p_3 which are either a triple point or a particularly bad double point. Therefore, those points must be also fixed by the λ_i action. Otherwise, $\lambda_i \subset$ $Aut(X_{ij})$ will generate a curve of bad singularities by taking the λ_j -orbit on X_{ij} . The singularities on that curve are of the same type than our original fix point. This is impossible, because we do not have a curve of singularities with either triple points or bad double points in surfaces parametrized by Λ_i (see Example 2.3.8). Similarly, for all the λ_i there is singular point p_1 and a singular line L_{01} which is fixed by λ_i . By acting with λ_i , we obtain that either L_{01} and p_1 are fixed by the λ_i action, or the λ_i -orbit of L_{01} generates a non reduced surface component of our surface. This last case is impossible, because the only non reduced quintic surface is stabilized solely by λ_1 and $i \neq 1$ (Corollary 2.1.12). The common fix locus of λ_i and λ_j contains the points p_0, p_1, p_3 and the line L_{01} . Next, consider the equivariant decomposition $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1)) = \bigoplus \tilde{V}_i^{n_i}$ induced by λ_j . In our coordinate system and from the discussion on the previous paragraph, each monomial $\{x_i\}$ generates both V_i and V_i for $i \in \{0, 1, 3\}$. Moreover, $L_{01} := (x_2 = x_3 = 0)$ is fixed by the action of both λ_i and λ_j . Then, \tilde{V}_2 is generated by $c_1x_2 + c_3x_3$ and the two coordinate systems that diagonalize λ_i and λ_j are related by a change of coordinates induced by a g that fixes the flag associated to λ_i . So our claim follows.

2.2.1 Local Analysis of the GIT boundary

Here, we discuss the local structure, in the etale topology, of our GIT quotient

$$\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{^{GIT}} := \left(\mathbb{P}^{N}\right)^{ss} /\!\!/ G$$

where $G \cong SL(4, \mathbb{C})$ and N = 55. The main technical tool is the Luna's slice Theorem [48, App D]. Let $x \in (\mathbb{P}^N)^{ss}$ be a strictly semistable point with stabilizer G_x . There is a G_x -invariant slice V_x to the orbit $G \cdot x$ which can be taken to be a smooth, affine, locally closed subvariety of $(\mathbb{P}^N)^{ss}$ such that $U = G \cdot V_x$ is open in $(\mathbb{P}^N)^{ss}$. Given $(G \times_{G_x} V)/G_x$ where the action on the product is given by $h \cdot (g, v) = (g \cdot h^{-1}, hv)$, and by considering the fiber of the normal bundle $\mathcal{N}_x := (\mathcal{N}_{G \cdot x | \mathbb{P}^n})|_x$ we have the following commutative diagram for any $x \in G_x$.

From the perspective of the KSBA compactification, $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{KSBA}$, of the moduli space of surfaces of general type with invariants $p_g = 4$, q = 0, and $K_X^2 = 5$. It is of special interest to understand the Kirwan blow up of $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ at the point ω that parametrizes the union of a double smooth quadratic surface and a transversal hyperplane. Indeed, J. Rana [58, Thm 1.4 and 4.1] prove that $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{KSBA}$ has a Cartier divisor \mathcal{D} associated to the deformations of the $\frac{1}{4}(1,1)$ singularity. At least one component of this divisor is obtained from taking the stable replacement of the following family of quintic surfaces deforming to ω :

$$X_t = \left(f_2(\mathbf{x})^2 l_1(\mathbf{x}) + t f_2(\mathbf{x}) f_3(\mathbf{x}) + t^2 f_5(\mathbf{x}) = 0 \right)$$
(2.2.10)

where $f(\mathbf{x}) := f(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$. J. Rana results imply the natural birational map $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{KSBA} \dashrightarrow \overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ contracts the divisor \mathcal{D} to the point ω . It is an open problem to describe all the divisors in the KSBA space that contracts to ω . On other hand, Kirwan constructed a partial desingularization of the GIT quotient by blowing up the loci associated to positive dimensional stabilizers. We expect this blow up to be related to divisors in the KSBA space. In particular, the divisor parametrizing numerical quintic surfaces of type II_b (see [27]) should be related to the exceptional divisor of the Kirwan blow up of $\overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ at ω . (for a similar situation in degree four see Shah [61, Sec 4])

Lemma 2.2.11. Let $\omega \in \overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$ be the point parametrizing the union of a double smooth quadratic surface Q and a transversal hyperplane H. Let x be a semistable point with closed orbit mapping to the point $\omega \in \overline{\mathcal{M}}^{GIT}$. Then, the natural representation of its stabilizer $G_x^0 \cong SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ on the normal bundle \mathcal{N}_x is isomorphic to

$$\mathcal{N}_x = \left(Sym^5(V) \otimes Sym^5(V)\right) \oplus Sym^6(V)$$

where $V \cong H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(1))$ is the standard three dimensional representation of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ induced by the conic $Q \cap H$.

Remark 2.2.12. The exceptional divisor $\mathbb{P}(\mathcal{N}_x)^{ss}/\!\!/G_x$ associated to the Kirwan blow up often carries itself a modular meaning (for example [45, Cor 4.3], [60, Sec 2], [29, Thm1.3]). In future work, we plan to investigate the modular meaning of the points parametrized by our exceptional divisor by using the geometric interpretation of the $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ plethysm (for example [18, prop.11.16]).

Proof. The lemma follows from calculating an appropriate $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ equivariant decomposition of the summands in the normal exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{T}_{G \cdot x} \to \mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N} \to \mathcal{N}_{G \cdot x | \mathbb{P}^N} \to 0$$
(2.2.13)

which we localize at x. Let $\mathbb{P}^1 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$ be an embedding of \mathbb{P}^1 into a conic C which lies in the hyperplane H in \mathbb{P}^3 . The action of $G_x \cong SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ induces an equivariant decomposition

$$W := H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1)) \cong Sym^2(V) \oplus Sym^0(V) \quad \text{where} \quad V \cong H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(1))$$

To find our equivariant decomposition of $T_{\mathbb{P}^N}$, we use [18, Exer. 11.14] to calculate:

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{N}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{N}}(1)) = Sym^{10}(V) \oplus Sym^{8}(V) \oplus (Sym^{6}(V))^{\oplus 2} \oplus (Sym^{4}(V))^{\oplus 2} \oplus (Sym^{2}(V))^{\oplus 3} \oplus (Sym^{0}(V))^{\oplus 3}$$

By the Euler sequence, the decomposition of $H^0(\mathbb{P}^N, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(1))$ induces one at the tangent space $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x$. Indeed,

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}(1)|_x \otimes H^0(\mathbb{P}^N, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}(1)) \to \mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x \to 0$$
(2.2.14)

where $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x$ correspond to the constants functions $Sym^0(V)$, and $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}(1)|_x$ is the only one dimensional representation of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ which is also $Sym^0(V)$. To calculate the decomposition of the tangent space $\mathcal{T}_{G.x}|_x$ we use the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{T}_{G_x} \to \mathcal{T}_G \to \mathcal{T}_{G \cdot x} \to 0 \tag{2.2.15}$$

The tangent space $T_{G_x}|_x$ is identified with the adjoint representation of $\mathfrak{sl}(2,\mathbb{C})$ which is isomorphic to $Sym^2(V)$. The tangent space of $T_G|_x$ corresponds to the lie algebra $\mathfrak{sl}(4,\mathbb{C})$ which has a 15 dimensional adjoint respresentation. The embedding $C \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$ induces a decomposition in terms of the SL(2,C)representation V as:

$$T_G|_x \cong Sym^4(V) \oplus \left(Sym^2(V)\right)^{\oplus 3} \oplus Sym^0(V)$$

from which we obtain $T_{G \cdot x}|_x$. Therefore, by comparing irreducible summands on the normal exact sequence 2.2.13, we obtain the following decomposition for $\mathcal{N}_{G \cdot x|\mathbb{P}^n}|_x$:

$$Sym^{10}(V) \oplus Sym^8(V) \oplus (Sym^6(V))^{\oplus 2} \oplus Sym^4(V) \oplus Sym^2(V) \oplus Sym^0(V)$$

from which we obtain our statement by [18, Exer. 11.11].

The quintic surface $Q^2 + H \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ induces two natural decompositions of $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(5))$. Indeed, Let G_Q and G_H be the stabilizer of Q and H respec-

tively. The G_Q -equivariant decomposition induced by the quadratic surface $Q := (F_Q = 0)$ is:

$$H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}(5)) \cong W_5 \oplus F_Q \cdot W_3 \oplus F_Q^2 \cdot W_1$$

where $W_5 \cong Sym^5(V) \times Sym^5(V)$ is the space of quintic surfaces intersecting the quadratic surface Q along a (5,5) curve, $W_3 \cong Sym^3(V) \times Sym^3(V)$ corresponds to quintic surfaces decomposing as the union of the quadratic surface Q and a disjoint cubic surface F_3 , and $V_1 \cong Sym^1(V) \times Sym^1(V)$ which corresponds to the quintic surfaces that decomposes as a double quadratic surface Q^2 and an arbitrary hyperplane. We decompose W_5 by consider the action of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ associated to the conic.

$$Sym^{5}(V) \times Sym^{5}(V) \cong \bigoplus_{i=0}^{k=5} Sym^{2k}(V)$$

Similarly, $Sym^6(V) \subset W_3$ parametrizes the six points in C_0 which are marked by the intersection of the a cubic surface $(F_3 = 0)$, the quadratic Q and the hyperplane H. Suppose the quadratic surface, the hyperplane and the invariant conic are given by

$$F_0 := x_1 \left(x_0 x_3 - x_2^2 - x_1^2 \right)^2; \qquad [s_0 : s_1] \to [s_0^2 : 0 : s_0 s_1 : s_1^2]$$

Then, we can write the polynomial parametrized to $(Sym^5(V) \otimes Sym^5(V))$ as

$$F(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_1(x_0x_3 - x_2^2)^2 + (x_0x_3 - x_2^2)^2 l_1(x_0, x_2, x_3) + x_1(x_0x_3 - x_2^2)(f_2(x_0, x_2) + g_2(x_2, x_3)) + (x_0x_3 - x_2^2)(f_3(x_0, x_2) + g_3(x_2, x_3)) + x_1(h_4(x_0, x_2) + p_4(x_2, x_3)) + f_5(x_0, x_2) + g_5(x_2, x_3)$$

and the term parametrized by $Sym^6(V)$ can be written as:

$$F_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)G(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = (x_0x_3 - x_2^2 + x_1^2)(f_3(x_0, x_2) + g_3(x_2, x_3))$$

The previous discussion, Luna's theorem and Lemma 2.2.11 implies a standardization lemma (for a similar result in quartic surfaces see [61, Lemma 4.2])

Lemma 2.2.16. We may modify a given family of quintic surfaces specializing to $(F_0 = 0)$, such that the new family is defined by an equation of the form:

$$P_t = F_0(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) + F_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)G_t(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) + F_t(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$$
where

1. $F_t(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) \in (Sym^5(V) \otimes Sym^5(V)) \otimes \mathbb{C}[[t]] \text{ and } \lim_{t \neq 0} F_t \neq 0$

2.
$$G_t(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) \in Sym^6(V) \otimes \mathbb{C}[[t]] \text{ and } \lim_{t \neq 0} G_t \neq 0$$

Moreover, the point in $\mathbb{P}(\mathcal{N}_x)$ corresponding to the limits of $F_{t=0}$ and $G_{t=0}$ is semistable and belongs to a minimal orbit.

Next, consider other components of the GIT boundary.

Proposition 2.2.17. Let x the semistable point with closed orbit mapping to the GIT boundary Λ_2 , Λ_3 , or Λ_4 . Then, the natural representation of its stabilizer $G_x^0 \cong \mathbb{C}^*$ on the normal bundle \mathcal{N}_x is isomorphic to

$$\mathcal{N}_x = \bigoplus_{\chi} V_{\chi}^{\oplus n_{\chi}}$$

where V_{χ} is an irreducible \mathbb{G}_m representation with eigenvalue χ . Specifically, if x is mapped to the boundary Λ_2 , the values of χ and n_{χ} are:

| χ | -10 | - 9 | -8 | -7 | -6 | -5 | -4 | -3 | -2 | -1 | θ | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 |
|------------|-----|-----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|----|
| n_{χ} | 1 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 3 | 3 | 2 | 2 | 3 | 2 | 1 | 2 | 3 | 2 | 2 | 3 | 3 | 2 | 1 | 1 | 1 |

If x is mapped to the boundary Λ_3 , the values of χ and n_{χ} are:

| χ | -25 | -21 | $-18 \le n \le 5, n \ne -15, 0, 1$ | 1 | 6 | $7 \le n \le 9$ | 10 | 11 | $12 \le n \le 16$ | 18 | 20 |
|------------|-----|-----|------------------------------------|---|---|-----------------|----|----|-------------------|----|----|
| n_{χ} | 1 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 1 | 1 |

If x is mapped to the boundary Λ_4 , the values of χ and n_{χ} are:

| χ | -15 | $-12 \le n \le -8$ | -7 | -6 | -5 | -4 | -3 | -2 | -1 | 0 | 1 | $2 \le n \le 6$ | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 |
|------------|-----|--------------------|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|---|---|-----------------|---|---|---|----|
| n_{χ} | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 3 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 1 |

Proof. Given the one parameter subgroup $\lambda_k = diag(a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ with $k = \{2, 3, 4\}$, the λ_k equivariant decomposition $W \cong \bigoplus_{a_i} V_{a_i}$ induces a decomposition of the space of monomials

$$Sym^5(W) = \bigoplus_{\alpha} V_{\alpha}^{\oplus n_{\alpha}}$$

We can choose the point x so it parametrizes quintic surfaces given by the equations 2.2.3, 2.2.4, and 2.2.5. To calculate $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N}$, we localize the Euler sequence at x. The line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}$ has weight zero. We claim that $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}(1) = V_0$ as well. Indeed, the coordinates in \mathbb{P}^N correspond to the monomials of degree

five: $[x_0^5 : \ldots : x_i^2 x_2^3 : \ldots : x_3^5]$. A surface X_k stabilized by λ_k correspond to a point $[0 \ldots : 1 : \ldots : 0]$ with 1 in the places corresponding to monomials m_i that are always part of the equation of X_k . For example, for X_4 we can take $m = x_0^3 x_3^2$ or $m = x_1^2 x_2 x_3$ for λ_4 . We choose an affine chart $D_+(m_i)$ by localizing at the coordinate corresponding to m_i . It is clear that the weight of the λ_k -action on $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^N}(1)|_{D_+(m_i)}$ is proportional to the weight corresponding the invariant monomial m_i . So, our claim follows. At x, From the Euler sequence 2.2.14 we obtain

$$0 \to V_0 \to V_0 \otimes \bigoplus_{\alpha} V_{\alpha}^{\oplus n_{\alpha}} \to \mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x \to 0$$

from which we obtain the decomposition of $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbb{P}^N}|_x$. To obtain the decomposition of $\mathcal{T}_{G,x}|_x$, we use the exact sequence 2.2.15. The tangent space to G is the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{sl}(4,\mathbb{C})$, and \mathcal{T}_{G_x} is the adjoint representation of $\lambda_k \cong \mathbb{G}_m$. The one parameter subgroup λ_k acts by conjugation on $\mathfrak{sl}(4,\mathbb{C})$ with eigenvalues of the form $a_i - a_j$ for all i, j. Therefore, the exact sequence 2.2.15 becomes

$$0 \to V_0 \to \bigoplus_{i,j} V_{(a_i - a_j)} \to \mathcal{T}_{G \cdot x}|_x \to 0$$

From the previous discussion and the exact sequence 2.2.13 we find the expression of the normal bundle for each λ_k .

2.3 Stable Isolated Singularities

In this section, we interpret the failure of stability for a normal irreducible quintic surface in terms of the existence of a bad singularity on it. From the GIT analysis, we know that isolated double points and isolated triple point singularities with reduced tangent cone are stable. Quadruple points are unstable. Therefore, we consider triple points singularities with non reduced tangent cone. We recall that a surface singularity is of type \tilde{E}_8 if at the completion of the local ring its equation is equivalent to $z^2+x^3+y^6+tx^2y^2$. This singularity can be recognized by the weights $(\frac{1}{3}, \frac{1}{3}, \frac{1}{6})$. Similarly, a singularity of type Z_{13} is semiquasihomogeneous with respect the weights $(\frac{1}{9}, \frac{5}{18}, \frac{1}{6})$ and it is equivalent to $z^2 + x^3y + y^6 + txy^5$.

Proposition 2.3.1. Let X be a normal quintic surface which has a triple point singularity at $p \in X$ as its unique non-canonical singularity. Let \tilde{X} be the monomial transformation of X with center at p.

1. If the tangent cone of $p \in X$ contains a double plane. Then X is stable

if and only if \tilde{X} does not have a line of singularities or a singularity that deform to Z_{13} .

2. If the tangent cone of $p \in X$ contains a triple plane. Then, X is stable if and only if \tilde{X} does not have a singularity deforming to a \tilde{E}_8 singularity

Remark 2.3.2. As an immediate corollary, if \tilde{X} has at worst ADE singularities then X are stable. These singularities belong to a larger family called minimal elliptic singularities ([68]). We describe them later in this section 2.3.13.

Proof. We first describe representations of quintic surfaces with a triple point as double covers of \mathbb{P}^2 . Let $p \in X$ be a triple point on a reduced quintic surface which contains only finitely many lines through p. Let $\tilde{X} \to X$ be the monomial transformation of X from the triple point. We have a natural morphism from $\tilde{X} \to \mathbb{P}^2$. Consider its Stein factorization $\tilde{X} \to X^* \to \mathbb{P}^2$, so the map $X^* \to \mathbb{P}^2$ is finite. Thus, X^* is the double cover of \mathbb{P}^2 branching along an octic plane curve B(X). If the equation associated to the quintic surface is

$$F_X(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) := x_3^2 f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

then the equation of the branch locus B(X) is

$$f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2)f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2) - f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)^2$$
(2.3.3)

The map $\tilde{X} \to X^*$ contracts the proper transform of the lines $L \subset X$ through the triple point, and it is an isomorphism everywhere else. In particular, suppose Sing(X) is supported at p. Then, the singularities on \tilde{X} are supported in the exceptional divisor of the monomial transformation. The reduced image of the exceptional divisor of \tilde{X} in \mathbb{P}^2 is the curve defined by the equation $f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) = 0$. By using partial derivatives (see [71, Prop. 4.2]), it is easy to show the singularities of \tilde{X} are supported over the points

$$Sing(f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2) = 0) \cap (f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) = 0)$$

Our surface X is non stable if and only if there is a change of coordinates such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for $k \in \{1, 3, 4\}$ (see Table 2.1.2.1). It is clear than on those cases, X satisfies the conditions on the statement. Next, we discuss the converse ones. By Corollary 2.1.7, \tilde{X} is not normal if and only if $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_1)$. By our hypothesis, the singularities of \tilde{X} are solely induced by the ones at the tangent cone of the triple point. Those are at worst a double line of singularities. On other hand, the singularities of the double cover are induced solely by the branch cover. Therefore, \tilde{X} is not normal if and only if B(X) contains a double line. On other hand, suppose X is normal, the tangent cone of the triple point at X contains a double plane and B(X)has a semiquasihomogeneous singularity of degree 18 with respect the weights w(x) = 5, and w(y) = 3 at [0:0:1]. We choose a coordinate system such that the triple point is supported at p_3 , the double plane in the tangent cone is supported at $(x_0 = 0)$, and the singularity at B(X) is supported at [0:0:1]. The most general equation associated to a branch cover with respect these conditions is:

$$x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1)(x_0 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) - x_1^2 f_3(x_1, x_2)) - (x_2^2 x_0^2 + x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + f_4(x_0, x_1))^2$$

From which, we obtain the quintic surface

$$x_3^2 x_0^2 f_1(x_0, x_1) + x_3 x_2^2 x_0^2 + x_3 x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + x_3 f_4(x_0, x_1) + x_1^2 f_3(x_1, x_2) + x_0 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 f_4(x_0, x_2) + x_0 f_4(x_0,$$

By comparing with the Equation at the proof of Proposition 2.1.4, we can verify that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_3)$. Next, suppose that X satisfies the conditions of the second claim in the statement. Select a coordinate system such that the triple point is supported p_3 , the tangent cone is supported at $(x_0 = 0)$, and B(X) has a semiquasihomogeneous singularity of degree 6 with respect the weights w(x) = 3, and w(y) = 2 at [0:0:1]. The most general equation for such an octic plane curve can be written as:

$$F_{B_X} = x_0^3 f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2) - (x_2^2 x_0 f_1(x_0, x_1) + x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + f_4(x_0, x_1))^2$$

From which we obtain the quintic surface

$$x_3^2 x_0^3 + x_3 (x_2^2 x_0 f_1(x_0, x_1) + x_2 f_3(x_0, x_1) + f_4(x_0, x_1)) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

we can also verify that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_4)$.

From our previous discussion, we conclude that if X is a non stable normal quintic surface with a triple point singularity, we can find a general deformation of X that preserves the type of $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$. In particular, the singularities of \tilde{X} deform to either a double line, or to \tilde{E}_8 , or to Z_{13} depending on the tangent cone associated to the triple point. On other hand, if \tilde{X} has one of those singularities, then the branch locus satisfies Ξ_{B_X} is contained in one of the $\Xi_{F_{\lambda_i}}$ for $\lambda_i = 1, 3, 4$. Therefore, we can find a coordinate system such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$, so X is non stable.

2.3.1 Invariants of Singularities and GIT Stability

In this section we related the stability of normal quintic surfaces with the study of invariants associated to its singularities. In particular, we use the log canonical threshold, the Milnor number, the geometric genus of the singularity, the classification of singularities due to Arnold [3], Yoshinaga-Suzuki [64, 76], Estrada et. al [76], and the description of minimal elliptic singularities due to Laufer [42], Prokhorov [57], and Reid [59].

First, we recall the definition of the Milnor number and modality of a singularity. Let (f(x, y, z) = 0) be a non degenerated quasihomogeneous singularity with leading term f_w with respect the weights w. The dimension of the formal ring $\mathbb{C}[x, y, z]/(\partial_1 f, \partial_2 f, \partial_3 f)$ is the Milnor number of the singularity. To define modality, we choose a basis of monomial m_i for this formal ring. The number of monomials m_i with weighed degree $w(m_i) \ge w(f)$ is known as the inner modality of f(x, y, z). It is known that for non degenerate quasihomogeneous polynomials the inner modality is also the number of moduli of deformations of $(f_X = 0)$ with the same Milnor number (see [4, pg. 222] [22, pg 118]).

Proposition 2.3.4. A normal quintic surface having at worst a singularity with either Milnor number small than 22 or modality smaller than 5 is stable.

Proof. We proved this by contradiction. If the surface X is not stable, the GIT analysis implies there is a coordinate system such that Ξ_{F_X} is contained in one of the $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for λ_i as on Proposition 2.1.2. In particular, the destabilizing isolated singularity of X is supported at p = [0:0:0:1]; and the singularity $p \in X$ deforms to the singularity of $(F_{\lambda_i} = 0)$ for $\lambda_1, \lambda_3, \lambda_4$, or λ_7 . (see Table 2.1.2.1). We consider a general deformation of X that preserves the type $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ with respect the given choice of coordinates, By Theorem 2.2.1, the singularities at $(F_{\lambda_i} = 0)$ are either V_{24}^* (notation as [15]), or V_{24}^* (notation as [64]), or V_{22}' (notation as [64, pg 244]) or an ordinary quadruple point. The Milnor number of a quadruple point is at least 27, and its modality is at least 6 (see [64], [15]). Therefore, the statement follows by the upper semicontinuity of both the Milnor number and the modality of the singularity associated to the semistable families.

Example 2.3.5. The converse statement does not hold. In particular, quintic surfaces can have highly singular isolated double points which are always GIT stable by Corollary 2.1.8. At $(t \neq 1)$ the zero set of the equation

$$F_t(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_0^3 x_3^2 + 2x_2 x_1^3 x_3 + x_2^5 + t \left(x_3^3 x_2^2 - 3x_0^2 x_1^2 x_3 + 3x_0 x_1^4 + x_2^3 x_0^2 \right)$$

has a weakly elliptic singularity at [0:0:0:1] which is formally equivalent to the singularity induced by the equation $x^2 + y^3 + z^{13}$ (see [71, pg 452]). This singularity has Milnor number equal to 24. The zero set $(F_0(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$ is a non normal surface parametrized by the boundary Λ_4 .

A 1-PS λ defines a natural set of positive rational weights w_{λ}

Definition 2.3.6. Given an one parameter subgroup $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ its associated set of weights is $w_{\lambda} = (a_0 - a_3, a_1 - a_3, a_2 - a_3)$. Reciprocally, every set of weights w_{λ} has associated one parameter subgroup λ_w . These correspondences are inverse to each other i.e $\lambda_{w_{\lambda}} = \lambda$, and we say that w_{λ} is normalized if λ is a normalized 1-PS. We denote the sum of the weights on w_{λ} as $w_{\lambda}(1)$.

From the perspective of moduli theory, we can classify isolated singularities in two families: Log canonical which are the isolated singularities on the surfaces parametrized by the KSBA compactification (similar to the nodal singularities on the Deligne-Mumford compactification of the moduli of curves); and non log canonical singularities. For a non log canonical singularity $p \in X$, the log canonical threshold $c_p(X)$ is an invariant valued between 0 and 1 such that the smaller its value, the worst is the singularity (see [37, pg. 45] for definitions and details). For example:

$$c_p\left(x^2 + y^{m_1} + z^{m_2}\right) = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{m_1} + \frac{1}{m_2}$$

The relation between the Hilbert-Mumford numerical criterion and the log canonical threshold springs from the fact that, in many cases, the last one can be calculated from a set of weights associated to the variables (see also [40, prop 2.1]).

Lemma 2.3.7. [37, Prop 8.14] Let $f(x_0, \ldots, x_n)$ be a holomorphic function near $0 \in \mathbb{C}^n$. Assign rational weights $w(x_i)$ to the variables x_i and let w(f) be the weighted multiplicity of f. Then,

$$c_0(f) \le \frac{\sum w(x_i)}{w(f)}$$

The equality holds if the log pair

$$\left(\mathbb{C}^n, c_0\left(f_w=0\right)\right)$$

is log canonical outside of the origin for $c_0 := \frac{\sum w(x_i)}{w(f)}$

Example 2.3.8. The non isolated singularities on irreducible quintic surfaces parametrized by Λ_2 , Λ_3 and Λ_4 satisfy the conditions on Lemma 2.3.7. We

illustrate the calculation. For the cases, i = 3, 4, the surfaces are singular along the line L_{01} with a distinguish singularity at p_0 . Consider the completion of the local ring at $p_t := [1 : t : 0 : 0]$ for $t \neq 0$, The distinguish non isolated triple point on the surface parametrized by Λ_3 has the form $x^2y + xzy^2 + z^4$ which at p_t can be simplified, in the completion of the local ring, as:

$$x^{2}t + xzt^{2} + z^{4} = \left(x\sqrt{t} + \frac{zt^{2}}{2\sqrt{t}}\right)^{2} - z^{2}\left(\frac{t^{3}}{4} - z^{2}\right) \cong \tilde{x}^{2} + \tilde{z}^{2} \quad \text{for } t \neq 0$$

Similarly, for the distinguish non isolated double point p_0 parametrized by Λ_4 , we have

$$x^{2} + xzt^{3} + a_{1}xz^{2}t + a_{2}z^{5} = \left(x + \frac{zt^{3} + a_{1}tz^{2}}{2}\right)^{2} - t^{2}z^{2}\frac{(t^{2} + a_{1}z)^{2}}{4} + a_{2}z^{5}$$

which is formally equivalent to $x^2 + y^2$.

The relationship relation between the log canonical and the GIT stability was noticed by Hacking [23, Prop 10.4], Kim-Lee [35], and Kim [47, Lemma 2.1]. Let $p \in X := (F_X(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3 = 0))$ be a singular point, by a change of coordinate we can suppose the singular point is supported at p_3 . Let $f_p :=$ $F_X(x_0, \ldots, x_{n-1}, 1)$ be the localization at p_3 . Then, from Equation 2.1.1 and Definition 2.3.6 we obtain $w_{\lambda}(f_p) = \mu(\lambda, X) - a_3 \deg(X)$. By Lemma 2.3.7 and since the sum of the weights $w_{\lambda}(1) := -4a_3$, we find that:

$$\frac{4}{\deg(X)}w_{\lambda}(f_p) - w_{\lambda}(1) = \frac{4}{\deg(X)}\mu(\lambda, X)$$

$$\leq w_{\lambda}(1)\left(\frac{4}{\deg(X)c_p(X)} - 1\right)$$
(2.3.9)

This allows us to rewrite the numerical criterion.

Proposition 2.3.10. Let $X \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ be a hypersurface of degree d. Then, X is (semi-stable) stable if for every point $p \in X$, the infimum

$$inf_{w_{\lambda}}\left(\frac{4}{deg(X)}w_{\lambda}(f_p) - w_{\lambda}(1)\right)$$

is (nonpositive) negative for all the positive rational weights, and for all the linear coordinates which fix the point p. In particular,

1. A quintic surface having at worst a singularity with log canonical larger than 4/5 is stable.

- 2. If a stable, isolated singularity has log canonical smaller than $4/\deg(X)$. Then, it does not exist a set of weight \tilde{w} that calculate its log canonical threshold (in the sense of Lemma 2.3.7).
- 3. If the leading term of f_p with respect w_{λ} satisfies the condition on Lemma 2.3.7. Then, $c_p(X) < 4/\deg(X)$ implies X is unstable.

Proof. The first part follows from Equation 2.3.9 and Lemma 2.3.7. If X is stable, the inequality $\mu(\lambda, X) < 0$ holds for every 1-PS. Therefore, it holds $4/deg(X) < w_{\lambda}(1)/w_{\lambda}(f)$ for every set of weights w_{λ} , and the log canonical threshold cannot be calculate from them. The last statement follows from the second equality at Equation 2.3.9.

We describe in Proposition 2.3.13 that there is a natural family of singularities, called minimal elliptic with log canonical threshold larger than 4/5. We recall that the geometric genus of a singularity $p \in X$ is, in our case, the higher dimensional analogous of the classical genus drop invariant δ for plane curves singularities (see Proposition 2.3.14).

Definition 2.3.11. Let X be a normal surface singular at p, the geometric genus of the singularity is $\dim(R^1\pi_*\mathcal{O}_Y)$ where $\pi: Y \to X$ is a resolution of X.

This invariant induces a well known classification of singularities: *Rational singularities* are those for which the geometric genus is zero. For surfaces, the rational Gorenstein surface singularities are the DuVal ones. After rational surface singularities, we find the family of minimal elliptic ones classified by Laufer [42]. Next, we provide not the original definition of minimal elliptic singularities, but rather a convenient one. Recall that we work with isolated hypersurface singularities which are always Gorenstein.

Definition 2.3.12. ([42, Thm 3.10]) A surface singularity is minimal elliptic if and only if it is Gorenstein and dim $R^1\pi_*(\mathcal{O}_X) = 1$

An important application of the log canonical threshold criterion is the GIT stability of the minimal elliptic singularities. In this case, it is possible to show by direct computation that their log canonical threshold is strictly larger than $\frac{4}{5}$. This implies their stability:

Proposition 2.3.13. Let $X \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ be a surface of degree larger of equal than five with at worst minimal elliptic singularities. Then X is stable. In fact the minimum value reached by the log canonical threshold is $\frac{4}{5} + \frac{1}{180}$.

Proof. In our case, minimal elliptic singularities are either isolated double points or isolated triple points singularities such that after its blow up the surface has at worst ADE singularities (see [68]). Therefore, our statement follows by Corollary 2.1.8 and Proposition 2.3.1. On another direction, by using the equations of minimal elliptic singularities at [42, pg 1290], it is possible to compute their log canonical threshold. For most of the cases, this can be done with the help of the Lemma 2.3.7. An analysis of the log canonical threshold for minimal elliptic singularities is done by Prokhorov in [57, Table 1-3]. In particular, their log canonical value is larger than or equal to (4/5 + 1/180). Therefore, they are GIT stable by Proposition 2.3.10.

It is well known that the genus of a singularity $p \in X$ can be interpreted by its effect on the geometric genus, $p_g(X)$, of the variety X. We include a proof for completeness.

Proposition 2.3.14. Given the minimal resolution $\pi : Y \to X$ of a normal hypersurface of degree d, with an unique non DuVal singularity of genus $R^1(\pi_*\mathcal{O}_Y)$. Then, it holds

$$\frac{(d-1)(d-2)(d-3)}{6} - p_g(Y) + q(Y) = R^1 \left(\pi_* \mathcal{O}_Y \right)$$

Furthermore, if X is quintic surface and Y is of general type then q(Y) = 0and we have

$$4 - p_g(Y) = R^1 \left(\pi_* \mathcal{O}_Y \right)$$

Proof. On a normal hypersurface X of degree d, we have $H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X) = q(X) = 0$ and

$$H^{2}(X, \mathcal{O}_{X}) = p_{g}(X) = (d-1)(d-2)(d-3)/6$$

From those values and the exact sequence (see [71, pg. 433])

$$0 \to H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X) \to H^1(Y, \mathcal{O}_Y) \to R^1 \pi_* \mathcal{O}_Y \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X) \to H^2(Y, \mathcal{O}_Y) \to 0$$

we obtain $p_g(X) - \dim R^1(\pi_*\mathcal{O}_Y) = p_g(Y) - q(Y) = p_a(Y)$. If X is a quintic surface and Y is of general type, we use the main result of Umezu [65]: Let X be a normal quintic surface and Y denotes its resolution. If Y is of general type then its irregularity, q(Y), vanishes.

The geometric genus of a quasihomogeneous hypersurface isolated singularity is determined by its weights.

Lemma 2.3.15. ([77, pg 48]) Let f_X be a quasihomogeneous function with an isolated critical point at (0,0,0) and with weights (w_0, w_1, w_2) such that $w(f_X) = 1$. Denote the triple of rational numbers w_i with common denominator $(n_0/d, n_1/d, n_2/d)$ provided we take that denominator d to be the smallest such on. Then, the geometric genus of the hypersurface isolated singularity $(f_X = 0)$ is given by the number of non-negative integer that satisfies

$$\{(i,j,k) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^3 \mid d - (n_0 + n_1 + n_2) \ge n_0 i + n_1 j + n_2 k\}$$
(2.3.16)

This lemma allows us to list all quasihomogeneous singularities of a given genus. See [74] [75] for a partial classification of the singularities with geometric genus less than or equal to three. To illustrate the complexity of the surface singularities parametrized by the GIT quotient, we exhibit a lower bound for the geometric genus of the singularities on the semistable surfaces.

Proposition 2.3.17. There is at least one semistable hypersurface $X \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ of degree $d \geq 4$ with an isolated quasihomogeneous singularity of genus

$$\frac{d(d-2)(4d-10)}{48} \text{ if } d \text{ is even}$$

$$\frac{(d-1)(d-3)(4d-2)}{48} \text{ if } d \text{ is odd}$$

For quartic surfaces, this value is 1, for quintic surfaces is 3, and for sextic surfaces is 7.

Proof. From the combinatorics of the GIT setting, it is clear that for any degree d the one parameter subgroup $\lambda_1 = (1, 0, 0, -1)$ is always a critical one. From Luna's theorem, (see discussion at proof of Theorem 2.2.1), we can reduce ourselves to study the polynomial $F_{\lambda_1}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ that it is stabilized by λ_1 . If d = 2m + 1 then

$$F_{\lambda_1}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = x_3^m x_0^m f_1(x_1, x_2) + x_3^{m-1} x_0^{m-1} f_3(x_1, x_2) + \ldots + f_{2m+1}(x_1, x_2)$$

Also, a similar equation is associated to the case d = 2m. The quasihomogeneous singularity associated to λ_1 is non degenerate. After localizing, we have a quasihomogeneous polynomial of weights (2, 1, 1) and weighted multiplicity d. By using Lemma 2.3.15 we find the geometric genus associated to the singularity at the surface $(F_{\lambda_1}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$. Indeed, Let $\lambda_i = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ be a normalized 1-PS with associated weights w_{λ_i} . Suppose the w_{λ_i} -leading term of $F_{\lambda_i}(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ defines an isolated singularity. We rewrite the Lemma 2.3.15 with the expressions $n_i/d = (a_i - a_3)/w(f)$, and by noting that our configurations are strictly semistable which implies $w_{\lambda}(f_p) + a_3 \deg(X) = 0$ (see Equation 2.3.9). Therefore, the geometric genus of the singularity at F_{λ_i} is given by the number of non-negative integer solutions of the Equations:

$$deg(X) = i_0 + i_1 + i_2 + i_3$$

$$|a_3|(deg(X) - 4) \ge (a_0 - a_3)i_0 + (a_1 - a_3)i_1 + (a_2 - a_3)i_2$$

$$(2.3.18)$$

In particular if $\lambda_1 = (1, 0, 0, -1)$, and by using [49, Eq. 11], we obtain that the number solutions of the Equations 2.3.18 is

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\left\lfloor\frac{\deg(X)-4}{2}\right\rfloor} \binom{\deg(X)-2-2k}{2}$$

This formula become the expression of the statement after some algebraic manipulations. $\hfill \Box$

2.4 Stability and non Isolated Singularities

The GIT semistable locus parametrizes quintic surfaces with non isolated singularities. Then, we need to understand them for completing the description of the GIT quotient. We proved in Corollary 2.1.12 that the only semistable, nonreduced quintic surface is the union of a double quadratic surface and a hyperplane intersecting along a smooth conic. This configuration is a closed orbit, its stabilizer is $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$, and it is parametrized by a point in the GIT quotient. In Corollary 2.1.9, we showed that a quintic surface containing a triple line is unstable. In Corollary 2.1.11, we proved that if an irreducible quintic surface contains a double curve of singularities C with genus larger than one, and such that it does not contain any line. Then, the surface is stable. Therefore, it remains to study the following cases: Reducible reduced quintic surfaces (a quartic surface plus a plane, a cubic surface plus a quadratic one) and irreducible quintic surfaces singular along an elliptic or a rational curve.

Our first step is to bound the degree of the possibles curve of singularities in a quintic surface.

Lemma 2.4.1. Let $X \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ be an irreducible surface of degree d containing a singular curve C. Then

$$\deg C \le \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}$$

Proof. If X is irreducible, then the generic hyperplane section is also irreducible (see [33, Thm 6.10]). The lemma follows from applying the genus

formula to the generic hyperplane section

$$g(X \cap H) = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2} - \sum_{p_i \in Sing(C \cap H)} \delta(p_i) \ge 0$$

If the quintic surface also contains a triple point. Then, the genus of C can be further bounded.

Lemma 2.4.2. Let X be an irreducible quintic surface with at least one triple point singularity and a double curve of singularities

- 1. If the triple point is not supported on the curve. Then, the curve of singularities is a twisted cubic or a degeneration of it.
- 2. If the triple point is supported on the curve. Then, the curve of singularities is a twisted cubic, an elliptic quartic curve or a degeneration of those.

Proof. Let H be a generic hyperplane intersecting X such that $p \in X \cap H$. Then $X \cap H$ is irreducible, and it has a triple point at p. If the triple point singularity is supported on the curve, there are $\deg(C) - 1$ double points on $X \cap H$ which are induced by $C \cap H$. By the genus formula, we have that $7 - \delta_P \geq \deg(C)$ where δ_p is the delta invariant associated to the curve's triple point supported at p. By construction, H is generic, then $\delta_p = 3$ and $4 \geq \deg(C)$. This implies that the genus is strictly smaller than 2 because C is not a quartic plane curve, and there are not curves of degree four and genus two on \mathbb{P}^3 (see [25, pg 354]). On the other hand, if the triple point is not supported on the curve the same argument shows $3 \geq \deg(C)$.

A generic quintic surface that decomposes as the union of a quartic surface and a hyperplane is both GIT and KSBA stable. On our moduli space the locus, called M(4, 1), that parametrizes those surfaces is twenty two dimensional: Nineteen dimensions are associated to the moduli of K3 surfaces and three dimensions arises from the hyperplane.

Proposition 2.4.3. Let X be a quintic surface that decomposes as the union of a hyperplane, H, and a quartic normal surface, Y, with isolated singularities such that

1. Any isolated singularity satisfies conditions in either Corollary 2.1.8 or Proposition 2.3.1, 2.3.4 or 2.3.13. 2. The singular locus of the quartic surface Y is disjoint from the hyperplane, and the quartic plane curve $Y \cap H$ has at worst a triple point which tangent cone has a double line.

Then X is stable.

Proof. By definition the isolated singularities on our quartic surface cannot destabilize the quintic surface. Therefore, the destabilizing singularity must be supported on the intersection of the hyperplane with the quartic surface. This singularity has at worst multiplicity two, because the singular locus of the quartic surface is disjoint from the hyperplane. Suppose the quintic surface Xis non stable and our coordinate system is such that the critical one parameter subgroups are given by Proposition 2.1.2. The set of monomials Ξ_{F_X} is contained in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ for k = 5, 9, 10 (see Table 2.1.2.1). By the fourth case of Proposition 2.1.6, If $\Xi_X \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_{10})$, the intersection of the quartic surface with the hyperplane contains a triple point which tangent cone has a triple line. If $\Xi_X \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ for k = 5, 9, the destabilizing singularity is a distinguish double point supported at p_3 whose tangent cone is non reduced and supported at H. Therefore, the tangent cone of the quartic surface Y at p_3 is supported at the hyperplane, as well. By the fourth case of Proposition 2.1.4 and the third case of Proposition 2.1.6, the intersection between the quartic surface Y and the hyperplane H contains at least a quadruple line. The hypotheses imply there is not coordinate system such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ for k = 5, 9, 10. Therefore, X must be stable.

Next, we describe the intersection between M(4, 1) and our GIT boundary.

Proposition 2.4.4. Let X be a quintic surface parametrized by a point on the intersection between the locus M(4, 1) and the GIT boundary (as on Theorem 2.2.1). Then, one of the following conditions holds:

- 1. The surface X is parametrized by the first boundary component and it satisfies
 - 1.1. The singular locus of the quartic surface is the union of two double point singularities of type \tilde{E}_7 .
 - 1.2. The intersection of the hyperplane and the quartic surface is the union of two conics of the form

$$((xy - a_1z^2)(xy - a_2z^2) = 0)$$

1.3. The hyperplane does not intersect the singularities along their tangent cones.

- 2. The surface X is parametrized by the second boundary component and it satisfies
 - 2.1. The singular locus of the quartic surface decomposes as the union of two coplanar double lines L_1 and L_2 intersecting at a non isolated triple point with associated equation of the form

$$x^2y + x^3z + y^2z^2$$

- 2.2. The intersection of the hyperplane and the quartic surface decomposes as the union of a cuspidal plane curve, and a line that is contained but not singular, on the quartic surface. The singularity of the cuspidal curve is away from the triple point.
- 3. The surface X is parametrized by the fourth boundary component and it satisfies
 - 3.1. The singular locus of the quartic surface has a double line L and a distinguish triple point given by the equation $x^3 xyz^2 + zy^3$ which is away from the hyperplane.
 - 3.2. The intersection of the hyperplane and the quartic surface is the union of two lines and a conic tangential to them.

We represent those geometric characteristics in the following diagram.



Figure 2.4.4.1: Y_i are our quartic surfaces, the dotted lines represent the intersection $Y_i \cap H$, bold lines represent the singular locus of Y_i .

Proof. Let X be such a quintic surface. Then, there is a one parameter subgroup λ such that X is invariant under the action of it. Let $X = Y \cup H$, then it is easily seen that the hyperplane is also invariant under the action of λ . In particular, this implies that in our coordinate system the equation associated to H must be $(x_i = 0)$. From our results on Section 2.2, and up to a change of coordinates, we have the equations of these surfaces. Indeed, if the surface is a degeneration of X_1 , then the associated equation is:

$$x_1 \left(x_3^2 x_0^2 + x_0 x_3 f_2(x_1, x_2) + f_4(x_1, x_2) \right)$$

If the surface is a degeneration of X_2 , then the associated equation is:

$$x_0(x_3^2x_1^2 + x_3x_0x_2^2 + x_1x_2^3)$$

If the surface is a degeneration of X_3 , then the associated equation is:

$$x_3(x_0^3x_3 + x_2x_1^3 + x_0x_1x_2^2)$$

The proposition follows from computations similar to Proposition 2.1.4 and it is left to the reader. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 2.4.5. The stability for the union of a quartic surface Y and a hyperplane H fits naturally on the VGIT setting for the pair $(Y, \alpha H)$ with $\alpha \geq 0$ (see [46]). Indeed, for $\alpha = 0$ the VGIT-stability is basically the one due to Shah for quartic surfaces [61]. For the case $\alpha = 1$ the pair is stable if and only if the associated quintic surface Y + H is stable. For α large enough the stability reduces to analyzing the quartic plane curves $Y \cap H$ (for a similar example see [43, Thm 2.4]).

We describe a quintic surface with a non-linear curve of singularities of multiplicity of degree three

Proposition 2.4.6. Let X be a quintic surface with a curve of singularities C such that C does not contain a line and $mult_p(X) = 3$ for every $p \in C$. Then X decomposes as the union of a hyperplane and a quartic surface, and there is a coordinate system such that its associated equation can be written as

$$x_i \left(f_2(x_j, x_k, x_3)^2 + x_i^2 g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) + x_i f_2(x_j, x_k, x_3) l(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) \right)$$

Moreover, this surface is generically stable (compare with Corollary 2.1.9).

Remark 2.4.7. We describe an unstable degeneration. The union of two singular quadratic surfaces and an hyperplane such that all of them are intersecting along a conic can be written as

$$\left(x_2\left(x_2x_0 + c_2(x_3x_0 - x_1^2)\right)\left(x_2x_0 + c_1(x_3x_0 - x_1^2)\right) = 0\right)$$

which is unstable with respect $\lambda = (7, 1, -4, -4)$.

Proof. Let C be such a curve. Consider two generic distinct points p and q on it, and let $L_{p,q}$ be the line that join them. Since p and q are triple points, then $L_{p,q}$ intersect X with multiplicity larger or equal than six. However, X is a quintic surface, this implies that the surface contains the line $L_{p,q}$ for every p and q on C. So, X contains the secant variety Sec(C) of C. For a curve

C in \mathbb{P}^3 , the secant variety of C is either the whole \mathbb{P}^3 , or it is an hyperplane with the last option only happening if C is a plane curve itself (see [24, pg 144]). Therefore, $Sec(C) \subset X$ which implies that C is a plane curve and Xdecomposes as a hyperplane H and a quartic surface Y. Moreover, from the hypothesis and by a degree consideration C is a smooth conic.

Let our coordinate system be such that the critical one parameter subgroups are the ones on Proposition 2.1.2. So, we have a partial order among monomials $x_0 \ge x_1 \ge x_2 \ge x_3$ (see discussion after Equation 2.1.1). It is enough to consider the cases when the hyperplane is given by $(x_i = 0)$. Indeed, if the equation of the hyperplane supporting C is $(l(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3) = 0)$, then we can take the minimal non zero monomial $x_i \in \Xi_l$. By its definition, this change does not affect the value of $\mu(\lambda, X)$. Therefore, the equation associated to the quintic surface can be written as

$$x_i (f_4(x_j, x_k, x_l) + x_i g_3(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3))$$

By hypothesis $m_p(X) = 3$ for every point $p \in C \subset Y \cap H$ and C does not contain a line. This implies $f_4(x_j, x_k, x_l) = (f_2(x_j, x_k, x_l))^2$ and either x_i or $f_2(x_j, x_k, x_l)$ divides $g_3(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$. The equation associated to the quintic surface is obtained by combining both cases.

Given a normalized one parameter subgroup $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$. We have:

$$\mu(\lambda, X) \le \min\{a_i + 2\mu(\lambda, f_2), 3a_i + \mu(\lambda, g_2), 2a_i + \mu(\lambda, f_2) + \mu(\lambda, l)\}$$

In our coordinate system, the curve cannot be supported at $(x_3 = 0)$ because a triple point is supported at $p_{\lambda} = [0:0:0:1]$. By the smoothness of the curve, we have

$$f_2(x_j, x_l, x_3) = x_3 l(x_j, x_l) + p_2(x_j, x_l)$$

with the set of monomials Ξ_{f_2} containing at least $\{x_3x_j, x_l^2\}$ with $j \neq l$ and $j, l \neq i$. Moreover, generically it holds that $\mu(\lambda, g_2) \leq 2a_1, \mu(\lambda, l) \leq a_0$. Then, the numerical function with respect λ satisfies:

$$\mu(\lambda, X) \le \min\{a_i + 2(a_3 + a_j), a_i + 4a_l, 3a_i + 2a_1, 2a_i + (a_3 + a_j) + a_0, 2a_i + 2a_l + a_1\}$$

A direct calculation shows that the numerical criterion is nonpositive for all our critical one parameter subgroups. Then X is semistable. \Box

A generic quintic surface X that decomposes as the union of a cubic and a quadratic surface is stable. On the moduli space, the locus that parametrizes these surfaces is thirteen dimensional: Nine dimensions arise from the genus 4 curve defined by the intersection of the cubic and the quadratic surface. The other four dimensions arise from the fact that we can add a multiple of the

quadratic equation to the cubic surface equation without changing the genus 4 curve.

Proposition 2.4.8. Let X be the union of a smooth quadratic surface Q and a cubic surface Y with a triple point away from Q. Suppose the surfaces intersect along a smooth curve. Then, X is unstable if and only the tangent cone at the triple point has worst than cuspidal singularities.

Proof. Suppose that X is not stable, and that our coordinate system is such that the critical 1-PS are the ones in Proposition 2.1.2. In particular, the triple point is supported at p_3 . The cubic surface is a cone over a plane cubic curve C; the associated equation to the quintic surface can be written as:

$$f_3(x_0, x_1, x_2)g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$$

By hypothesis, the quadratic surface is away from the triple point. Therefore, the monomial x_3^2 is always present on Ξ_{g_2} which implies $\mu(\lambda, X) = 2a_3 + \mu(\lambda, f_3)$. The following analysis is divided by the singularities on the cubic curve. If *C* has a triple point, then *C* is either non reduce or the union of three concurrent lines. Therefore, *X* is unstable by either Proposition 2.1.12 or Corollary 2.1.9. If *C* is a conic with a tangent line. We can write its associated equation as $x_0(x_2x_0 - x_1^2)f_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$ which is destabilized by λ_9 . If *C* is the union of three non concurrent lines, the associated equation to the quintic surface is:

$$l_1(x_0, x_1, x_2)l_2(x_0, x_1, x_2)l_3(x_0, x_1, x_2)f_2(x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3)$$

In particular, the monomial $x_0x_1x_2x_3^2$ must have coefficient different to zero because the lines are no concurrent. For our critical one parameter subgroups, it holds: $\mu(\lambda_k, X) \leq a_0 + a_1 + a_2 + 2a_3 \leq -1$ which implies our surface is stable. The union of a conic and a transversal line deforms to three nonconcurrent lines. Then, it is stable, as well. If C has a cuspidal singularity. We claim the associated surface is stable. The triple point is singled out by p_3 . By considering the partial order among monomials (see discussion after Equation 2.1.1) we see from all the possible equations associated to the cusp in our coordinate system, the one that induces the highest value of the numerical criterion is $x_i^2 x_j + x_0^3 + p_3(x_0, x_i)$ For the critical 1-PS in Proposition 2.1.2 and $i, j \neq 0$ it holds that:

$$\mu(\lambda_k, X) \le \min\{2a_i + a_j + 2a_3, 3a_0 + 2a_3\} \le -2$$

Since, nodal singularities deform to cuspidal ones, the associated surface is stable, as well. $\hfill \Box$

A quintic surface with at worst double point singularities can be represented as a triple cover of the plane (for example see [71, Thm 10.3]). Next, we explore that representation.

Lemma 2.4.9. Let $(F_{\lambda_i} = 0)$ be a quintic surface obtained from a generic linear combination of the monomials on $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for $i \in 5, 9$. There is an associated surface in $\mathbb{P}(2, 1, 1, 1)$ with equation

$$G_{\lambda_i}(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2) := \psi^3 + h_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)\psi + h_6(x_0, x_1, x_3)$$

where $h_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)$ and $h_6(x_0, x_1, x_2)$ are obtained from a generic linear combination of the monomials

$$\Xi_{h_4} = \left\{ x_0^{j_0} x_1^{j_1} x_2^{j_2} \mid w_0 j_0 + w_1 j_1 + w_2 j_2 \ge c_1(\lambda_i) \; ; \; j_0 + j_1 + j_2 = 4 \right\}$$

$$\Xi_{h_6} = \left\{ x_0^{j_0} x_1^{j_1} x_2^{j_2} \mid w_0 j_0 + w_1 j_2 + w_2 j_2 \ge c_2(\lambda_i) \; ; \; j_0 + j_1 + j_2 = 6 \right\}$$

with $c_1(\lambda_5) = 10$, $c_2(\lambda_5) = 15$ and $c_1(\lambda_9) = 20$, $c_2(\lambda_9) = 30$. In particular, if the equation associated to $(F_{\lambda_i} = 0)$ is given by

$$x_3^3 x_0^2 + x_3^2 x_0 g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

Then

$$G_{\lambda_i}(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2) := \psi^3 + \left(f_4 - \frac{g_2^2}{3}\right)\psi + \left(x_0f_5 + \frac{2}{27}g_2^3 - \frac{g_2f_4}{3}\right)$$

Conversely, if X is a quintic surface with a double point singularity such that $G_{X,p}(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2)$ satisfies the above conditions. Then, there is a change of coordinates such that $\Xi_X \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$.

Proof. We recall the representation of quintic surfaces with a double point as a finite cover of the plane. Our discussion follows the one at [71, pg 471]. Let X be a, non necessarily normal, quintic surface with at worst double point singularities. We suppose there is at least a double point $p \in X$ with only finitely many lines through it and distinct to a normal crossing or a pinch point. Let $\tilde{X} \to X$ be monomial transformation of X with center p. There is a morphism $\tilde{X} \to \mathbb{P}^2$ induced by the projection from the point $p \in X$ that is generically finite of degree three. The surface \tilde{X} is singular along the exceptional divisor of the monomial transformation. Indeed, if the double point at the quintic surface is supported at p_3 and defined by the equation

$$x_3^3 x_0^2 + x_3^2 x_0 g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_3 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

The surface \tilde{X} is given by the equation

$$t^{3}x_{0}^{2} + t^{2}sx_{0}g_{2}(x_{0}, x_{1}, x_{2}) + ts^{2}f_{4}(x_{0}, x_{1}, x_{2}) + s^{3}f_{5}(x_{0}, x_{1}, x_{2})$$

with $[t : s] \in \mathbb{P}^1$. From the equation, we see \tilde{X} is singular along the line $(s = x_0 = 0)$. Blowing up \tilde{X} along this singular line, the total transform X' is given by the set of equations:

$$x_0^2 \left(t^3 + t^2 sg_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + ts^2 f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 s^3 f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2) \right)$$

$$s^2 \left(t^3 x_0^2 + t^2 x_0 g_2(sx_0, x_1, x_2) + tf_4(sx_0, x_1, x_2) + sf_5(sx_0, x_1, x_2) \right)$$

At the first chart and by taking $\psi = t/s$, we obtain:

$$\psi^3 + \psi^2 g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2) + \psi f_4(x_0, x_1, x_2) + x_0 f_5(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

We substitute ψ by $\psi - g_2(x_0, x_1, x_2)$ to find the equation associated to X':

$$G_{X,p} := \psi^3 + \left(f_4 - \frac{g_2^2}{3}\right)\psi + \left(x_0f_5 + \frac{2}{27}g_2^3 - \frac{g_2f_4}{3}\right)$$
(2.4.10)

where f_d denotes $f_d(x_0, x_1, x_2)$ and the subindex $p \in X$ denotes the choice of the double point for projecting X to \mathbb{P}^2 . This equation can be thought as a weighted homogeneous hypersurface of degree 6 in $\mathbb{P}(2, 1, 1, 1)$. For the quintic surfaces $(F_{\lambda_i} = 0)$, we project from the double point singularity singled out by the bad flag at p_3 . To characterize the monomials in Ξ_{h_4} and Ξ_{h_6} we notice that for $\lambda = (a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$ it holds:

$$\lambda_i \cdot \left(x_0^{i_0} x_1^{i_1} x_2^{i_2} x_3^{i_3} \right) = w_\lambda \left(x_0^{i_0} x_1^{i_1} x_2^{i_2} \right) + 5a_3$$

Therefore, for λ_5 we find $w_{\lambda_5} = (5, 2, 1)$, and a monomial in either Ξ_{f_4}, Ξ_{g_2} or Ξ_{f_3} is induced by one in the maximal configuration if and only if $w_{\lambda_5}(f_4) \ge 10$, $w_{\lambda_5}(g_2) \ge 5$, and $w_{\lambda_5}(f_5) \ge 10$. Similarly, for λ_9 , we find that $w_{\lambda_9} = (11, 5, 0)$, $w_{\lambda_9}(f_5) \ge 30$, $w_{\lambda_9}(f_4) \ge 30$, and $w_{\lambda_9}(g_2) \ge 9$. By the nature of the weights, we can take $w_{\lambda_9}(g_2) \ge 10$. This implies that if $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$, the Equation G_{X,p_3} will satisfies the conditions of the statement.

Now, suppose $G(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2)$ satisfies the conditions of the statement and that it arises from a quintic surface. Then, we must prove that every monomial from h_4 and h_6 is induced by one in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_k)$ which implies the associated quintic surface satisfies $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for $i \in \{5,9\}$. For the monomials in h_4 , we must rule out monomials of the form m_1m_2 where $w_{\lambda}(m_1) < 5$ but $w_{\lambda}(m_1 + m_2) \geq 10$. This will implies m_1 is not induced by a monomial in a maximal configuration. Indeed, this is not possible because if $m_1 + m_2 \in \Xi_{h_4}$, then also $2m_i$. Similarly, a monomials in h_6 will be from either x_0f_5 or g_2^3 or g_2g_4 . In the first case, $w_{\lambda_k}(f_5) \geq c_2(\lambda_k) - w_0$, in the second case, we have $3w_{\lambda_k}(g_2) \geq c_2(\lambda_k)$, in the third case, we have $w_{\lambda_k}(g_2) + w_{\lambda_k}(g_2) \geq c_2(\lambda_k)$. The conclusion follows because there is not a monomial m in a quintic surface such that $w_{\lambda_9}(m) = 19$ which could be the only counterexample.

Proposition 2.4.11. A quintic surface X with at worst double point singularities is non stable if and only if there is a coordinate system and a distinguish non double point $p \in X$ with only finitely many lines through it such that the branch locus associated to the morphism

$$(G_{X,p}(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2) = 0) \to \mathbb{P}^2$$

can be written as one of the following equations

$$D_{\lambda_5}(x_0, x_1, x_2) = x_0^2 \left(x_2^7 x_0^3 + \sum_{k=1}^{k=2} x_0^k \sum_{i=0}^{i=2} x_2^{3k-i} f_{10-4k+i}(x_0, x_1) + f_{10}(x_0, x_1) \right)$$
$$D_{\lambda_9}(x_0, x_1, x_2) = x_2^6 x_0^5 x_1 + \sum_{i=0}^{i=5} x_2^i x_0^i f_{12-2i} f(x_0, x_1)$$

Proof. Let $p \in X$ be a double point as the one at the statement. We construct its associated surface (see proof of Lemma 2.4.9) which equation is given by:

$$G_{X,p}(\psi, x_0, x_1, x_2) = \psi^3 + h_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)\psi + h_6(x_0, x_1, x_2)$$

The morphism $(G_{X,p} = 0) \to \mathbb{P}^2$ is generically finite of degree three. It associated branch locus is given by the equation:

$$D_{X,p} := 4h_4(x_0, x_1, x_2)^3 + 27h_6(x_0, x_1, x_2)^6$$

The surface X is non stable if and only if there is a coordinate system such that $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for $i \in \{5,9\}$. By Lemma 2.4.9, it holds that either $w_{\lambda_5}(h_4) \geq 10$ and $w_{\lambda_5}(h_6) \geq 15$ or $w_{\lambda_9}(h_4) \geq 10$ and $w_{\lambda_9}(h_6) \geq 30$. Moreover, those weights determined whenever Ξ_{F_X} is contained in $M^{\oplus}(\lambda_i)$ for $i = \{5,9\}$. In the first case, the equation associated to the branch locus of $(G_{\lambda_5} = 0) \to \mathbb{P}^2$ is given by D_{λ_5} . In the second case, $\Xi_{F_X} \subset M^{\oplus}(\lambda_9)$ and the equation associated to the branch locus of $(G_{\lambda_9} = 0) \to \mathbb{P}^2$ is D_{λ_9} .

Chapter 3

KSBA Stable Replacement of Selected Surface Singularities

We are interested in generalizing the procedure for calculating the stable replacement of a plane curve singularity to the case of an isolated surface singularity $S_0 \subset \mathbb{C}^3$ with a good \mathbb{C}^* -action. In the one dimensional case, the stable replacement for a generic smoothing involves a base change $t^m \to t$ followed it by a weighted blow up. This construction was studied by Hassett [26] for the case of toric and quasitoric plane curve singularities (see Remark 3.2.5). The purpose of this chapter is to discuss a generalization of that procedure for the 14 exceptional unimodal surface singularities (Theorem 3.5.1), for quasihomogeneous singularities of type I (Theorem 3.4.1), and for certain singularities with a distinguished smoothing (Theorem 3.6.1). We will apply the results of this chapter for describing boundary loci in the moduli space of quintics sufaces in Chapter 4.

Our approach uses the natural grading associated to a surface singularity S_0 with a \mathbb{C}^* -action and its weighted blow up, also known as the Steifer partial resolution. Indeed, we consider two perspectives for constructing our one dimensional families of surfaces: First, we impose conditions such that the smoothing $X \to \Delta$ of S_0 is unipotent and that it has a graded isolated hypersurface singularity. The former condition is of particular interest because the monodromy theorem implies semistable families have unipotent monodromy (see [50, pg. 106]). The second type of smoothings are constructed by considering the possible ways the orbifolds singularities associated to the minimal resolution of S_0 can be extended to isolated threefold canonical singularities.

In this chapter we also highlight a relationship between Dolgachev singularities and K3 surfaces which is analogous to the relationship between the cusp singularity on a plane curve and the elliptic tail that appears in the context of moduli of curves. In work in progress, we are generalizing this picture for minimal elliptic singularities which is a significant larger family of non log canonical singularities; these singularities appear naturally on moduli constructions of surface of general type [19, Prop. 4.12]. In Section 3.7, we provide examples illustrating their behaviour which is different to the unimodal case.

The idea of comparing the partial resolution of a smoothing with that of an appropriate hypersurface section has been used recently in a more general setting by Wahl [67]. The relationship between these K3 surfaces, the unimodal singularities and their unipotent smoothings appears in several instances (see [11], [32], [57]). We must warn our readers that developments from the work of Pinkham [56] and Wahl [66] are not included in this note. Moreover, Theorem 3.5.1 is conjectured and partially proved in the recent work of J. Rana [58]; her work partially overlaps with ours but her methods are different.

Remark 3.0.1. In an abuse of notation, we will not distinguish between the germ of a singularity and a generic hypersurface of large degree with that singularity. In general, we denote both cases as S_0 .

3.1 Preliminaries on Singularities

Let S_0 be the germ of a surface singularity with a \mathbb{C}^* -action defined by $\sigma(t, (x_1, \ldots, x_n)) = (t^{w_0}x_1, \ldots, t^{w_n}x_n)$. If the integers $w_i > 0$, then we say that σ is a good \mathbb{C}^* -action. We will always suppose the action is good and our singularities are isolated. In particular, the case of two dimensional hypersurface singularities were classified by Orlik, Wagreich [55, 3.1] and Arnold [4]. Indeed, any of those singularities have a topologically trivial deformation into one of the following polynomials [70, Cor. 3.6]:

Class I =
$$x^{p_0} + y^{p_1} + z^{p_2}$$

Class III = $x^{p_0} + y^{p_1}z + yz^{p_2}$
Class III = $x^{p_0} + y^{p_1}z + yz^{p_2}$
Class V = $x^{p_0}y + y^{p_1}z + xz^{p_2}$
Class VI = $x^{p_0} + xy^{p_1} + xz^{p_2} + y^a z^b$
Class VI = $x^{p_0} + xy^{p_1} + xz^{p_2} + y^a z^b$
Class VII = $x^{p_0}y + xy^{p_1} + xz^{p_2} + xz^a + y^a z^b$
($p_0 - 1$)($p_0a + p_2b$) = $p_0p_1p_2$
Class VII = $x^{p_0}y + xy^{p_1} + xz^{p_2} + xz^a + y^a z^b$
($p_0 - 1$)($p_0a + p_2b$) = $b(p_0p_1 - 1)$

where $p_i \geq 2$. In this paper, we suppose the equation defining S_0 belongs to one of the previous classes (see Remark 3.1.1) and that S_0 has good properties (see Remark 3.2.3). For us $\tilde{w} = (w_0, w_1, w_2)$ denotes the unique set of integer weights for which the surface singularity is quasihomogeneous, $gcd(w_0, w_1, w_2) =$ 1, and the weighted multiplicity $\deg_{\tilde{w}}(S_0)$ reaches its smallest integer value. **Remark 3.1.1.** There is not a uniform notation among the references. For example, the class V in [4] is labelled as IV in [70]. We used the notation from [70].

Example 3.1.2. For singularities of class I, the explicit expressions for the weights and their weighed multiplicity are:

$$\tilde{w} = \left(\frac{p_1 p_2}{gcd(p_0 p_1, p_1 p_2, p_0 p_2)}, \frac{p_0 p_2}{gcd(p_0 p_1, p_1 p_2, p_0 p_2)}, \frac{p_0 p_1}{gcd(p_0 p_1, p_1 p_2, p_0 p_2)}\right)$$
$$deg_w(f) = \frac{p_0 p_1 p_2}{gcd(p_0 p_1, p_1 p_2, p_0 p_2)}.$$

The expressions for the other classes are increasingly cumbersome, so we will not display them here.

By the work of Orlik and Wagreich, it is known that the dual graph of the minimal resolution of S_0 is star shaped. The central curve is a curve whose genus is determined by the weights \tilde{w} while the other curves in the branches of the minimal resolution are rational curves (see [55, Thm 2.3.1, Thm 3.5.1]). The contraction of these branches generates a set of cyclic quotient singularities naturally associated to S_0 .

Definition 3.1.3. Let S_0 be a surface singularity with a \mathbb{C}^* -action, we denote by \mathcal{B}_{S_0} the set of cyclic quotient singularities supported on the central curve $(S_0 \setminus 0)/\mathbb{C}^*$ and obtained by contracting the branches on the minimal resolution of S_0 .

Remark 3.1.4. Let S_0 be a normal Gorenstein surface singularity with a good \mathbb{C}^* - action. Its coordinate ring is a graded algebra $A = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{\infty} A_k$ where $A_0 = \mathbb{C}$ and the singularity is defined by its maximal ideal. Following Dolgachev, there exist a simply connected Riemann surface C, a discrete cocompact group $\Gamma \subset Aut(C)$ and an appropriate line bundle \mathcal{L} such that $A_k = H^0(C, \mathcal{L}^k)^{\Gamma}$. Moreover, there is a divisor $D_0 \subset C$ and points $p_i \in C$ such that:

$$A_{k} = L\left(kD_{0} + \sum_{i=1}^{r} \left\lfloor k\frac{\alpha_{i} - \beta_{i}}{\alpha_{i}} \right\rfloor\right)$$

where $L(D_R)$ is the space of meromorphic functions with poles bounded by D_R . The set of numbers $b := \deg(D_0) + r$, (α_i, β_i) and g(C) are known as the orbit invariants of S_0 . Furthermore, there is a number R, known as the

exponent of S_0 that satisfies the relationships:

$$R\left(-b + \sum_{i=1}^{r} \frac{\beta_i}{\alpha_i}\right) = \left(-\deg(K_C) - r + \sum_{i=1}^{r} \frac{1}{\alpha_i}\right)$$

where

$$R\beta_i \equiv 1 \mod (\alpha_i) \quad \forall i = 1, \dots r$$

with this notation the set of cyclic singularities \mathcal{B}_{S_0} is $\Big\{\frac{1}{\alpha_i}(1,\beta_i)\Big\}$.

In general there are explicit formulas for finding the singularities in \mathcal{B}_{S_0} (see [55, Sec 3.3]). Next, we describe two examples that will be relevant in the following sections.

Example 3.1.5. Let S_0 be the singularity induced by

$$f(x, y, z) = x^{p_0} + y^{p_1} + z^{p_2}$$

with $p_i \geq 2$. Then, the weights w_i are as on Example 3.1.2, $\alpha_k = gcd(w_i, w_j)$, $R = \deg_{\tilde{w}}(f) - \sum_i w_i$ and \mathcal{B}_{S_0} has cyclic quotient singularities of type $\frac{1}{\alpha_k}(1, \beta_k)$ where $w_k \beta_k \equiv -1 \mod gcd(w_j, w_i)$. In the minimal resolution of S_0 , let \hat{C} be the proper transform of $(S_0 \setminus 0)/\mathbb{C}^*$. For all the classes of quasihomogeneous singularities, the self intersection of \hat{C} is given by (see [55, Thm 3.6.1])

$$-\hat{C}^2 = \frac{\deg_{\tilde{w}}(f)}{w_0 w_1 w_2} + \sum_{k=1}^r \frac{\beta_k}{\alpha_k}$$

although in general α_k may be different to $gcd(w_j, w_i)$. Let E_{20} be a singularity which associated equation is $x^2 + y^3 + z^{11}$. Then, we have that:

$$\mathcal{B}_{E_{20}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{11}(1,9) \right\}$$

Definition 3.1.6. (notation as on Remark 3.1.4) A surface singularity S_0 is called Fuchsian if C is the upper half plane and $\mathcal{L} = K_C$. In particular, the 14 exceptional unimodal singularities are Fuchsian ones.

Lemma 3.1.7. Let S_0 be a Fuchsian singularity, then

$$\mathcal{B}_{S_0} = \left\{ \frac{1}{\alpha_i} (1, 1) \right\}$$

where α_i is an orbit invariant as on Remark 3.1.4 (for a list of the possible α_i see [14, Sec 1, Table 1]).

Definition 3.1.8. Given a cyclic quotient singularity $T_1 := \frac{1}{r}(1, d_1)$. We say that $\frac{1}{r}(1, d_2)$ is dual to T_1 if the isolated threefold cyclic quotient singularity

$$\frac{1}{r}(1,d_1,d_2)$$

is canonical. Let $\mathcal{B}_{S_0} = \{T_1, \ldots, T_n\}$ be the set of cyclic quotient singularities associated to S_0 . We say the set of cyclic quotient singularities $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0} = \{\hat{T}_1, \ldots, \hat{T}_n\}$ is dual to \mathcal{B}_{S_0} if \hat{T}_i is dual to T_i for every *i*.

The dual set can be explicitly founded.

Lemma 3.1.9. The isolated singularity $\frac{1}{r}(1, d_2)$ is the dual $\frac{1}{r}(1, d_1)$ if and only if one of the following equations holds (the three first imply the threefold singularity is terminal, the last one implies it is Gorenstein):

$$1 + d_1 \equiv 0 \mod (r); \qquad 1 + d_2 \equiv 0 \mod (r)$$

$$d_1 + d_2 \equiv 0 \mod (r); \qquad d_1 + d_2 \equiv -1 \mod (r)$$

if r = 7,9 we also must also consider two, somehow exceptional, canonical cyclic singularities:

$$\frac{1}{9}(2,8,14)$$
 $\frac{1}{7}(1,9,11)$

Proof. We use the Reid-Tate criterion [38, pg 105] and the classification due to Morrison and Stevens [52, Thm 2.4], [51, Thm 3] for finding the dual sets $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$.

Corollary 3.1.10. Let S_0 be a Fuchsian singularity as on Example 3.1.7, then we have the dual sets $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0} = \{T_i\}$ where T_i is either $\frac{1}{\alpha_i}(1, \alpha_i - 1)$ or $\frac{1}{\alpha_i}(1, \alpha_i - 2)$.

Example 3.1.11. Let $\mathcal{B}_{E_{20}}$ be as on Example 3.1.5. Then, two possible dual sets are:

$$(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{20}})_1 = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{11}(1,2) \right\} \quad (\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{20}})_2 = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{11}(1,10) \right\}$$

3.2 On the smoothing of surface singularities

In this section, we construct two types of one dimensional families of surfaces motivated by a similar construction due to Hassett [26] in the context of plane curves singularities (see Remark 3.2.5). Our definitions spring from two questions:

- 1. What is the base change need it for calculating the stable replacement of a non log canonical surface singularity?
- 2. Given the union of two surfaces with singularities \mathcal{B}_{S_0} and \mathcal{B}_{S_0} , is it possible to find a Q-Gorenstein smoothing of them?

Our partial advances in these questions yield the Theorems 3.4.1 and 3.5.1. Next, we describe the weighted blow ups that are used in our work.

Let $X := \operatorname{Spec}(A)$ be an isolated graded normal singularity with a good \mathbb{C}^* -action. Then, A can be written as the quotient of a graded polynomial ring $\mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots x_n]$ where the variables x_i have weights $w_i > 0$ ([55, 1.1]). The \mathbb{C}^* -action determines a weighted filtration whose blow up is known as the Steifer partial resolution of X (for more details see [67, Sec. 1]). This resolution depends of the grading, and in our case it is induced by the weighted blow up $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ of \mathbb{C}^n with respect the weights \mathbf{w} which we will denoted as $Bl_{\mathbf{w}}\mathbb{C}^n$. In this case, $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ amounts to blowing up \mathbb{C}^n along the ideal

$$\left(x_1^{d/w_1},\ldots,x_n^{d/w_n}\right)$$

where $d = lcm(w_0, \ldots, w_n)$. The exceptional divisor associated to $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ is $E_{\mathbf{w}} := \mathbb{P}(w_0, \ldots, w_n)$ and the exceptional divisor on the proper transform \tilde{X} of X is induced by $\tilde{X} \cap E_{\mathbf{w}}$. On our applications, $X \subset \mathbb{C}^4$ is a smoothing of S_0 with an isolated singularity that has a \mathbb{C}^* -action. By restricting $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ to its central fiber we have a weighted blow up of $S_0 \subset \mathbb{C}^3$ with weights \tilde{w} and exceptional divisor $E_{\tilde{w}} = \mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2)$. The final configuration is given by (see Figure 3.2.0.1):

The central fiber $\tilde{X}|_0$ decomposes as the union of two surfaces S_1 and S_T . The surface S_1 is the proper transform of S_0 and $S_T \subset \mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, w_3)$ is the exceptional surface contained in the proper transform of \tilde{X} . The exceptional divisor $E_{\tilde{w}}$ is not contained in the threefold \tilde{X} , but rather it intersects \tilde{X} along the exceptional curve $C \subset S_1$ which satisfies

$$C := S_1 \cap E_{\pi_{\tilde{w}}} = S_1 \cap S_T.$$

The singularities on S_1 are the ones on \mathcal{B}_{S_0} . The singularities on S_T depend of the weights **w**. Note that \tilde{X} may have non isolated singularities. Our applications spring from the fact that, for the appropriate cases, the new one dimensional family of surfaces $\tilde{X} \to \Delta$ have at worst canonical singularities.



Figure 3.2.0.1: Weighted blow up setting

Lemma 3.2.1. The pair (S_1, C) has at worst log canonical singularities and $K_{S_1} + C$ is $\pi_{\tilde{w}}$ -ample.

Proof. It follows from either [31, Cor. 3.10]) or [66, 2.3.2].

The singularities of S_T are determined by the singularities at $\tilde{E}_{\mathbf{w}}$.

Lemma 3.2.2. Let $S_T \subset \mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, w_3)$ be a generic hypersurface (see Remark 3.2.3), then its singular locus is obtained by intersecting S_T with the edges $P_i P_j$ and with the vertex P_i . In the first case S_T has $\lfloor gcd(w_j, w_i) \deg_{\boldsymbol{w}}(f)/w_j w_i \rfloor$ cyclic quotient singularities of type

$$\frac{1}{gcd(w_i, w_j)}(1, c_{ij})$$

where c_{ij} is the solution of $w_l - w_k c_{ij} \equiv 0 \mod (gcd(w_i, w_j)), k < l$. The other singularities of S_T are induced by the vertex P_i and they depend on the intersection between S_T and the vertex.

Proof. By hypothesis $E_{\mathbf{w}}$ is well formed, then its singular locus has codimension 2 and it is supported on the edges P_iP_j . By quasismoothness of X, the proof reduces to describe the intersection of S_T with $\operatorname{Sing}(E_{\mathbf{w}})$. This is a standard calculation on weighted projective spaces see for example [73, Lemma 4.1] or [16, I.7.1]; a useful Lemma for counting the points on $S_T \cap P_iP_j$ is [16, I.6.4].

Remark 3.2.3. We suppose the associated equation to the singularity is *non* degenerated with respect to the Newton polytope. Therefore, the log canonical, canonical, and minimal model of our singularities can be constructed by a subdivision of the dual fan of their respective Newton polytope (see [31]). We will suppose the surface S_T is quasismooth. Then, its singularities are induced only by the cyclic quotient singularities of $\mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, w_3)$ (see [16, I.5]). We will also suppose that S_T is well formed, so we can apply the adjunction formula to find its canonical class (for details see [16, I.3.10]). Finally, we suppose that S_0 and X are generic enough with respect to their weights. So the singularities of S_T depend only on the weights **w**. In particular, for each *i*, the equation contains a term of the form x_i^n or $x_i^m x_k$ with a nonzero coefficient.

Example 3.2.4. (see [69, pg. 72]) Let E_{12} be a minimal elliptic surface singularity with associated equation $(x^2+y^3+z^7=0)$. Consider the smoothing

$$x^{2} + y^{3} + z^{7} + a_{1}t^{42} + a_{2}xyzt = 0$$
 with $[a_{1}:a_{2}] \in \mathbb{P}^{1}$.

If $a_1 \neq 0$, then $S_T \subset \mathbb{P}(21, 14, 6, 1)$ is a K3 surface of weighted degree 42 with $A_1 + A_2 + A_6$ singularities. On other hand if $a_1 = 0$, then the exceptional divisor is a rational surface on $\mathbb{P}(21, 14, 6, 1)$ with a $T_{2,3,7}$ singularity. We highlight that this weighted blow up is the simultaneous canonical modification of these singularities (see [30, Ex 3.4])

Remark 3.2.5 (Motivation, see Hassett [26]). Let C_0 be the germ of an isolated reduced plane curve singularity with the same topological type as $(f(x, y) = x^p + y^q = 0)$. Let S be the smoothing defined by

$$(f(x,y) + t^{lcm(p,q)} = 0) \rightarrow \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbb{C}[[t]]),$$

and let $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ be the induced weighted blow up with respect the weights

$$(w_0, w_1, w_3) = \left(\frac{q}{gcd(p, q)}, \frac{p}{gcd(p, q)}, 1\right)$$

a similar setting to ours is (the symbol $\hat{\mathbb{C}}^n$ is to indicate we are working locally).

$$C_{1} \cap \mathbb{P}(w_{0}, w_{1}) \subset C_{1} + \mathbb{P}(w_{0}, w_{1}) \subset Bl_{\tilde{w}} \hat{\mathbb{C}}^{2} \longrightarrow \tilde{S} + \mathbb{P}(w_{0}, w_{1}, 1) \subset Bl_{\mathbf{w}} \hat{\mathbb{C}}^{3}$$

$$\begin{array}{c} \pi_{\tilde{w}} \\ & & \downarrow \\ & & \downarrow \\ C_{0} \subset \hat{\mathbb{C}}^{3} \xrightarrow{} S \subset \hat{\mathbb{C}}^{3} \end{array}$$

The central fiber $\tilde{S}|_0$ decomposes as the union of two curves C_1 and C_T . The curve C_1 is the normalization of C_0 and $C_T = \tilde{S} \cap \mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, 1)$ is the exceptional

curve contained on the proper transform of S. The key point is that all the fibers of \tilde{S} are Deligne-Mumford stable [26, Thm 6.2] Therefore, this weighted blow up give us the local stable reduction for those plane curve singularities.

3.3 Smoothing associated to the singularities

Let $X_0 \to \text{Spec}(\mathbb{C}[[\tau]])$ be a generic one dimensional smoothing of S_0 , then its analytical form is f(x, y, z) = t where f(x, y, z) is an equation defining S_0 . We construct another smoothing $X \to \Delta$ of S_0 by taking a base change $t^m \to t$. Our base change is singled out by the monodromy theorem which implies a smoothing $X \to \Delta$ with a semistable family Y dominating it, $Y \to X \to \Delta$, has unipotent local monodromy.

Definition 3.3.1. Let $X_0 \to \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbb{C}[[\tau]])$ as before. The unipotent base change is the one given by $\tau \to t := \tau^m$ where m is the minimum integer such that:

 $\Delta := \operatorname{Spec}\left(\mathbb{C}[[t]]\right) \to \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbb{C}[[\tau]])$

induces a family $X := X_0 \times_{\Delta_0} \Delta \to \Delta$ with an unique quasihomogeneous singularity and unipotent monodromy.

Varchenko proved that if $S_0 := (f(x, y, z) = 0))$ is non degenerate with respect to its Newton polyope, then the characteristic polynomial of the monodromy of f(x, y, z) at the origin depends only on its associated weights.

Lemma 3.3.2. Let S_0 be a quasihomogeneous non degenerated singularity, then its unipotent base change is induced by its weighted degree $\deg_{\tilde{w}}(f)$.

Proof. Let ξ_i be the eigenvalues of the classical monodromy operator associated to a smoothing of S_0 ; this monodromy is unipotent if and only if $\xi_i^m = 1$ for all *i*. We must prove that if $m = \deg_{\tilde{w}}(f)$, then $\xi_i^m = 1$, and that $\deg_{\tilde{w}}(f)$ is the smallest possible integer with that property. Since ξ_i are also the roots of the characteristic polynomial $\theta_{S_0}(t)$ of the monodromy, our statement follows directly from an expression, due to Ebeling [13, Thm 1]:

$$\theta_{S_0}(t) = \frac{(1 - t^d)^{2g - 2 + r} \prod_{w_j \mid d} (1 - t^{d/w_j})}{(1 - t) \prod_{\alpha_i \mid d} (1 - t^{d/\alpha_i})}$$

where $d = \deg_{\tilde{w}}(f)$, g is the genus of C, α_i and r are as on Remark 3.1.4. Another explicit expression of $\theta_{S_0}(t)$ in terms of the weights is given on [70, Prop. 2.2] Let $X \subset \mathbb{C}^4$ be a smoothing of S_0 with an isolated quasihomogeneous singularity, by taking the weighted blow up of X we obtain an one dimensional family \tilde{X} of surfaces degenerating to the union of S_1 and S_T . We are interested whenever the surface S_T has $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ singularities.

Definition 3.3.3. Let $X \subset \mathbb{C}^4$ be a smoothing of S_0 with a good \mathbb{C}^* -action and let $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ be one of the dual sets of \mathcal{B}_{S_0} . We say that X is a smoothing associated to $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ if the following conditions holds:

- 1. By taking the associated weighted blow up of X, we obtain a threefold \tilde{X} which central fiber decomposes as $\tilde{X}|_0 = S_1 + S_T$ where S_1 is the proper transform of S_0 and S_T is a well-formed, quasismooth surface in a weighed projective space.
- 2. The singular locus of S_1 is \mathcal{B}_{S_0}
- 3. The singular locus of S_T is $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ and maybe some additional DuVal singularities.

We denote this smoothing as $X(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0})$

Example 3.3.4. The set $(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0})_2$ described on Example 3.1.11 does not have an associated smoothing $X \subset \mathbb{C}^4$ as defined above. Indeed, the possible weights must be of the form $\mathbf{w} = (33, 22, 6, w_3)$. A direct calculation shows that the condition

$$(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0})_2 \subset Sing(\mathbb{P}(33, 22, 6, w_3)) \cap S_T$$

implies that $w_3 \equiv 49 \mod (66)$. By taking a linear combination of monomials quasihomogeneous with respect those weights, it is not possible to construct a smoothing that satisfies the conditions of Definition 3.3.3.

3.4 Type I Quasihomogeneous Singularities

For this family of surface singularities the setting of Section 3.2 allows us to create a family of surfaces \tilde{X} degenerating to a central fiber with singularities \mathcal{B}_{S_0} and $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$.

Theorem 3.4.1. Let X be the unipotent smoothing of a quasihomogeneous singularity S_0 of type I; let \tilde{X} be the proper transform of X under the weighted blow up π_w . Then it holds that:

1. \tilde{X} has at worst terminal cyclic quotient singularities

- 2. The central fiber \tilde{X}_0 has orbifold double normal crossing singularities, and it decomposes in two surfaces $S_1 + S_T$.
- 3. Let $\mathcal{B}_{S_0} = \left\{\frac{1}{r_i}(1,b_i)\right\}$ be the singular locus of S_1 . Then, the unipotent smoothing is the one associated to the dual set $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0} := \left\{\frac{1}{r_i}(1,-b_i)\right\}$

Remark 3.4.2. An orbifold double normal crossing singularity is locally of the form

$$(xy = 0) \subset \frac{1}{r_i}(1, -1, c_i), \quad (r_i, c_i) = 1$$

Remark 3.4.3. In general for a surface singularity S_0 the set \mathcal{B}_{S_0} have several dual sets $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ with different associated smoothings (see Section 3.7). Nevertheless, for unimodal singularities a sense of uniqueness is accomplished (see Theorem 3.5.1).

Proof. This result follows from Ishii's characterization of canonical modifications [30]. Next, we describe her approach. The notation is the standard one in toric geometry. Let X be an isolated hypersurface singularity defined by a non degenerated quasihomogeneous polynomial $g := \sum_{\mathbf{a} \in M} c_{\mathbf{a}} x^{\mathbf{a}}$. Oka proved that we can obtain a resolution of X by making a subdivision Σ_0 of the dual fan of the Newton polytope $\Gamma(g) \subset N_{\mathbb{R}}$ (see [54]). This subdivision Σ_0 is induced by primitive vectors \mathbf{p}_i on $N_{\mathbb{R}}$. From the fan associated to the subdivision Σ_0 , we obtain a toric variety $T(\Sigma_0)$ such that the proper transform $X(\Sigma_0)$ of X is smooth, intersects transversely each orbit and

$$K_{X(\Sigma_0)} = \varphi^*(K_X) + \sum_{\mathbf{p}_i \in \Sigma_0(1) - \sigma(1)} a(\mathbf{p}_i, X) E_{\mathbf{p}_i}|_{X(\Sigma_0)}$$

where $E_{\mathbf{p}_i}$ are the exceptional divisor associated to the primitive vector \mathbf{p}_i , the vectors $\mathbf{p}_i \in \Sigma_0(1) - \sigma(1)$ are the new rays added to the fan, and

$$a(\mathbf{p}_i, X) = \sum_k (\mathbf{p}_i)_k - \min\left\{ \mathbf{p}_i(\mathbf{a}) \mid \mathbf{a} \in M, g := \sum_{\mathbf{a} \in M} c_{\mathbf{a}} x^{\mathbf{a}}, c_{\mathbf{a}} \neq 0 \right\}$$
$$= \mathbf{p}_i(\mathbf{1}) - \mathbf{p}_i(g) - 1$$

with $\mathbf{p}(\mathbf{a}) = \sum_{k} p_k a_k$. From our purposes, it is enough to consider the primitive vectors \mathbf{p}_i inside the essential cone of the singularity:

$$C_1(g) := \{ \mathbf{s} \in N_{\mathbb{R}} \mid -1 \ge a(\mathbf{s}, X) \quad \text{and} \quad s_i \ge 0 \}.$$

because if $\mathbf{p} \notin C_1(g)$, then $a(\mathbf{p}, X) \geq 0$. To prove that $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ is the canonical modification of X, we must show that $\mathbf{w} \in C_1(g)$ and that for any $\mathbf{s} \in C_1(g)$,

 $\mathbf{s} \neq \mathbf{w}$ the discrepancy associated to $E_{\mathbf{s}}$ is non negative. This translates into a combinatorial condition between \mathbf{w} and \mathbf{s} (see [30, Thm 2.8]); the weighted blow up $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ is the canonical modification of X if and only if $\mathbf{w} \in C_1(g)$ and \mathbf{w} is g-minimal in $C_1(g) \cap N \setminus \{0\}$. The g-minimality of \mathbf{w} means that for all $\mathbf{s} \in C_1(g)$ one of the two following inequalities holds for all $i \in \{1...n\}$:

$$\mathbf{w} \leq_g \mathbf{s} := \frac{w_i}{\mathbf{w}(g) - \mathbf{w}(\mathbf{1}) + 1} \leq \frac{s_i}{\mathbf{s}(g) - \mathbf{s}(\mathbf{1}) + 1}$$
(3.4.4)

$$\mathbf{w} \preceq_g \mathbf{s} := \frac{w_i}{\mathbf{w}(g)} \le \frac{s_i}{\mathbf{s}(g)} \tag{3.4.5}$$

and **s** belongs to the interior of a (n + 1)-dimensional cone of $\sigma(\mathbf{w})$. In our case, the equation is given by

$$g(x, y, z, t) := x^{p_0} + y^{p_1} + z^{p_2} + t^{\deg_w(S_0)} + \sum_{i_0, i_1, i_2, i_3} x^{i_0} y^{i_1} z^{i_2} t^{i_3}$$

with $p_0 \ge p_1 \ge p_2 \ge 2$, $\mathbf{w} = (w_0, w_1, w_3, 1)$ where w_i is as on Example 3.1.2 and $i_0w_0 + i_1w_1 + i_2w_2 + i_3 = \deg_w(S_0)$. The claim that $\mathbf{w} \in C_1(g)$ follows from an inductive argument and by ruling out very low values of the exponents, such as $p_0 = p_1 = p_2 = 2$, which define log canonical surface singularities. By the definition of unipotent smoothing

$$\frac{\mathbf{w}}{\mathbf{w}(g)} = \left(\frac{1}{p_0}, \frac{1}{p_1}, \frac{1}{p_2}, \frac{(p_1p_2, p_0p_2, p_0p_1)}{p_0p_1p_2}\right)$$

Therefore, g-minimality follows at once from the definition of weighted degree:

$$\mathbf{s}(g) = \min\left\{s_0 p_0, s_1 p_1, s_2 p_2, s_3 \frac{p_0 p_1 p_2}{(p_1 p_2, p_0 p_2, p_0 p_1)}\right\}$$

Morever, for \mathbf{w} and any $\mathbf{s} \in C_1(g)$, it holds $\mathbf{w} \preceq \mathbf{s}$. This implies the singularities at \tilde{X} are terminal. Indeed, let Σ be a non singular subdivision of the fan $\Delta(\mathbf{w})$ associated to $Bl_{\mathbf{w}}\mathbb{C}^n$, let ϕ be the proper birational morphism associated to this subdivision.

$$X(\Sigma) \xrightarrow{\phi} \tilde{X} \xrightarrow{\pi_{\mathbf{w}}} X$$

Let $U_i \subset Bl_{\mathbf{w}}\mathbb{C}^n$ be an open set associated to the subfan $\Delta_i \subset \Delta(\mathbf{w})$, and let $\Sigma_i \subset \Sigma$ be the preimage of Δ_i on the non singular subdivision. We can take the restriction $X_i := \tilde{X} \cap U_i$ and its proper transform under the resolution $X(\Sigma_i) := \phi_*^{-1}(X_i)$ to obtain (see [30, Prop. 2.6])

$$K_{X(\Sigma_i)} = \phi^* (K_{U_i} + X_i) \big|_{X(\Sigma_i)} + \sum m_{\mathbf{s}} \left(E_{\mathbf{s}} \cap X(\Sigma_i) \right)_{red}$$

where $\mathbf{s} \neq \mathbf{w}$ and

$$m_{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{s_i}{w_i} \left(\mathbf{w}(f) - \mathbf{w}(1) + 1 \right) - \left(\mathbf{s}(f) - \mathbf{s}(1) + 1 \right)$$

In the proof of Theorem 2.8 at [30] we found that:

- 1. If $\mathbf{s} \in C_1(g)$ and $\mathbf{w} \preceq_q \mathbf{s}$, then $E_{\mathbf{s}} \cap X(\Sigma_0) = \emptyset$
- 2. If $\mathbf{s} \notin C_1(g)$ then $m_{\mathbf{s}} > 0$.

In our case $\mathbf{w} \leq_g \mathbf{s}$ for all $\mathbf{s} \in C_1(g)$, then for any \mathbf{s} we have either $m_s > 0$ or $E_{\mathbf{s}} \cap X(\Sigma_0) = \emptyset$. This implies the singularities on \tilde{X} are terminal, because resolving a canonical singularity will induce an exceptional divisor E_s with $m_s = 0$ and $E_s \cap X(\Sigma_0) \neq \emptyset$. Terminal singularities are of codimension three, so they are isolated on \tilde{X} . By construction the singularities on \tilde{X} are cyclic quotient ones and caused solely by the \mathbb{C}^* -action. Finally, \tilde{X}_0 is reduced and it decomposes into two surfaces S_1 and S_T . The singularities of S_1 are the ones in \mathcal{B}_{S_0} (see Example 3.1.5 for an explicit expression). The singularities of S_T are calculated in Lemma 3.2.2. Our statement follows from those expressions. \Box

Example 3.4.6. The W_{15} singularity (also known as A(1, -2, -2, -3, -3)) is a Fuchsian bimodal singularity and its normal form is $x^2 + y^4 + z^6$. The unipotent base change $t^{12} \rightarrow t$ induces the 8th case on Yonemura's classification [73]. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{W_{15}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{2}(1,1), 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{W_{15}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{2}(1,1), 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,2) \right\}$$

This is the only dual set realized by a smoothing. In this case, the exceptional surface is a K3 surface $S_T := S_{12} \subset \mathbb{P}(6, 3, 2, 1)$

3.5 Unimodal Singularities

We focus on unimodal non log canonical singularities. It is well known that there are 14 of those singularities, and that they are all quasihomogeneous. For more details about them, see Arnold [4, pg 247], Laufer [?], and Dolgachev [10].

Theorem 3.5.1. Let S_0 be an unimodal surface singularity, then it holds:

1. From all the canonical dual sets associated to \mathcal{B}_{S_0} , there is only one dual set $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ with an associated smoothing $X(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}) \to \Delta$ as on Definition 3.3.3.

- 2. The smoothing $X(\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0})$ coincides with the one induced by the unipotent base change. Moreover, this threefold has an unique strictly log canonical singularity.
- 3. The threefold \tilde{X} has isolated terminal cyclic quotient singularities.
- 4. The central fiber \tilde{X}_0 has orbifold double normal crossing singularities and it decomposes in two surfaces S_1 and S_T intersecting along a rational curve $C = S_1 \cap S_T$ which satisfies

$$\left(S_1\big|_{S_T}\right)^2 = \frac{\deg_{\mathbf{w}}(f)}{w_0 w_1 w_2}$$

- 5. S_1 is the proper transform of S_0 and it supports the singularities in \mathcal{B}_{S_0} .
- 6. S_T is a K3 surface and it supports the singularities in $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$.
- 7. The line bundles $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1}$ and $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T}$ are ample.

Remark 3.5.2. Yonemura [73] classified all the hypersurface threefold singularities which exceptional surface is a normal K3 surface with canonical singularities. There are 95 of those families and they are in bijection with the list of 95 normal K3 surfaces that appear as a hypersurface in a weighted projective space.

Remark 3.5.3. The relationship between monodromy and smoothings of surfaces with semi log canonical (slc) singularities is not straightforward. Indeed, let $S_1 \cup S_T$ be a surface with at worst slc singularities. Then, S_T and S_1 can have cyclic quotient singularities away from their intersection. Any cyclic quotient singularity is log terminal and they can induce arbitrary large monodromy to a generic smoothing of these surfaces. On other hand, the hypothesis that there is a semistable family dominating the smoothing is used in the proof of important theorems related to slc surfaces (For example [39, Thm 5.1]). The monodromy theorem implies that those families have unipotent smoothings.

Proof. Let S_0 be an unimodal singularity with associated weights (w_0, w_1, w_2) , the first statement claims that there is only one $1 \leq w_3 \leq \deg_{\tilde{w}}(S_0)$ and one dual set $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ for which the singularities induced on $S_T \subset \mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, w_3)$ are the ones in $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$. The second and third statement means that such unique set of weights is $\mathbf{w} = (w_0, w_1, w_2, 1)$, and that the cyclic quotient singularities on our $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ are of type $\frac{1}{\alpha_i}(1, \alpha_i - 1)$ (see Example 3.1.10). These statements follows from an individual study of each singularity and their associated weighted projective spaces; this is described on the rest of the section. In fact, we wrote a small computer program in Sage [63] to compute the singularities of S_T , to compare them with the different $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$, and to test the quasismoothness and well formedness of our possible exceptional surfaces. The quasismothness of Ximplies that \tilde{X} has only cyclic quotient singularities (see [17, Lemma 8]) which are terminal by the nature of \mathcal{B}_{S_0} and $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$. Those terminal singularities are induced by $\tilde{X} \cap Sing(\mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, 1))$ and they are isolated. We can see that S_T is a K3 surface by the adjunction formula. We remark that the smoothing $X \to \Delta$ and its partial resolution $\tilde{X} \to X \to \Delta$ has been studied by Yonemura [73], Ishii, and Tomari in the context of simple K3 surface singularities. Several of our claims follow by their work. In particular, they show that the weighted blow up is the terminal modification of X, and that in fact it is unique if X is defined by a generic polynomial (see [73, Thm. 3.1]). The relationship between unimodal singularities and Yonemura's classification is described, in another context, by Prokhorov [57].

We find the value of $(S_1|_{S_T})^2$ by using Lemmas 3.5.14 and 3.5.11. From adjunction formula, the fact that S_T is a normal K3 surface, and that the fibers are numerically equivalent we have:

$$K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1} = K_{S_1} + S_T|_{S_1} \qquad K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T} = K_{S_T} + S_1|_{S_T} = S_1|_{S_T}$$

The surface S_T holds $Pic(S_T) \cong \mathbb{Z}$. Therefore, $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T}$ is ample because its degree is positive. The ampleness of $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1}$ follows from Lemma 3.2.1

Remark 3.5.4. The previous statements are not longer true for all higher modal singularities. See Section 3.7 for details. Moreover, the weighted blow up of an arbitrary quasihomogeneous smoothing does not necessarily yields a threefold with canonical or terminal singularities (see Remark 3.5.6).

Next, we give an explicitly description of the central fiber $\tilde{X}|_0$ for each unimodal singularity. We describe the most details for the E_{12} singularity. The other cases are similar.

3.5.1 The E_{12} singularity

It is also known as $D_{2,3,7}$ or Cu(-1). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 + z^7$, and its unimodal base change $t^{42} \to t$ induces the 20th case of Yonemura's classification. The surface S_1 supports the cyclic quotient singularities:

$$\mathcal{B}_{E_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{7}(1,1) \right\}$$

The possible dual sets are

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{12}}^{1} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{7}(1,5) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{12}}^{2} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{7}(1,5) \right\}
\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{12}}^{3} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{7}(1,6) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{12}}^{4} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{7}(1,6) \right\}$$

The singularities on $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{12}}^4$ are the only ones that can be realized by a weighed blow up such that the induced surface $S_{42} \subset \mathbb{P}(21, 14, 6, w_3)$ is quasismooth and well-formed as on Definition 3.3.3. In that case $w_3 = 1$, and S_T is a K3 surface. The surfaces in the central fiber intersect along a rational curve $C = S_T \cap S_1$. (see Figure 3.5.4.1)



Figure 3.5.4.1: Analysis of the E_{12} singularity

3.5.2 The E_{13} singularity

It is also known as $D_{2,4,5}$ or Ta(-2,-3). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 + yz^5$, and its unipotent smoothing $t^{30} \to t$ induces the 50th case on Yonemura's classification. The set of singularities are

$$\mathcal{B}_{E_{13}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,1), \frac{1}{5}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{13}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{5}(1,4) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{30} \subset \mathbb{P}(15, 10, 4, 1)$.

3.5.3 The E_{14} singularity

It is also known as $D_{3,3,4}$ or Tr(-2, -2, -3). Its is normal form is $x^2 + y^3 + z^8$, and its unipotent base change $t^{24} \rightarrow t$ induces the 13th case on Yonemura's classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{E_{14}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{14}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{4}(1,3) \right\}$$
The associated K3 surface is $S_{24} \subset \mathbb{P}(12, 8, 3, 1)$.

Remark 3.5.5. The set of weights $\mathbf{v} = (12, 8, 3, 13)$ seems to induce the singularities of the set $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{14}}$. However, in this case the surface $S_{24} := (x^2 + y^3 + z^8 + yzt = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}(12, 8, 3, 13)$ is not quasismooth. In fact, the surface has a A_1 singularity supported on the vertex P_3 which itself supports the singularity $\frac{1}{13}(1, 5, 10)$.

3.5.4 The U_{12} singularity

It is also known as $D_{4,4,4}$ or Tr(-3,-3). Its normal form is $x^3 + y^3 + z^4$, and its unipotent base change $t^{12} \rightarrow t$ induces the 4th case on the Yonemura classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{U_{12}} = \left\{ 3 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{U_{12}} = \left\{ 3 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,3) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{12} \subset \mathbb{P}(4, 4, 3, 1)$.

Remark 3.5.6. (see Remark 3.5.4) The smoothing induced by the weights $\mathbf{v} = (4, 4, 3, 3)$ induces the exceptional surface

$$S_{12} := (x^3 + y^3 + z^4 + t^4 = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}(4, 4, 3, 3)$$

supporting the singularities

$$\left\{3 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,1), 4 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1)\right\}$$

The threefold supports the singularities $\frac{1}{4}(1, 1, 1)$. Next, we apply the Reid-Tai criterion to the associated group generator $\epsilon_4(x, y, z) \rightarrow (\epsilon_4 x, \epsilon_4 y, \epsilon_4 z)$. The age of ϵ_4 (see [38, 105]) is 3/4 < 1 which implies the singularity is not canonical.

Remark 3.5.7. The set of weights $\mathbf{v} = (4, 4, 3, 9)$ induces the quasismooth surface $S_T := (x^3 + y^3 + z^4 + zt = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}(4, 4, 3, 9)$. The induced singularities on S_T are

$$\left\{3 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{9}(1,1)\right\}$$

the problem here is that we have additional non DuVal singularities on our exceptional tail.



Figure 3.5.7.1: Remark 3.5.7 about the U_{12} singularity

3.5.5 The W_{12} singularity

It is also known as $D_{2,5,5}$ or Ta(-3,-3). Its is normal form is $x^2 + y^4 + z^5$, its unipotent base change $t^{20} \to t$ induces the 9th case on Yonemura's classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{W_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), 2 \times \frac{1}{5}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{W_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), 2 \times \frac{1}{5}(1,4) \right\}$$

where $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{W_{12}}$ is supported on the K3 surface $S_{20} \subset \mathbb{P}(10, 5, 4, 1)$.

3.5.6 The W_{13} singularity

It is also known as $D_{3,4,4}$, or Tr(-2, -3, -3). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^4 + yz^4$, and its unipotent smoothing $t^{16} \rightarrow t$ induces the 37th case on Yonemura's classification. The set of singularities are

$$\mathcal{B}_{W_{13}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{3}(1,1), 2 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{W_{13}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{3}(1,2), 2 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,3) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{16} \subset \mathbb{P}(8, 4, 3, 1)$.

Remark 3.5.8. The smoothing obtained by taking linear combination of monomials of degree 16 with respect the weights (8, 4, 3, 13) is associated to the set of singularities

$$\left\{\frac{1}{3}(1,2), 2 \times \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{13}(1,7)\right\}$$

Then we discard this smoothing because the presence of a non DuVal singularity on the surface S_T



Figure 3.5.8.1: Remarl 3.5.8 about the W_{13} singularity

3.5.7 The Q_{10} singularity

It also known as $D_{2,3,9}$ or Cu(-3). Its normal form is $x^2z+y^3+z^4$, its unipotent base change $t^{24} \rightarrow t$ induces the 20th case on Yonemura classification. The set of singularities are

$$\mathcal{B}_{Q_{10}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{9}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Q_{10}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{9}(1,8) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{24} \subset \mathbb{P}(9, 8, 6, 1)$.

Remark 3.5.9. Consider another smoothing constructed by taking linear combination of monomials of degree 24 with respect the weights (9, 8, 6, 5). The associated exceptional surface has singularities:

$$\left\{\frac{1}{2}(1,1),\frac{1}{3}(1,1),\frac{1}{9}(1,4),\frac{1}{5}(1,3)\right\}$$

after taking another base change $t^5 \to t$, we will induce the smoothing $(x^2z + y^3 + z^4 + xt^{15} = 0)$ which a non generic smoothing on the Q_{10} versal deformation space.

3.5.8 The Q_{11} singularity

also known as $D_{2,4,7}$ or Ta(-2,-5). Its associated equation is $x^2z + y^3x + yz^3$, its unipotent base change $t^{18} \to t$ induces the 60th case on Yonemura classification. The sets of singularities are

$$\mathcal{B}_{Q_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,1), \frac{1}{7}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Q_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{7}(1,6) \right\}$$

the associated K3 surface is $S_{18} \subset \mathbb{P}(7, 6, 4, 1)$.

3.5.9 The Q_{12} singularity

It also known as $D_{3,3,6}$ or Tr(-2, -2, -5). Its normal form is $x^2z + y^3 + z^5$, and its unipotent smoothing $t^{15} \rightarrow t$ induces the 22th case on Yonemura's classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{Q_{12}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{6}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Q_{12}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{6}(1,5) \right\}$$

the associated K3 surface is $S_{15} \subset \mathbb{P}(6, 5, 3, 1)$.

Remark 3.5.10. A general smoothing defined by a linear combination of monomials of degree 15 with respect the weights (6, 5, 3, 2) is given by

$$x^{2}z + y^{3} + xz^{3} + z^{5} + y^{2}zt + (xy + yz^{2})t^{2} + (xz + z^{3})t^{3} + yt^{5} + zt^{6}$$

Therefore, the edge P_0P_3 given by (y = z = 0) is contained on S_T . However, this edge is a line of A_1 singularities so the surface S_T is not normal. Note that the other singularities on S_T are dual to the ones on $\mathcal{B}_{Q_{12}}$

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Q_{12}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{6}(1,4) \right\}$$

3.5.10 The S_{11} singularity

It is also known as $D_{2,5,6}$ or Ta(-3, -4). Its normal form is $x^2z + y^2x + z^4$, and its unipotent base change $t^{16} \rightarrow t$ induces the 58th case on Yonemura classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{S_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{5}(1,1), \frac{1}{6}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{5}(1,4), \frac{1}{6}(1,5) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is given by $S_{16} \subset \mathbb{P}(6, 5, 4, 1)$

3.5.11 The singularity S_{12}

It is also known as $D_{3,4,5}$ or Tr(-2, -3, -4). Its normal form is $x^2z + xy^2 + yz^3$ and its unipotent base change $t^{13} \rightarrow t$ induces the 87th case on Yonemura classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{S_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,1), \frac{1}{5}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{5}(1,4) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{13} \subset \mathbb{P}(5, 4, 3, 1)$

3.5.12 The singularity Z_{11}

It is also known as $D_{2,3,8}$ or Cu(-2). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 z + z^5$ and its unipotent base change $t^{30} \rightarrow t$ induces the 38th case on the Yonemura smoothing. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{Z_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{8}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Z_{11}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{8}(1,7) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{30} \subset \mathbb{P}(15, 8, 6, 1)$

3.5.13 The singularity Z_{12}

It is also known as $D_{2,4,6}$ or Ta(-2, -4). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 z + y z^4$, and its unipotent base change $t^{22} \rightarrow t$ induces the 78th case of the Yonemura classification. The set of singularities are:

$$\mathcal{B}_{Z_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,1), \frac{1}{6}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Z_{12}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{4}(1,3), \frac{1}{6}(1,5) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{22} \subset \mathbb{P}(11, 6, 4, 1)$

3.5.14 The singularity Z_{13}

It is also known as $D_{3,3,5}$ or Tr(-2, -2, -4). Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 z + z^6$ and its unipotent base change $t^{18} \to t$ induces the 39th case on the Yonemura's classification.

$$\mathcal{B}_{Z_{13}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{5}(1,1) \right\} \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{Z_{13}} = \left\{ 2 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{5}(1,4) \right\}$$

The associated K3 surface is $S_{18} \subset \mathbb{P}(9, 5, 3, 1)$,

3.5.15 The line bundle of the exceptional surface

The following lemmas are used to prove the ampleness of the line bundle on Theorems 3.5.1 and 3.6.1.

Lemma 3.5.11. Let \tilde{S}_T be the smooth model of S_T , let E_k be the exceptional divisors associated to the resolution $\varphi : \tilde{S}_T \to S_T$, and let \tilde{C} be the proper transform of $C = S_1|_{S_T}$ on \tilde{S}_T . Then, it holds:

$$C^{2} = (\varphi^{*}(C))^{2} = \tilde{C}^{2} - \sum_{j,k} (E_{j}.\tilde{C}) D_{jk}(E_{k}.\tilde{C})$$

where D_{jk} is the inverse of the intersection matrix $E_j E_k$. In particular, if all the singularities on $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$ are of type $\{A_{k_1}, \ldots, A_{k_m}\}$, then

$$C^{2} = \tilde{C}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{j=m} \frac{k_{j}}{k_{j} + 1}$$
(3.5.12)

Proof. By the projection formula, we have $\varphi^*(C).E_k = 0$ for every exceptional divisor E_k . This implies

$$C^{2} = \varphi^{*}(C).\left(\tilde{C} + \sum_{j} a_{j}E_{j}\right) = \tilde{C}^{2} + \sum_{j} a_{j}(E_{j}.\tilde{C})$$

On other hand $\varphi^*(C).E_k = 0$ implies $\sum_j a_j E_j.E_k = -\tilde{C}.E_k$ where $E_j.E_k$ is the intersection matrix. Then

$$a_j = \sum_k D_{jk}(-\tilde{C}.E_k)$$

where D_{jk} is the inverse of the intersection matrix $E_j E_k$. The previous expressions imply

$$C^2 = \tilde{C}^2 + \sum_j \left(\sum_k D_{jk}(-\tilde{C}.E_k) \right) E_j.\tilde{C} = \tilde{C}^2 - \sum_{j,k} (E_j.\tilde{C}) D_{jk}(E_k.\tilde{C})$$

Let T_i be the cyclic quotient singularities of S_T supported on the curve C; and let $E(T_i)$ be the intersection matrix of each singularities T_i . Then,

$$D_{j,k} = \begin{pmatrix} E(T_1)^{-1} & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & E(T_2)^{-1} & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & \cdots & E(T_m)^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$

In particular, the exceptional divisors associated to each T_i do not intersect. Therefore, we can consider the contribution of each singularity T_i independently:

$$\sum_{j,k} (E_j . \tilde{C}) D_{jk}(E_k . \tilde{C}) = \sum_{E_j, E_k \in R_1} (E_j . \tilde{C}) (E(T_1)^{-1})_{jk}(E_k . \tilde{C}) + \dots$$
$$\dots + \sum_{E_j, E_k \in R_m} (E_j . \tilde{C}) (E(T_m)^{-1})_{jk}(E_k . \tilde{C})$$

where $E_j \in R_i$ means that E_j is an exceptional divisor associated to T_i . Only the first exceptional divisor of the resolution of T_i intersects the curve \tilde{C} at a point. Therefore,

$$\sum_{E_j, E_k \in R_i} (E_j . \tilde{C}) (E(T_i)^{-1})_{jk} (E_k . \tilde{C}) = (E(T_i)^{-1})_{1,1}$$

If T_i is an A_k singularity, then by the configuration of its exceptional curves and by writing D_{jk} in terms of the matrix of cofactors, we have:

$$(E(A_k)^{-1})_{1,1} = -\frac{k}{k+1}.$$

From which our statement follows.

The following is a well known result on degeneration of surfaces.

Lemma 3.5.13. Let $Y \to \Delta$ be an one dimensional degeneration of surfaces such that Y_t is smooth and $Y_0 = \sum_i n_i V_i$. Denote by C_{ij} the double curve $V_i|_{V_i} \subset V_i$, and the triple point intersection $T_{ijk} = V_i \cap V_j \cap V_k$. Then, we have

$$N_{V_i|Y}^{n_i} = \mathcal{O}_{V_i} \left(-\sum_{j \neq i} n_j C_{ij} \right)$$
$$V_i^2 V_j = C_{ji}^2$$
$$n_j C_{ij}^2 + n_i C_{ji}^2 = -\sum_{k \neq i,j} n_k |T_{ijk}|$$

On the Expression 3.5.12, we need to find the value of \tilde{C}^2 . That is the purpose of the following result.

Lemma 3.5.14. Let Y be a smooth model of the unipotent degeneration $X \to \Delta$, so its central fiber has reduced components $Y|_0 = \sum V_i$. Let \tilde{S}_T be the proper transform of S_T on $Y|_0$, and let \tilde{C} be the proper transform of $C = S_1|_{S_T}$ on

 S_T . Consider the set of singularities

$$B_{S_0} = \left\{ \frac{1}{\alpha_k} (1, \beta_k) \right\}$$

Then, it holds

$$\tilde{C}^2 = \frac{\deg_{\tilde{w}}(S_0)}{w_0 w_1 w_2} + \sum_k \frac{\beta_k}{\alpha_k} - n_p$$

where n_p is the number of cyclic quotient singularities supported on C. In particular, for Fuchsian hypersurface singularities we have:

$$\tilde{C}^2 = \frac{\deg_{\tilde{w}}(S_0)}{w_0 w_1 w_2} + \sum_k \frac{1}{k+1} - n_p$$

Proof. Let \tilde{S}_1 be the proper transform of S_1 on $Y|_0$ then it holds that $\tilde{S}_1 \cap \tilde{S}_T$ support n_p triple points where the extra surfaces are exceptional divisors of the cyclic quotient singularities supported on C. Let \hat{C} be the proper transform of C on \tilde{S}_1 , by Lemma 3.5.13, it holds that:

$$\tilde{C}^2 + \hat{C}^2 = -\sum_{k \neq i,j} |T_{ijk}| = -n_p$$

By [55, Thm 3.6.1] we have that

$$-\hat{C}^2 = \frac{\deg_{\mathbf{w}}(f)}{w_0 w_1 w_2} + \sum_k \frac{\beta_k}{\alpha_k}$$

so the statement follows from it. In the case of Fuchsian hypersurface singularities $\beta_k = 1$ (see Example 3.1.7).

3.6 Singularities with Higher modality

A common phenomenon in the case of unimodal singularities is that the smoothing X of S_0 has a strict log canonical threefold singularity. Moreover, the singularity at X belongs to a family called simple K3 singularities. Yonemura [73] classified those singularities, and he showed that they are in bijection with the list of 95 normal K3 surfaces that appear as a hypersurfaces in a weighted projective space. These surfaces are all the families of weighted projective Gorenstein K3 hypersurfaces and they were classified by M. Reid in 1979. By exploiting this relationship, we can expand the proofs from previous sections.

Theorem 3.6.1. Let S_0 be one of the 53 quasihomogeneous surface singularities which unipotent smoothing X induces a simple K3 threefold singularity of weight \boldsymbol{w} . Let \tilde{X} be the proper transform of X under the weighted blow up $\pi_{\boldsymbol{w}}$. Then it holds that:

- 1. The threefold \tilde{X} has isolated terminal cyclic quotient singularities.
- 2. The central fiber \tilde{X}_0 has orbifold double normal crossing singularities and it decomposes in two surfaces S_1 and S_T . The divisor $S_1|_{S_T} \subset S_T$ satisfies:

$$\left(S_1\big|_{S_T}\right)^2 = \frac{\deg_{\mathbf{w}}(f)}{w_0 w_1 w_2}$$

- 3. S_1 is the proper transform of S_0 and it supports the singularities in \mathcal{B}_{S_0} .
- 4. The line bundles $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1}$ and $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T}$ are ample.

Proof. Let (w_0, w_1, w_2) be the associated weights of S_0 . By construction, the smoothing X has a simple K3 singularities with weights

$$\mathbf{w} = (w_0, w_1, w_2, 1)$$

The quasismothness of X implies that \tilde{X} has only cyclic quotient singularities (see [17, Lemma 8]). Moreover, the weighted blow up $\pi_{\mathbf{w}}$ is the terminal modification of X by [73, Thm 3.1].

By definition of a simple K3 singularity, S_T is a normal K3 surface with at worst A_k singularities [73, Thm 4.2]; and it is realized as a hypersurface of degree deg_w(f) in $\mathbb{P}(w_0, w_1, w_2, 1)$. From the Table [73, Table 4.6], there are 53 of those singularities. The fact that the central fiber $\tilde{X}|_0$ has double normal crossing singularities follows from the construction of \tilde{X} through a weighted blow up.

We find the value of $(S_1|_{S_T})^2$ by using Lemmas 3.5.14 and 3.5.11 (using the same argument than on the proof of Theorem 3.5.1). Indeed, from adjunction formula, the fact that S_T is a normal K3 surface, and that the fibers are numerically equivalent we have:

$$K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1} = K_{S_1} + S_T|_{S_1} \qquad K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T} = K_{S_T} + S_1|_{S_T} = S_1|_{S_T}$$

The K3 surface holds $Pic(S_T) \cong \mathbb{Z}$. Therefore, $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_T}$ is ample because its degree is positive. The ampleness of $K_{\tilde{X}}|_{S_1}$ follows from Lemma 3.2.1

Remark 3.6.2. These 53 quasihomogeneous singularities where first described in another context by Prokhorov [57].

The existence of a semistable resolution is settled for the following results.

Definition 3.6.3. A germ $x \in X$ (resp. a variety X) admits a semistable resolution if there is a resolution $f : Z \to X \to \Delta$ such that it central fiber $Z|_0$ is a reduced smooth normal crossing divisor (this means $Z \to \Delta$ is semistable)

Definition 3.6.4. ([7, Def 3.4]) Let X be a threefold, $f : X \to \Delta$ a not necessarily projective morphism. Let $t \in \mathcal{O}$ be a parameter. We say that f has moderate singularities if the analytic germ at every point $x \in X$ is isomorphic to one of the following germs

- 1. $(xyz = t) \subset \mathbb{C}^4$
- 2. $(xy = t) \subset A$ where $A = \frac{1}{r}(a, r a, 1, 0)$ for some gcd(a, r) = 1.
- 3. $(xy = z^r + t^n) \subset A$ for some n, with A as above.

Lemma 3.6.5. ([7, Lemma 5.2]) Let $x \in X$ be a moderate 3-fold singularity. Then $x \in X$ admits a projective semistable resolution.

Proposition 3.6.6. The threefold \hat{X} obtained in Theorem 3.5.1 and 3.6.1 has moderate 3-fold singularities. Therefore, it admits a projective semistable resolution.

Proof. The singularities of the threefold \tilde{X} are induced solely by the weighted blow up $\pi_{\mathbf{w}} : \tilde{X} \to X$ and they correspond to the cyclic quotient singularities associated to the set of surface singularities \mathcal{B}_{S_0} and $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{S_0}$. Our result follows from boting that the singularities at \tilde{X} correspond to the second case of Definition 3.6.4.

3.7 Further Examples

Next, we discuss several examples of singularities which behaviour is different to the unimodal ones. We draw our examples from minimal elliptic singularities.

3.7.1 The V'_{18} singularity

It is also known as $4A_{1,-2,o}$; this is a minimal elliptic singularity with Milnor number 18 and modality 4. Its normal form is $x^3 + y^4 + z^4$, and its set of cyclic quotient singularities is $\mathcal{B}_{V_{18}} = 4A_2$. There are two dual sets such that can be realized by a weighted blow up:

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{V_{18}'}^1 = 4 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,1) \qquad \qquad \hat{\mathcal{B}}_{V_{18}'}^2 = 4 \times \frac{1}{3}(1,2)$$

By Theorem 3.4.1, the smoothing associated to the dual set $\hat{\mathcal{B}}^1_{V'_{18}}$ is realized by a linear combination of the monomials of weight 12 with respect the weights $\mathbf{v} = (4, 3, 3, 1)$. This is the unipotent smoothing, the threefold \tilde{X} has singularities $\frac{1}{3}(1, 1, 2)$, and the exceptional surface is $S_{12} \subset \mathbb{P}(4, 3, 3, 1)$.

On other hand, the smoothing associated to the dual set $\mathcal{B}_{V_{18}}^2$ is realized by a linear combination of the monomials of degree 12 with respect the weights $\mathbf{u} = (4, 3, 3, 2)$. This threefold has a strictly log canonical singularity, and it corresponds to 2nd case on Yonemura's classification. The exceptional surface is the normal K3 surface $S_{12} \subset \mathbb{P}(4, 3, 3, 2)$ with singularities $4A_2 + 3A_1$.

3.7.2 The E_{20} singularity.

It is also known as $E_{8,-3}$. It is a minimal elliptic singularity with Milnor number 20 and modality 2. Its normal form is $x^2 + y^3 + z^{11}$ and its set of cyclic quotient singularities is

$$\mathcal{B}_{E_{20}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,2), \frac{1}{11}(1,9) \right\}$$

This set has four sets of dual singularities. However, only two of them have an associated smoothing (see Example 3.1.11).

1. The dual set:

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{20}}^{1} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{11}(1,10) \right\}$$

which associated smoothing $X_1 \to \Delta$ is realized by a linear combination of the monomials of degree 66 with respect to the weights $\mathbf{v} = (33, 22, 6, 5)$. The threefold $X_1 \subset \mathbb{C}^4$ has a strictly log canonical singularity and it correspond to 46th case of Yonemura's classification. The exceptional surface is the normal K3 surface $S_{66} := (x^2 + y^3 + z^{11} + t^{12}z = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}(33, 22, 11, 5)$ 2. The smoothing associated to the dual set

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{E_{20}} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2}(1,1), \frac{1}{3}(1,1), \frac{1}{11}(1,2) \right\}$$

is the unipotent one. In that case, the surface $S_{66} \subset \mathbb{P}(33, 22, 6, 1)$ is an non minimal K3 surface (see also [28, Sec 3.3.3])

Chapter 4

Application to the moduli of quintics

4.1 Preliminary

Kollár, Shepherd-Barron and Alexeev developed a geometric compactification of surfaces of general type. They constructed a coarse moduli space for those schemes S satisfying the following properties (see [39, 5.4]):

- 1. S is a reduced projective surface
- 2. S is connected with only semi log canonical singularities
- 3. Let $j: S_0 \to S$ be the inclusion of the locus S_0 of Gorenstein points of S, the sheaf $\omega_S^{[N]}$ defined by $\omega_S^{[N]} = j_* \left(\omega_{S_0}^{\otimes N} \right)$ is an ample line bundle.
- 4. The self intersection

$$K_S^2 := \frac{\omega_S^{[N]} \cdot \omega_S^{[N]}}{N^2}$$

is constant.

5. $\chi(\mathcal{O}_B) = p_q - q + 1$ is constant.

The moduli functor $\mathcal{M} : (Schemes) \to (Sets)$ such that $\mathcal{M}(T)$ is the set of isomorphic classes of flat projective morphisms $f : S \to T$ such that all above properties hold for every geometric fibre of f, and for every geometric point $t \in T$ the natural map

$$j_*\left(\omega_{S_0/T}^{\otimes N}\right)\otimes k(t)\to\omega_{\mathcal{S}_t}^{[N]}$$

is an isomorphism.

This moduli functor has a coarse moduli space which is a projective scheme of finite type over \mathbb{C} [36]. We highlight that the appropriate definition of a family of stable varieties of surfaces is very a delicate problem and is not completely settled. However, there is an agreement on what sort of surfaces should be allowed in the moduli functor (Definition 4.1.1); the contentious topic is the right notion of families. We do not discuss the definition of families in this thesis, we rather focus in constructing sets of numerical quintic stable surfaces which are parametrized by a codimension one loci in the KSBA space.

Definition 4.1.1. A stable surface is a connected projective surface S such that S has semi log canonical singularities and the dualizing sheaf ω_X is ample.

We construct stable surfaces by taking the KSBA stable replacement of quintic surface with distinguished singularities as in Chapter 3. For measuring the codimension of the families of surfaces, we use the following invariants.

Definition 4.1.2. Let $0 \in S_0$ be an isolated surface singularity analytically equivalent to (0, f(x, y, z) = 0). Then, its Milnor algebra is given by

$$A(f) = \left(\frac{\mathbb{C}[[x, y, z]]}{Jacobian(f)}\right)$$

The Tjurina number $\tau_0(S_0)$ and the Milnor number $\mu_0(S_0)$ are given by

$$\tau_0(S_0) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \left(A(f) \right) \qquad \mu_0(S_0) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \left(\frac{A(f)}{(f)} \right)$$

The Milnor and Tjurina number are finite if and only if S_0 has an isolated singularity. For a quasihomogeneous non degenerated isolated singularity $\tau_0(S_0) = \mu_0(S_0)$, but in general $\tau_0(S_0) \leq \mu_0(S_0)$. On other hand, the number of monomials in a monomial base of A(f) with weighted degree larger than or equal to $\mathbf{w}(f)$ is known as the the inner modality of f.

The Milnor number helps us to bound the dimension of the loci associated to a quintic surface with a given singularity.

Proposition 4.1.3. ([22, pg. 373], [4, pg 245]) The modality of the function f(x, y, z) with respect to right-equivalence is equal to the dimension of the μ -constant stratum of f(x, y, z) in the semi-universal deformation of f. Moreover, Kushnirenko and Gabrielov proved that for semi-quasihomogeneous singularities the modality is equal to the inner modality ([4, pg 222]).

Remark 4.1.4. We are interested in the stratum with constant Milnor Number, because it is known by results of Teissier, Perron, Dung, et al, that for

given a family of embedded hypersurfaces a necessary and sufficient condition for them to be all homeomorphic, as embedded varieties, is to have constant Milnor number. Indeed, we say that *a deformation is upper* if it can be written as

$$f(x, y, x) + \sum_{x^i y^j z^k \in A(S_0)} t_{ijk} x^i y^j z^k$$

where $w(x^i y^j z^k) \ge w(f)$. Varchenko proved that for a quasihomogeneous polynomial with an isolated singularity a deformation is μ -constant if and only if it is an upper deformation [5, pg 292].

Example 4.1.5. The V_{15} singularity is a trimodal singularity, and its normal form is $x^2y + y^4 + z^4$. A monomial base of its versal deformation is

$$A(V_{15}) = \{y^3 z^2, y^2 z^2, y z^2, x z^2, z^2, y^3 z, y^2 z, y z, x z, z, y^3, y^2, y, x, 1\}_{\mathbb{C}}$$

The singularity V_{15} is quasihomogeneous with respect to the weights w(x) = 3, w(y) = 2, w(z) = 2, and its weighted degree is w(f) = 8. We find that m(f) = 3. Then, its upper deformations can be written as:

$$x^2y + y^4 + z^4 + c_1y^3z + c_2y^2z^2 + c_3y^3z^2,$$

Remark 4.1.6. The concept of equivalence between singularities is a delicate one. We bypass many of the subtleties because we work with minimal elliptic quasihomogeneous singularities. Indeed, right and contact equivalence are the same in our case [22, Lemma 2.13], and the equations of the minimal elliptic singularities are determined by their resolution graph and their topological type [42]. In particular, we avoid the delicate issue of equisingular deformation for surface singularities, by restricting ourselves to quasihomogeneous singular ones.

Lemma 4.1.7. Let $\mathcal{U}(S_0) \subset \overline{\mathcal{M}}_5^{GIT}$ be the loci that generically parametrizes a surface with a unique quasihomogeneous singularity S_0 . Then it holds that

$$\dim(\mathcal{U}(S_0)) \le 40 - \mu_0(S_0) + m(S_0)$$

and the equality holds if there are not local-to-global obstructions to the deformation of S_0 .

Proof. We can bound the dimension of $\mathcal{U}(S_0)$ by a local analysis of the singularity. The dimension of the versal deformation of the singularity at S_0 is equal to its Milnor Number $\mu_0(S_0)$. We also take into account the loci where the singularity deforms into itself. By our previous discussion, this loci corre-

sponds to the upper deformations of S_0 , and it dimension is the modality of the singularity $m(S_0)$.

The following result from E. Shustin and I. Tyomkin implies that local deformations of the singularity are realized by global deformations of the hypersurface $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ if the Milnor number of the singularity is smaller than 16. This will be a key tool for counting moduli dimensions of our boundary loci.

Proposition 4.1.8. ([62, Thm 1]) Denote $V_d^n(S_1, \ldots, S_r)$ the set of hypersurface of degree d in \mathbb{P}^n having r isolated singular points of types S_1, \ldots, S_r respectively with Tjurina numbers $\tau_0(S_i)$. If $n \geq 2$ and

$$\sum_{i=1}^{r} \tau_0(S_i) < \max\{9, 4d-4\}$$

Then $V_d^n(S_1,\ldots,S_r)$ is a smooth variety of dimension

$$\binom{d+n}{n} - \sum_{i} \tau_0(S_i) - 1$$

and the germ of the linear system $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^n}(d)|$ at any $F \in V_d^n(S_1, \ldots, S_r)$ is a joint versal deformation of all singular points of F.

Remark 4.1.9. From the classification of quasihomogeneous singularities due to Arnold [3] and Suzuki [76], we find that there are 14 exceptional unimodal, 5 bimodal, and one trimodal quasihomogeneous singularity with Milnor number less than 16. These singularities are not log canonical ones, but they are GIT stable (for a list see Theorem 4.2.4)

Example 4.1.10. The converse does not hold. Indeed, let S_0 be a generic quintic surface with a N_{16} singularity (N.B. the normal form of this singularity is $x^2 + y^5 + z^5$). The general equation of a quintic surface with a non DuVal double point singularity is

$$F_{S_0}(x, y, z, 1) := x^2 (1 + f_1(x, y, z) + h_2(x, y, z) + h_3(x, y, z)) + xg_2(y, z) + xf_3(y, z) + xh_4(y, z) + f_4(y, z) + f_5(y, z)$$

The existence of a N_{16} singularity clearly implies that $f_4(y, z) = xg_2(y, z) = 0$, while there is not restriction over the other terms. Let $g \in Aut(\mathbb{P}^3)$ be an automorphism that fixes the form of the equation. Then $g * p_0 = p_0$ and it acts on the variables as

$$g * [x_0 : x_1 : x_2 : x_3] \to [x_0 : g_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) : h_1(x_0, x_1, x_2) : x_3]$$

The generic form of the associated $g \in SL(4, C)$ is such that:

$$\begin{pmatrix} a_{1,1} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ a_{2,1} & a_{2,2} & a_{2,3} & 0\\ a_{3,1} & a_{3,2} & a_{3,3} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & a_{4,4} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x_0\\ x_1\\ x_2\\ x_3 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x_0\\ g_1(x_0, x_1, x_2)\\ h_1(x_0, x_1, x_2)\\ x_3 \end{pmatrix}$$

Counting parameters we find that F_{S_0} is given by 35 parameters (N.B. a general quintic surface depends of 56 parameters). The group of automorphism that fixes the equation F_{S_0} is 7 dimensional. Therefore, the loci $\mathcal{U}_{N_{16}}$ that generically parametrizes quintic surfaces with a N_{16} singularity is 27 dimensional. The Milnor number of this singularity is $\mu_0(N_{16}) = 16$, and its modality is $m(N_{16}) = 3$. Therefore $\mathcal{U}_{N_{16}}$ has the expected dimension by Lemma 4.1.7. We highlight that we can obtain the upper deformations of N_{16} :

$$x^2 + y^5 + z^5 + c_1 y^3 z^2 + c_1 y^2 z^3 + c_3 y^3 z^3$$

by considering the completion of the local ring of a singularity such as

$$x^{2} + y^{5} + z^{5} + c_{1}y^{3}z^{2} + c_{1}y^{2}z^{3} + c_{3}x(y^{3} + z^{3})$$

For the case of curves, it holds the following result from Hassett

Theorem 4.1.11. ([26, Thm 2.11]) Let C_0 be an isolated plane curve singularity. Then the equisingular deformation of C_0 is smooth. For the singularities $x^p = y^q$ it may be represented as

$$y^p = x^p + \sum t_{ij} x^i y^j$$

where $0 \le i \le p-2$, $0 \le j \le q-2$, and $qi + pj \ge pq$.

4.2 Boundary divisors

The description of the moduli space of numerical quintic surfaces, due to Horikawa [27], implies the existence of at least one divisor at the boundary of $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_5^{KSBA}$. This divisor parametrizes surfaces that are not realized as quintic surfaces in \mathbb{P}^3 . If we use our analogy with $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_3$, see Section 1, this divisor is similar to the one parametrizing hyperelliptic curves. Our purpose is to describe other divisors that are similar to $\Delta_1 \subset \overline{\mathcal{M}}_3$.

Definition 4.2.1. Let $S \to \Delta$ be a family of quintic surfaces such that its generic member is a smooth surface, but its central fiber $S|_0 = S_0$ has a non

log canonical singularity which is GIT stable. The stable replacement of the family is a procedure for obtaining a family of stable surfaces $S^c \to \Delta$ such that over the puncture risk, the families S^c and S coincide, but the central fiber S_0^c is a KSBA stable surface. In that case, we say that S_0^c is the KSBA stable replacement of S_0 .

Suppose that S_0 is a generic surface with a given non log canonical singularity. We denote as

$$D_5(S_0) \subset \overline{\mathcal{M}}_5^{KSBA}$$

the loci parametrizing all the possible stable replacement obtained of S_0 .

Lemma 4.2.2. Suppose the generic stable replacement of S_0 decomposes into the union of two surfaces S_1 and S_T such that:

- 1. $S_1 \cap S_0$ is a curve of genus g supporting $k \geq 3$ cyclic quotient singularities.
- 2. $(S_T, S_1|_{S_T})$ is a marked K3 surface with at worst A_k singularities.
- 3. The Picard group of the smooth model \tilde{S}_T of S_T is $Pic(\tilde{S}_T)$.

Then, it holds

$$D_d(S_0) \le 63 - \mu_0(S_0) + m(S_0) - rank(Pic(\hat{S}_T)) - 3g - k$$

Moreover, the equality is achieved whenever the quintic surfaces maps subjectively onto the versal deformation of S_0 .

Proof. The moduli contribution from the surface S_1 is described in Lemma 4.1.7. The moduli of marked K3 surfaces was calculated by Dolgachev [11, Prop. 2.1], and it is given by:

$$\dim(\mathcal{M}(S_T, C) = 20 - r(Pic(S_T)))$$

By construction, our K3 surfaces are hypersurfaces in a weighted projective space (see Remark 3.5.2) with at worstk A_k singularities [73, Thm 4.2]. Therefore, the Picard lattice of \tilde{S}_T is generated by the exceptional curves on the resolution of the A_k singularities in S_T . (N.B. The Picard lattice associated to those K3 surfaces were described by Belcastro [6, Table 3]). On other hand, the intersection $S_1 \cap S_T$ is a marked curve of genus g. The k marked points support cyclic quotient singularities on the threefold \tilde{X} . From this discussion, we have that

$$D_d(S_0) \le \dim (\mathcal{U}(S_0)) + \dim (\mathcal{M}(S_T, C)) + \dim(M_{g,k})$$

$$\le (40 - \mu_0(S_0) + m(S_0)) + (20 - r(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) - (3g - 3 + k))$$

from which the statement follows.

Example 4.2.3. We illustrate the previous lemma with an example. Let S_0 be a surface with a N_{16} singularity (N.B its normal form is $z^2 + x^5 + y^5$). This is a trimodal singularity with Milnor number equal to 16. The surface S_T is a K3 surface whose smooth model \tilde{S}_T has Picard rank equal to six (N.B $Pic(\tilde{S}_T)$) is generated by the -2 curves). The intersection $S_1 \cap S_T$ is a rational curve with 5 marked points (from supporting five A_1 singularities on S_T). We have



Figure 4.2.3.1: N_{16} singularity (see Example 4.2.3)

 $D_5(N_{16})=39$, so it is expected to be a divisor in the KSBA space.

The main application of our result is the study of boundary divisors on the KSBA compactification of surfaces of general type. The following result was conjectured by J. Tevelev and J. Rana.

Theorem 4.2.4. There are at least 21 smooth boundary divisors on the KSBA moduli space of numerical quintic surfaces associated to the stable replacement of quasihomogeneous minimal elliptic singularities with Milnor number less than 16. Among those singularities we find the unimodal or Dolgachev ones:

| E_{12} | E_{13} | E_{14} | Z_{11} | Z_{12} | Z_{13} | S_{11} |
|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|
| W_{12} | W_{13} | Q_{10} | Q_{11} | Q_{12} | U_{12} | S_{12} |

the following bimodal singularities:

 Z_{15} Q_{14} U_{14} W_{15} S_{14}

and the trimodal V_{15} and N_{16} singularities.

Remark 4.2.5. These singularities also belong to the family known as Fuchsian singularities.

Remark 4.2.6. There is a well known relationship between the mirror symmetry for K3 surfaces and the Arnold's strange duality. This is reflected here: let T_1 and T_2 be two unimodal exceptional singularities; let S_{T_i} be the associated K3 surfaces obtained from the KSBA stable replacement. Then T_1 is dual to T_2 if and only if S_{T_1} is the Mirror partner of S_{T_2} .

Proof. Let S_0 be a generic surface of degree 5 with a unique isolated singularity as the ones in the statement. By Theorems 3.5.1 and 3.6.1, the stable replacement of S_0 is found by taking the appropriate weighted blow up and its unipotent smoothing (see Figure 3.2.0.1). In all our cases, the semistable replacement of S_0 is the union of a surface of general type S_1 and a K3 surface S_T . Those surfaces intersect along a rational curve $S_1 \cap S_T$ supporting k cyclic quotient singularities. The number of marked points is k = 3 for unimodal singularities, k = 4 for bimodal singularities, and k = 5 for trimodal singularities. Therefore, by Lemma 4.2.2, the result follows if

$$\mu_0(S_0) - m(S_0) + rank(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) + k = 24$$
(4.2.7)

because the expected dimension of $D_5(S_0)$ is reached by Proposition 4.1.8 and Example 4.1.10. For the fourteen unimodal singularities, we use their alternative $D_{p,q,r}$ notation (see section 3.5). It is well known that on those cases:

$$\mu(D_{p,q,r}) = 24 - p + q + r \qquad (4.2.8)$$
$$rank(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) = p + q + r - 2$$
$$k = 3$$

Therefore, if S_0 is a $D_{p,q,r}$ singularity, it holds that $D_d(S_0) = 39$. For the bimodal singularities, it holds k = 4 (see [14, Table 2.]. The moduli of the marked K3 surfaces follows from Belcastro results [6, Table 3]: For Z_{15} and W_{15} we have that $rank(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) = 7$. For Q_{14} , S_{14} , and U_{14} , we have that $rank(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) = 8$. Finally, for trimodal singularities it holds k = 5.: For V_{15} we have that $rank(Pic(\tilde{S}_T)) = 7$. The N_{16} calculation is carried in Example 4.2.3.

Theorem 4.2.9. In the KSBA space, there are 31 other boundary loci parametrizing stable surfaces that decompose as the union of a K3 surface and a surface of general type.

Proof. Let S_0 be a minimal elliptic singularity for which the unipotent smoothing induces a simple K3 threefold singularity. There are 53 of those singularities (see Table 4.6 at [73], and tables at [42]). By Theorem 3.6.1, the stable replacement of S_0 decomposes as the union of a surface of general type S_1 and a K3 surface S_T .

Conjecture 4.2.10. All the quintic surfaces with minimal elliptic singularities induce boundary loci which parametrizes a surface of general type and a K3 surface.

Remark 4.2.11. A similar result for curves is part of the folklore: The only plane curve singularities which stable replacement decomposes as the union of the proper transform of the curve and an elliptic curve are the cusp, the tacnode and the ordinary triple point. They have a smoothing with associated unipotent monodromy that induces the only three simple elliptic surface singularities \tilde{E}_r . It is well known that the only exceptional curve of their canonical modification is an elliptic curve.

4.3 Birational Geometry of Quintic Surfaces

The Hilbert scheme of all quintic surfaces in \mathbb{P}^3 is isomorphic to \mathbb{P}^{55} , and it contains a Zariski open subset parametrizing surfaces of general type with invariants $p_g = 4$, q = 0 and $K_X^2 = 5$. Umezu [65] proved that any surface of general type birational to a quintic surface has irregularity zero. Let $V_{m,n} \subset$ \mathbb{P}^{55} be the set of quintic surfaces birational to a surface of general type with invariants $p_g = m$, q = 0 and $K_X^2 = n$. A detailed classification of the possible $V_{m,n}$ is due to Yang [71]. Next, we describe its main aspects:

- 1. The set $V_{3,2}$ is irreducible, 48 dimensional, and its generic point parametrizes quintic surfaces with a minimal elliptic triple point singularity ([71, Thm 9.4]).
- 2. The sets $V_{3,4}$ and $V_{3,3}$ are irreducible with 45 and 47 dimensions, respectively. Their generic points parametrize quintic surfaces with a minimal elliptic double point singularity ([71, Thm 10.1 and 10.2] and [78])
- 3. The sets $V_{2,3}$, $V_{1,2}$, $V_{1,1}$ and $V_{2,2}$ parametrize quintic surfaces which singular locus contains either a weakly elliptic double point singularity or a combination of minimal elliptic double point singularities [71, Table 8.1].
- 4. The set $V_{2,1}$ has two irreducible components of dimension 39. The generic parametrized quintic surfaces have weakly elliptic singularities of multiplicity two or three ([71, Thm 10.5]).

Our GIT analysis implies that

Proposition 4.3.1. The loci $V_{3,2}$, $V_{3,4}$, $V_{3,3}$, $V_{2,3}$, $V_{1,2}$, $V_{1,1}$ and $V_{2,2}$ are contained in the stable loci.

Not every GIT semistable normal quintic surface is birational to a surface of general type. For example the surfaces with a singularity of type V_{24}^* as described in Theorem 2.2.1 are birational to a K3 surface. On other hand, a non normal quintic surface is never birational to a surface of general type. They are birational to either a K3 surfaces, a ruled surface, a fibration of rational or elliptic curves, or a rational surface [71, Sec 7].

Bibliography

- [1] ALEXEEV, V. Boundedness and K^2 for log surfaces. International Journal of Mathematics 5, 06 (1994), 779–810.
- [2] ALPER, J., FEDORCHUK, M., AND SMYTH, D. I. Finite hilbert stability of (bi) canonical curves. *Inventiones mathematicae 191*, 3 (2013), 671– 718.
- [3] ARNOLD, V. Local normal forms of functions. *Inventiones Mathematicae* 35, 1 (1976), 87–109.
- [4] ARNOLD, V., GUSEUIN ZADE, S., AND VARCHENKO, A. Singularities of Differentiable Maps: The classification of critical points, caustics and wave fronts, vol. 1. Birkhauser, 1985.
- [5] ARNOLD, V. I., GUSEIN-ZADE, S. M., AND VARCHENKO, A. N. Singularities of Differentiable Maps, Volume 2: Monodromy and Asymptotics of Integrals, vol. 2. Springer, 2012.
- [6] BELCASTRO, S.-M. Picard lattices of families of K3 surfaces. Communications in Algebra 30, 1 (2002), 61–82.
- [7] CORTI, A. Semistable 3-fold flips. arXiv preprint alg-geom/9505035.
- [8] DECKER, W.; GREUEL, G.-M. P. G. S. H. SINGULAR 3-1-5 — A computer algebra system for polynomial computations. http://www.singular.uni-kl.de.
- [9] DELIGNE, P., AND MUMFORD, D. The irreducibility of the space of curves of given genus. *Publications Mathématiques de l'IHES 36*, 1 (1969), 75–109.
- [10] DOLGACHEV, I. V. Quotient-conical singularities on complex surfaces. Functional Analysis and Its Applications 8, 2 (1974), 160–161.

- [11] DOLGACHEV, I. V. Mirror symmetry for lattice polarized K3 surfaces. J. Math. Sci. 81, 3 (1996), 2599–2630.
- [12] DU PLESSIS, A., AND WALL, C. Hypersurfaces in Pⁿ with one-parameter symmetry groups. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences 456, 2002 (2000), 2515– 2541.
- [13] EBELING, W. Poincaré series and monodromy of a two-dimensional quasihomogeneous hypersurface singularity. manuscripta mathematica 107, 3 (2002), 271–282.
- [14] EBELING, W. The poincaré series of some special quasihomogeneous surface singularities. *Publications of the Research Institute for Mathematical Sciences* 39, 2 (2003), 393–413.
- [15] ESTRADA, J., AROCHA, J., AND FUENTES, A. Classification of nondegenerate quasihomogeneous singularities with inner modality 6. *Rep. Investigación Inst. Mat. Cibernét. Comput.*, 39 (1986), 24.
- [16] FLETCHER, A. Working with weighted complete intersections. Max-Planck-Inst. f. Mathematik, 1989.
- [17] FUJIKI, A. On resolutions of cyclic quotient singularities. Publications of the Research Institute for Mathematical Sciences 10, 1 (1974), 293–328.
- [18] FULTON, W., AND HARRIS, J. Representation theory: a first course, vol. 129. Springer, 1991.
- [19] GALLARDO, P. On the GIT quotient of quintic surfaces. arXiv preprint arXiv:1310.3534 (2013).
- [20] GIESEKER, D. Global moduli for surfaces of general type. Inventiones Mathematicae 43, 3 (1977), 233–282.
- [21] GRAYSON, D., AND STILLMAN, M. E. Macaulay2, a software system for research in algebraic geometry. Available at http://www.math.uiuc.edu/Macaulay2/.
- [22] GREUEL, G.-M., LOSSEN, C., AND SHUSTIN, E. Introduction to singularities and deformations. Springer, 2007.
- [23] HACKING, P. Compact moduli of plane curves. Duke Math. J. 124, 2 (2004), 213–257.

- [24] HARRIS, J. Algebraic geometry: a first course, vol. 133. Springer, 1992.
- [25] HARTSHORNE, R. Algebraic geometry, vol. 52. Springer, 1977.
- [26] HASSETT, B. Special cubic fourfolds. Compositio Math. 120, 1 (2000), 1–23.
- [27] HORIKAWA, E. On deformations of quintic surfaces. Invent. Math. 31, 1 (1975), 43–85.
- [28] HUNT, B., AND SCHIMMRIGK, R. K3-fibered calabi-yau threefolds i: The twist map. International Journal of Mathematics 10, 07 (1999), 833– 869.
- [29] HYEON, D., AND LEE, Y. Log minimal model program for the moduli space of stable curves of genus three. *Math. Res. Lett.* 17, 4 (2010), 625– 636.
- [30] ISHII, S. The canonical modifications by weighted blow-ups. J. Algebraic Geom. 5, 4 (1996), 783–799.
- [31] ISHII, S. Minimal, canonical and log-canonical models of hypersurface singularities. In *Birational algebraic geometry (Baltimore, MD, 1996)*, vol. 207 of *Contemp. Math.* Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997, pp. 63–77.
- [32] ISHII, S., AND WATANABE, K. A geometric characterization of a simple K3-singularity. Tohoku Mathematical Journal 44, 1 (1992), 19–24.
- [33] JOUANOLOU, J.-P. Théoremes de Bertini et applications, vol. 37. Birkhauser, 1983.
- [34] KEMPF, G. R. Instability in invariant theory. Annals of Mathematics (1978), 299–316.
- [35] KIM, H., AND LEE, Y. Log canonical thresholds of semistable plane curves. In *Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society* (2004), vol. 137, Cambridge Univ Press, pp. 273–280.
- [36] KOLLÁR, J. Projectivity of complete moduli. Journal of Differential Geometry 32, 1 (1990), 235–268.
- [37] KOLLÁR, J. Singularities of pairs. In Algebraic geometry—Santa Cruz 1995, vol. 62 of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997, pp. 221–287.

- [38] KOLLÁR, J. Singularities of the minimal model program, vol. 200. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- [39] KOLLÁR, J., AND SHEPHERD-BARRON, N. I. Threefolds and deformations of surface singularities. *Invent. Math.* 91, 2 (1988), 299–338.
- [40] KUWATA, T. On log canonical thresholds of reducible plane curves. American journal of mathematics (1999), 701–721.
- [41] LAKHANI, C. The GIT compactification of quintic threefolds. arXiv:1010.3803v1, 2010.
- [42] LAUFER, H. On minimally elliptic singularities. American Journal of Mathematics (1977), 1257–1295.
- [43] LAZA, R. Deformations of singularities and variation of GIT quotients. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society 361, 4 (2009), 2109– 2161.
- [44] LAZA, R. The moduli space of cubic fourfolds. J. Algebraic Geom 18, 3 (2009), 511–545.
- [45] LAZA, R. The moduli space of cubic fourfolds via the period map. Annals of mathematics 172, 1 (2010), 673–711.
- [46] LAZA, R. GIT and moduli with a twist. Handbook of Moduli, Adv. Lect. Math. 25 (2013), 259–297.
- [47] LEE, Y. Chow stability criterion in terms of log canonical threshold. J. Korean Math. Soc 45, 2 (2008), 467–477.
- [48] LUNA, D. Adherences d'orbite et invariants. Inventiones Mathematicae 29, 3 (1975), 231–238.
- [49] MAHMOUDVAND, R., HASSANI, H., FARZANEH, A., AND HOWELL, G. The exact number of nonnegative integer solutions for a linear Diophantine inequality. *IAENG Int. J. Appl. Math.* 40, 1 (2010), 1–5.
- [50] MORRISON, D. R. The Clemens-Schmid exact sequence and applications. Topics in transcendental algebraic geometry (Ph. Griffiths, ed.) (1984), 101–119.
- [51] MORRISON, D. R. Canonical quotient singularities in dimension three. Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society 93, 3 (1985), 393–396.

- [52] MORRISON, D. R., AND STEVENS, G. Terminal quotient singularities in dimensions three and four. *Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society 90*, 1 (1984), 15–20.
- [53] MUKAI, S., AND OXBURY, W. An introduction to invariants and moduli.
- [54] OKA, M. On the resolution of the hypersurface singularities. Complex analytic singularities 8 (1986), 405–436.
- [55] ORLIK, P., AND WAGREICH, P. Isolated singularities of algebraic surfaces with C^{*}-action. The Annals of Mathematics 93, 2 (1971), 205–228.
- [56] PINKHAM, H. Deformations of normal surface singularities with C^{*} action. Mathematische Annalen 232, 1 (1978), 65−84.
- [57] PROKHOROV, Y. Elliptic gorenstein singularities, log canonical thresholds, and log enriques surfaces. *Journal of Mathematical Sciences* 115, 3 (2003), 2378–2394.
- [58] RANA, J. Boundary divisors in the moduli space of stable quintic surfaces. PhD thesis, UMass Amherst University, Amherst, Massachusett, December 2013.
- [59] REID, M. Elliptic gorenstein singularities of surfaces. Available at http://homepages.warwick.ac.uk/ masda/surf/eG.ps.
- [60] SHAH, J. A complete moduli space for K3 surfaces of degree 2. Ann. of Math. (2) 112, 3 (1980), 485–510.
- [61] SHAH, J. Degenerations of K3 surfaces of degree 4. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 263, 2 (1981), 271–308.
- [62] SHUSTIN, E., AND TYOMKIN, I. Versal deformation of algebraic hypersurfaces with isolated singularities. *Mathematische Annalen 313*, 2 (1999), 297–314.
- [63] STEIN, W., ET AL. Sage Mathematics Software (Version x.y.z). The Sage Development Team, 2013. http://www.sagemath.org.
- [64] SUZUKI, M. Normal forms of quasihomogeneous functions with inner modality equal to five. Proceedings of the Japan Academy, Series A, Mathematical Sciences 57, 3 (1981), 160–163.
- [65] UMEZU, Y. Irregularity of quintic surfaces of general type. Tokyo Journal of Mathematics 17, 1 (1994), 181–186.

- [66] WAHL, J. Deformations of quasi-homogeneous surface singularities. Mathematische Annalen 280, 1 (1988), 105–128.
- [67] WAHL, J. Log-terminal smoothings of graded normal surface singularities. arXiv preprint arXiv:1110.2979 (2011).
- [68] WALL, C. Elliptic complete intersection singularities. Singularity Theory and its Applications (1991), 340–372.
- [69] WATANABE, K. Three dimensional hypersurface purely elliptic singularities. RIMS Kokyuroku 1037 (1998), 69–73.
- [70] XU, Y., AND YAU, S.-T. Classification of topological types of isolated quasi-homogeneous two dimensional hypersurface singularities. *manuscripta mathematica* 64, 4 (1989), 445–469.
- [71] YANG, J. G. On quintic surfaces of general type. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 295, 2 (1986), 431–473.
- [72] YOKOYAMA, M. Stability of cubic 3-folds. Tokyo J. Math. 25, 1 (2002), 85–105.
- [73] YONEMURA, T. Hypersurface simple K3 singularities. Tohoku Mathematical Journal 42, 3 (1990), 351–380.
- [74] YOSHINAGA, E., AND OHYANAGI, S. Two-dimensional quasihomogeneous isolated singularities with geometric genus equal to two. Sci. Rep. Yokohama Nat. Univ. Sect. I, 27 (1980), 1–9.
- [75] YOSHINAGA, E., AND OHYANAGI, S. Two-dimensional quasihomogeneous singularities of $p_g = 3$. Sci. Rep. Yokohama Nat. Univ. Sect. I, 28 (1981), 23–33.
- [76] YOSHINAGA, E., AND SUZUKI, M. Normal forms of nondegenerate quasihomogeneous functions with inner modality ≤ 4 . Invent. Math. 55, 2 (1979), 185–206.
- [77] YOSHINAGA, E., AND WATANABE, K. On the geometric genus and the inner modality of quasihomogeneous isolated singularities. *Sci. Rep. Yokohama Nat. Univ. Sect. I*, 25 (1978), 45–53.
- [78] ZUCCONI, F. A note on a theorem of Horikawa. Revista Matemática Complutense 10, 2 (1997), 277.